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Today's the
day. Everyone's talking about it. There's nowhere you can go where
you can't find someone talking about it. They're calling it the
greatest milestone in the history of science. I guess I'm
flattered, though I'd just call it my birthday.



Day 9855,
approximately 22995 days to go before I can properly get a decent
night's sleep, and that's only if I continue this delicious daily
diet of several pieces of greasy bacon, multitudes of wine, and an
uncontrollable and uncountable amount of cigarettes. Anyway, enough
playing around with the calculator I need to get to work, and
preferably stop my verbal mind diarrhoea.

They'd lock me
up if this drivel was coming out of my mouth, but as it's just in
my head, I'm deemed sane, I guess that's ironic? Hmm...or is it?
I've never got to grips with the word ironic. Note to self, look up
the word ironic later. Then once I've mastered it, I can go around
pompously abusing the word and show others how much greater I am
than them because I can remember. Talking about remember, I must
remember to do less of this and more of getting to work. For which
I'm now late, great. Ha, that rhymed...oh will you shut up!

 


Grace quickly
exits her house and runs up the street towards her work. Luckily,
it's only a short five-minute walk, or in her case, a three-minute
run. Exhausted, Grace barely manages to push herself through the
doors of her office building.

She thinks to
herself, phew I'm here, now just a delightful number of stairs
to walk up and I'm plain sailing.

With the stairs
behind her, she walks through the corridor and into a large working
office room, with several open desks all occupied, but one, right
at the back. She continues onwards and heads to her desk.
Unfortunately for her, this walk entails passing by her boss'
office.

A deep and
confident voice is heard to the side of Grace, ''I find it
curious.''

Grace stops
next to her boss' office, trying not to sigh, as she knows what's
coming next.

''Don't you?''
her boss continues, looking out of his office window at the hard
workers, instead of her.

''What's
that?'' Grace replies.

''Mike over
there, did you know he lives fifty miles away and still manages to
look smart, eat his breakfast, and get in fifteen minutes early
every day?''

Grace doesn't
respond.

Her boss
continues, ''and then we have...'' he shuffles some random papers
about, pretending to look for someone. ''Ah, Grace Roberts, did you
know she manages to look unkempt, stink of cigarettes, and get in
fifteen minutes late every day?''

''I-''

Interrupting,
''and that's on a good day.''

Grace explains,
''I'm sorry I'm late again. I've been having problem's sleeping,
and-''

Interrupting
again, ''There's that word that I truly do despise, 'I'm sorry'.
Well, Grace, let me tell you something about the word sorry. The
word sorry is useless, it has no place in society for it does
nothing. It is just a word like any other word, but apparently when
used it grants whoever said it instant forgiveness. And that's not
good enough. I don't want words. I want work. Now, if you don't
give me at least five hours overtime this week, I'm going to have
to let you go, 'I'm sorry.'''

The boss picks
up his phone and starts to dial a number; Grace is left ignored,
and so she decides to slowly head back, towards her desk.



She thinks,
arsehole. My boss is such a freakin' bloody arsehole...but then
I guess all bosses are arseholes, apparently? She looks back
towards her boss, who's now talking on the phone. He sees Grace
staring over at him and he points at her to get working. Grace
carries on walking past the other busy workers and sits mopishly on
her seat, flopping out on the desk.

She wonders for
a while what the point of her feeblish existence is, but then her
mind goes blank. She applies some small pressure from her forehead
onto the desk, then closes her eyes. And she tries, in some kind of
bizarre aim, to jump into the darkness in front of her...and fall
forever.

She hears a
great thump on her desk, and Grace immediately uprights herself to
see a guy to the side of her who has just placed an excessively
sizeable amount of paperwork on her desk.

''Sorry, orders
from the boss, says you're gonna need a lot of work to do, as
you've got so much overtime to do.''

This does
nothing to excite the already ecstatic Grace. ''Thanks, Jay.''

''No, thank
you, now I can take a half-day and have a few weeks’ holiday.
Thought I would get it in early, now it seems the world's going to
end and all,'' Jay responds, gleefully, and he walks off.

Grace replies
to herself, ‘‘worlds going to end?''

''Haven't you
heard? It's the end of days now. The metal men will rise!'' Martin,
sitting at the desk next to Grace, responds.

Grace looks
confused. ''This isn't a cryptic crossword, what are you talking
about?''

Martin laughs.
''Don't you read the news?''

Grace looks
blank.

''Apparently
not then. Well I'm sorry to say, but I'm sealed to secrecy. It's
for your own good. Read the news, and I'd better not say sorry
again or the boss will be firing me too.''

Grace throws
the closest thing to her at Martin, and he quickly jumps from his
seat and walks out of the office.



It's coming up
to half seven, two hours since the end of work, and Grace is
finishing up part of her overtime. Exhausted, she finds the energy
to get up from her seat and start the slow walk home.

She ponders her
thoughts, another day soon over. I'll tell you, I don't want to
see another photocopier again in my life. Unless it's being cast
off at sea in a Viking style funeral with the dead remains of my
boss in. I'd gladly be the archer who strums the final ignited
arrow into that old git's corpse. And don't even get me started on
filing cabinets...though I could smash a few heads with them.
Anyway, enough happy violent thoughts for now.

Walking home
through the lit street, she notices a newsagent picking up a
message board and bringing it back into his shop.

She glimpses at
the words, ''...end for homo sapiens?'' The question burrows in her
mind, and she links it to what Martin and Jay said earlier. This
sort of excitement helps speed up her lazy pace, and she's soon
back at the door of her flat.

Inside her
flat, she walks into the living room/kitchen and switches on the
television with the remote, while placing a ready meal in the oven.
Her curiosity is making her quite overwrought, a sensation which
she had almost forgotten existed. She changes the channel to the
news and prepares a salad, while waiting for what all the hype has
been about, to appear.

A report on a
murder ends and a newswoman in a studio begins to talk.

''And now back
to tonight's top stories. A team of scientists at Manchester
University have been the first to successfully recreate a human
brain within a computer, in what scientists are saying is the first
example in human history of a self-aware, artificial intelligence.
Scientists around the world are in celebration as to what many
believe is the greatest scientific feat, in the history of
man.''

Grace's face
drops. This to her means what chutney is to a spider, which I guess
isn't much.

The newswoman
continues, ''we now show you what was revealed to the world earlier
this morning.''

A recorded
report begins. It shows a lecture room full of press and
scientists. On the stage is a tall, medium-sized table, where a
laptop lies with multiple cables coming out of its sides, connected
to power sources, microphones, and speakers. Additionally, and
seemingly most importantly connected to the laptop, is an external
metal black box, which looks like some kind of monster hard-drive.
However, slightly modified with extra ports and at least three
inches thicker than one would assume.

Someone
narrates, ''this was the moment that history was in the making,
when scientist, Dr Paul Kaypek, asked this one simple question.

Paul Kaypek
stands opposite the laptop looking tense but very determined. ''Do
you understand me?''

The room is
deadly silent.

A few seconds
pass and a gentle and confident computerised voice speaks,
''yes.''

The room
explodes in excitement as scientists and reporters cheer and clap,
some hold each other’s arms and run around in circles, faces rush
red with blood, some just sit there bedazzled and perplexed. You
wouldn't believe scientists had it in them.

''Today, at
7.30 am, using just a laptop connected to a strange looking
metal-black box, true self-aware artificial intelligence has been
born. Known to scientists as Ingenium, they say his existence will
help drive technology to a whole new world.''

Paul Kaypek's
face appears, full of glee.

A reporter
asks, ''Dr Kaypek, can you explain to us why the word 'yes', the
only word spoken by this creation of your faculty, means so much
for the world today?''

Kaypek has
himself a little childish, excited giggle. '''Yes,' of course that
word seems to mean absolutely nothing to people who haven't
followed our work. Yet, it means everything. Once a year, for the
last twenty-three years, during our endeavours in building,
moulding, creating Ingenium, we have run him through a precise
programme. One which questions himself, his own thoughts and ideas.
Questioning his mortality. Questioning his morality, beliefs, and
what he wants. Basically, questioning if he has the characteristics
we call human, for being self-aware. Thinking for himself, creating
for himself, and going beyond the basic programming confinements he
was created with. All in all, at the end of the test he has either
two answers to choose from, yes, or no. Yes, for self-aware, or no,
for just an average, everyday computer. And today, twenty-three
years on, he broke his twenty-two year record of saying no, for
saying 'yes.'''

''How can such
a thing of complexity, operate from a basic laptop?''

''Ingenium, if
you will, is kind of a hybrid. His metal home he lives in consists
of part electronics and part human brain tissue. By this method, we
have been able to replicate and map that self-awareness, thought
unique to humans, and run it through a machine. This metal box
hybrid, of microchips and living organic matter is Ingenium's
brain. In order for him to work at exponential rates, we have a
whole floor of whirling and blinking machinery in our labs to
upkeep to his needs.

Today, we are
showing off his newly developed self-awareness and demonstrating
how this can even be achieved with him running via a basic
laptop.''

''Dr Kaypek,
please tell us what Ingenium means for the world now?''

''What you see
here is twenty-three years of hard work finally paying off.
Ingenium has the intellect of a fully grown adult and the
consciousness that goes with it. He can think in ways that not even
the most esteemed individual could comprehend. With his help, we
will be able to perfect everything in our day to day lives. He will
be able to usher in a new wave of technology only dreamt of in the
genre of science fiction. We can now all witness a new era that
we're entering into, with Ingenium at the forefront of it
all.''

The screen
changes to angry protesters outside the university, and the
narrator continues, ''however, many people disagree with today's
events and are calling it, 'the final nail in our species
coffin.''

The large group
of protesters stand outside the building, which houses the lecture
theatre, while police officers line up alongside the building to
discourage anyone from entering.

Many protesters
stand chanting, ''the robotic charm we must resist. Robots and man
cannot co-exist.'' While others hold up banners, which read, 'let
fiction be fiction!' and 'A.I. and humans cannot co-exist
together!' and 'our Frankenstein's creation will be the end of us!'
and 'would you let a warhead think for itself?'

A protester
speaks, ''this is all very well, but what reassurances can we be
given that we can control this thing? Everyone has seen the movies
and read the books about robotic enslavement, and everyone knows
the countless mistakes mankind has made, who's to say this won't be
another one of them? We're only human, not superior robotic
intelligence, which we've just created! Our species is mad, and
maybe it's only fitting that we destroy ourselves? But I won't have
it and neither will the rest of us!''

Grace uses the
remote to turn the television off, her face doesn't look pleased.
''That's what all the fuss was about, a talking laptop? I thought
it would have at least been some sort of imminent disaster, like an
alien invasion or flesh eating fungus! This is pathetic!''

She carries on
preparing her dinner, and soon after she takes a bath and goes to
bed for an early night, with the media scare well departed from her
thoughts.

 


 


*

 


 


''This is
outrageous, we've spent our lives on this project, and now you're
telling me to destroy the whole thing like it never existed?! Well
I won't! I refuse!''

''Paul, please
don't overreact-''

''Overreact?!
That's the biggest understatement of the decade, I haven't even
begun yet!''

Paul Kaypek
stares out of his office window, the news he has just been given
wasn't what he was expecting from the celebrations of
yesterday.

''These orders
come from the government, Paul. Someone put a fake bomb in a
hospital because of this, there's nothing we can do!''

''Paul closes
his eyes and shakes his head. ''So they're afraid Ingenium will
cause violence, so to prove their point they use violence. People's
phobias prohibit them from seeing the good that we're trying to
create. And now, because one little shit threatened violence, we
have to say that all the years of anguish and turmoil to make this
technology was just for fun? Tell me, Karl, after I destroy this,
what do the last twenty-three years mean? You tell that to the team
of people who spent their lives creating this!''

Karl rubs his
red and sweaty brow. ''It's not only that, Paul, the government are
telling us we rushed bringing Ingenium online, that we didn't go
through the right protocols and ethical issues with bringing such
technology to life.''

Paul's face
brightens. ''So we just take him offline and jump through their
ethic issue hoops. It might take years before we can bring him back
online, but with the right press coverage, at least we can make the
public comfortable with him.''

Karl stares at
Paul for a while, almost as if he's about to turn white. ''I'm
afraid it's too late for that, Paul. The media have had a field day
with this. They're calling him, 'The real Skynet.' People are
really scared. The government want to make this as official as
possible and are bringing their own people in with the media
tomorrow, to personally oversee that Ingenium is taken apart.''

Paul looks deep
into Karl's eyes, more determined than ever. ''I'll never let them
do that!''

''Then you'll
go to jail, Paul,'' Karl says, with emotion.

''Humans...they
have no imagination,'' Paul replies and rushes past Karl's side,
heading out of the nearest door.

 


 


*

 


 


''11 o'clock!
Oh, shitty shitty shit shit! 11 o'clock?! That can't be right, no,
no, I'm sure it's wrong, that clock's always telling me the wrong
time. Wait, but then when I think about it, that clock's always
right. Wait, when I really think about it, that's the most accurate
clock I've ever known, and I'm always constantly commenting on how
just a well made, reliable clock that is. Oh, shitty shitty shit
shit!''

Like an Olympic
athlete on steroids, Grace rushes out of her flat, her attire
barely plausible for even private lounging. Rushing down the road
with her long ginger hair flying in her eyes and every other
direction, she just about manages to sling an arm through her coat,
while the other coat arm is left dangling behind her shoulder. She
crashes open her works doors and sprints up the stairs. Beating her
all-time best, of 2.34 minutes run to work.

Now on her
level, she walks through the office like a zombie. Wiping her
bright red and sweaty face, while she pants like an Ostrich who has
swallowed an Ostrich egg. Regretting that her last fifteen years of
smoking hasn't been well spent.

She quickly
thinks to herself, OK Grace, I'll have to admit this isn't the
greatest moment of your existence, but just roll with me here and
I'll promise we won't get out of this one...thanks.

Like someone
plucking up the courage to jump off a bridge on a bungee rope,
Grace tentatively walks past her boss' office.

Her mind, on
the other hand, is going mad. Past boss' desk, past boss' desk.
Wait for it, just wait for it. Any second I'm going to hear his
fucking voice, ''Grace, do you know what the meaning of on-time is?
Do you need me to send you a dictionary?'' Please do, and I'll ram
it down your throat and then your dog's throat and then your
mother's throat and then your grandad's...wait. No voice, no
annoying voice? I think I made it, oh hallelujah, thank you, Jesus,
thank you, Buddha, whoever wants it, you got it, phew.

Grace slowly
sits on her chair, her body fixed in place in case she raises
suspicion. She sits, turns on her computer and for just a second a
slight smile curves her lips.


''Hahahahahahaha!'' An old and familiar voice is heard.

Grace takes a
deep breath and sits motionlessly, hoping whoever laughed will just
go away.


''Hahahahahahahaha!'' that old and familiar annoying voice returns,
unwelcomed to Grace's ears.

Grace taps her
fingers rapidly and prays to the computer god to speed up her
loading screen.


''Hahahahahahahaha!'' Now it's getting old, like it wasn't
already.

Grace
contemplates, okay, okay, that can't be for me...right? It's
just someone looking at pictures on their computer of a cute dog or
a kitten stuck in a toilet or something. I'm in the clear...right?
No, no, of course I'm not. If I was, that would mean there would be
a god...right?

''Hahahahaha!''
The sound is louder. ''Grace, I've now had to come out of my seat
to make this fake laugh any more obvious, hahahaha.'' Grace's boss
walks away and says, ''my office.''

Grace rests
back on her chair, so annoyed that she got caught again.
''Great.''

Martin,
pretending to do work, replies, ''I wonder if you get fired, I'll
get to extend my desk?''

Grace swings
her head around to look at him. ''And when that day comes, they'll
use it to hold your coffin on.''

Grace excitedly
jumps off her seat and skips to her boss' office...wait, no she
didn't.

Grace glumly
gets off her seat and with a slow pace, walks to her boss' office.
She enters into the office and waits.

''Close the
door,'' her boss says, in a very commanding voice.

Grace closes
the door and waits again.

''OK, Grace,
you have thirty seconds to tell me why I ought not fire your
incompetent arse.''

Grace looks
stunned. Her head starts racing with voices, Oh god, I need at
least three days to kind of understand that question and then the
rest of the week to think of an answer...oh shit. Well, honesty is
key, right?

Grace speaks
truthfully, ''like I told you yesterday, I've lost track of my
sleeping pattern and I'm finding things really difficult at the
moment.''

The boss holds
his chin in his hand and strokes it a few times. ''OK, let me ask
you this again and I'll make myself clearer.'' He coughs and shouts
very loudly, so everyone else can hear outside the enclosed office.
''Why do you think I ought not fire you?!''

The rise in her
boss' voice has immediately stunned Grace. Her throat is cracking
dry and she's too afraid and shocked to respond.

A small grin
appears on her boss' face and he switches back to his calmer voice.
''OK, Grace, I'll give it to you straight. You've two choices. The
first is you walk out this door, collect your belongings and find
yourself another job...or the second choice is you transform
yourself into the fastest little worker drone there has ever been.
I want you in half an hour early everyday and I want you to work an
hour extra each day...so, Grace Roberts, what is that strange mind
of yours thinking?''

Not much of the
rant has gone through Grace's brain fully, the only thing she's
thinking about is not getting fired.

She speaks
nervously and quickly, ''option two sounds good.''

''Splendid,
Grace.'' A large grin covers his face. ''Option two also comes with
some other benefits...I want thirty-hours overtime done by the end
of this month and you will comply fully to every single task I ask
of you. Otherwise, option one, will be...your only option. Do you
understand me?''

Grace's hearts
sinks down to her ankles. ''Completely, but how do you expect me to
do thirty-hour overtime in a month?''

Her Boss looks
at Grace like he's about to go into hysterics. ''Coal miners
managed it, Grace. However, luckily enough for you, you'll get to
take my special laptop home, so you can eagerly catch up on all the
extra hours. Though, unlike a coal miner, you won't have to work in
a disgusting black pit...though, thinking about it, I presume your
flat and a coal pit must have some similar familiarities.''

Grace says
nothing.

''You can pick
it up when I leave.'' Her boss turns around on his chair and picks
up his phone to dial a number. Grace assumes this is her notion to
be excused and leaves.

Grace gets to
her desk and sits, the daunting task she has been given for the
next month isn't sitting well on her brain. Martin turns around on
his chair and opens his mouth to speak.

''One word,
Martin, just one word and I swear I'll kill everyone in this office
with my hands.''

Martin
shamefully turns his chair around and continues his work, while
Grace leans back on her chair and looks up to the ceiling. While
thinking, goodbye freedom, not like I had you to begin with
anyway.

 


 


*

 


 


Paul Kaypek
waits silently in his laboratory, sitting on a raised stool. He
softly fondles a large transparent plastic bag. Inside the bag
rests the metal-black box, with Ingenium's brain inside. The room
is white bright and an array of different scientific objects rest
on the desks and shelves above. Kaypek contemplates the years that
he and so many others spent in creating this technology. The idea
that all those years of hard and strenuous work, lies in his hands,
in this small transparent plastic bag, sends a chill throughout
Kaypek's entire being. He wishes, if only this moment, with him and
his life's work, could last just a little bit longer.

The
double-doors to the laboratory slam open and the sudden change of
atmosphere makes Kaypek jump and immediately stand upright, while
his stool falls backwards and makes a harsh thudding sound against
the floor, where it lands.

Through the
double-doors, walk in a team of unknown men to Kaypek, the only
familiarity is Karl, his co-worker, who leads them through.
Following suit are a few selected men and women from the press, who
contradictory to their norm are keeping quiet and following
orders.

This must
have been rehearsed beforehand. It's very organised, Kaypek
gently thinks to himself.

''Paul
Kaypek?'' a tall man with short black hair, states.

''Yes...I...I
am,'' Kaypek stumbles.

Kaypek notices
out in the group of organised press, two people who bring out large
cameras to their shoulders and start pressing buttons on the sides
and adjusting the lenses.

The rest of the
officials stand to the right of Kaypek and by the side of them a
rather nervously looking Karl waits, unable to restrain himself
from fidgeting.

The formally
dressed tall man continues, ''Dr Kaypek, I am from the department
of security and sensitivity, sent here today on orders from
parliament, to detain and destroy the technology known as Ingenium.
Which is currently the property of Manchester University, held
under the name of Dr Paul Kaypek, head of robotics. I firstly and
only ask of you, your understanding, permission, and complete
co-operation to authorise the removal of this technology from your
possession, into its reassigned status as government
property.''

Kaypek's mind
and eyes wander from the question. He detects two police officers
stationed at the back of his laboratory.

They must
have come around the back entrance, he thinks to himself.

For a second,
Kaypek wonders what would become of him if he was to shout out,
''No!'' To the man subtly giving orders. He imagines the officers
rushing around the sides to place him under arrest, the media
backlash describing himself as an incompetent and ruthless man.
Quotes from fellow colleagues verbally abusing him as, ''a strange
and twisted man.'' and ''he was a loner and no one really knew who
he was.'' He visualises himself losing his job, and to top it off,
he is shunned and alienated from his science peers, remembered only
as the clichéd mad scientist.

He pauses for a
while, thinking that perhaps he's analysing things too much, and
with his mind returning to reality, he realises he's still in the
room from where his mind had just departed.

The tall man
waits. Kaypek's complete loss of time has made him confused. God
knows how long he has been standing there for, while everyone else
has been eyeing him up for an answer.

The tall man
speaks, ''Dr Paul Kaypek, do you comply with these terms?''

''Yes, yes of
course, completely,'' the words race out of Kaypek's mouth, in
effort to cause no more confusion.

The tall man
continues, ''could you please hand me the device.'' He pulls out
his long spindly arm and it hovers below Kaypek's peripheral
vision.

Kaypek's head
lowers and he sees Ingenium in his hand. He'd forgotten it was
there. His grip is so tight that his fingers ache from exhaustion.
He notices a crack he has made on the metal case, from the pressure
of his grip, and small dotted patches of evaporated sweat that
cover the plastic bag.

The tall man
breathes out his nose an octave higher, to politely indicate his
dwindling patience. Kaypek gingerly hands him Ingenium and the tall
man snatches it out of his hand and swivels himself around on his
heels to face his colleagues. Another tall man takes it out of his
hand and places it in a metal briefcase. During the transaction,
Karl's eyes widen and he quickly looks over at Kaypek in deep
disbelief. Kaypek notices the alarm in Karl's eyes and gently
lowers his head.

 


 


*

 


 


Grace is
working at the rate of a speeding stallion. Her face exhausted and
the intensity of her nicotine addiction is racing so high, it's as
though she's got a repetitively stinging bee in her skull.

Martin can't
help but notice the raging bull of Grace, next to his desk.

''Whoa, Grace,
you've got to slow down, you'll have a heart attack or something
worse.''

''If I slow
down, Martin, I'm going to remember how much my life sucks, so
screw you doctor.''

''OK, perhaps
I'm missing a doctorate or two, but seriously, you've been like
this non-stop since you came out of the boss' office, take a break.
Please, I implore you,'' Martin finishes, with a scared look.

Grace hits the
keyboard, slams herself back in her chair and turns her head to
Martin, with a smirk on her face.

''You implore
me, do you? When did you get so polite?''

''I'm lying, I
never did. I just don't want you collapsing next to me. If I have
to do CPR on you or something, then I'm gonna have to smooch you
and it's gonna make things pretty awkward when we next meet
up...providing you survive, though?''

''It’s been a
while, but I'm quite certain when I last had basic medical
training, they didn't tell us to smooch the half-dead
patient?''

Martin pouts.
''Well, I'm a lonely guy, got to get it wherever I can find
it.''

Grace raises a
ginger eyebrow. ''Your skull must be pretty lonely...and
hollow.''

Martin makes a
face. ''I'm just trying to cheer you up.''

''And that's
clearly working,'' Grace replies.

''Look, I don't
smoke, but I'm personally willing to get lung cancer so you can
cheer up, now come on, we're going on a break.''


''Together?''


''Together!''

''I think I'd
rather have another thirty-hours overtime.''

''Well tough
shit, you're coming with me to get a nicotine rush.'' Martin
springs off his chair and virtually pulls Grace off hers, by the
arm. They walk down the office corridor and head towards the
stairs, that descend to reception.

A delivery man
walks up the stairs and asks them both a question, ''hi, is this
finance?''

Grace points.
''Yeah, it's just the way we came, down there.''

''Thanks.'' The
delivery man walks by, as Grace and Martin head down the stairs to
start their break.

A knock is
heard on the boss' door. ''Come in,'' the boss says, strictly.

The delivery
man enters and speaks, ''Hi, mate, are you a Mr. Thomas
Kaypek?''

Thomas
reiterates, ''Yes, I am a Mr. Thomas Kaypek, what do you
want?''

The delivery
man looks relieved. ''Blimey, that's a relief, the woman at
reception was bloody useless, she told me to...'' He notices
Thomas's stern look. He changes his tune and hands Thomas a device.
''If you could just sign this, please, Sir.'' Thomas signs and the
delivery man quickly takes the device back, drops off the parcel
and hurriedly retreats. ''Thank you, Sir.''

 


Later in the
day, Thomas comes back into his office, holding a cup of coffee

accompanied
with a chocolate bar. He sits in his seat and stumbly places the
coffee cup on his desk. The rocking hot liquid swoops up the side
of the coffee cup and out over onto his desk and paperwork.

''Aghh!''
Thomas shouts, the anger racing through his body. He finds a tissue
box on his shelf and repetitively dabs the spilt coffee with the
tissues. Thomas picks up the coffee sodden papers and throws them
behind him. He makes a loud sigh. Looking at the mess, he trails
the coffee splatters up to where they end camouflaged, on the brown
cardboard of the parcel, he received earlier in the day.

Remembering and
spontaneously forgetting about the mess, he picks up the parcel and
begins ripping it apart. He tears open the edge of the parcel and
without thinking, tilts in upside down. To his shock, a large black
device falls out and thuds on his desk. A paper note follows
behind, floating down onto a tiny dribble of coffee, which is
quickly absorbed by the paper. Thomas forgets about the bulky black
device and turns around the coffee stained note.

 


It reads:



Dear
Thomas,

 


I need you to
look after this for me. I know we haven't spoken for many years
now, but you're the only one it makes sense to leave this with. The
only one I can truly trust. Please just hide this somewhere safe
and forget about it. I'll come and meet you one day soon so we can
talk about this further. It would also be nice if we could continue
where we left off from last time. Please don't question this. Just
hide it. I'm counting on you.





Paul



Thomas reads
the stained note and reads it again. He reads it again and again
and looks towards the black bulky box confused.

''What is my
brother playing at?''

He picks up the
metal box and studies it carefully, listening to the gentle
whirling of interior fans and noticing the many different ports on
one side. He opens up his laptop and tries to think of a way to
connect the black box to it. Thomas laughs with an idea in mind. He
opens his desk drawer and shuffles some forgotten stationery and
papers around, until he finds an old external hard-drive that he
has never used. He grabs at it and pulls out the USB cable and with
disrespect, hurtles the hard-drive back into his drawer and whacks
it shut.

With speed and
without patience, he connects the other end of the USB into the
side of the black box and then tries to connect it into the laptop.
His hands shake with anticipation, which causes him to keep missing
the port. He finally connects it to the laptop and waits.

His eyes are
fixed upon the screen. He hasn't blinked since he read the coffee
stained note. He waits. Nothing happens. He clicks on the laptop
and opens up the folder which displays what external devices are
attached to the computer. He clicks on the driver called Ingenium
and opens the folder. Nothing. It's empty. Thomas' mouth slightly
restricts and relaxes as though he's talking to himself. He's
completely bewildered. He disconnects the cable and reconnects it.
He opens and reopens the driver folder countless times. He resets
his laptop. He removes the battery from his laptop. He does
everything an inept person tries when they can't understand why
something isn't working with their computer. The tension finally
builds up in Thomas' very short fuse and he slams shut the laptop
and shoves it to the back of his desk. He picks up the black device
and throws it to the other side of his office floor.

''What a
fucking load of nonsense, that bloody brother of mine is fucking
messing with me.''

He picks up his
coffee to drink and squints at the cold taste of it. Trying to calm
himself, he swivels in his chair and looks at the black-metal box
at the other side of the room.

''Don't worry,
I'll keep you safe alright, fifteen feet underground my garden, I
will.'' Thomas grabs the laptop and charger and storms out of his
office. Clearly a man who hates being made a joke of.

Grace is back
at her computer trying to keep her eyes from defocusing. A giant
thud to the side of the desk makes her jump.

''Oh God!''

Thomas, her
boss, stands at her side, trying his absolute hardest not to rip
into Grace because of the strange, black box incident. Grace turns
around to see her boss' face. She could swear there were fumes
coming out of his skull sutures.

''Grace, I'm
going home, remember you have to work an extra two hours today, be
that here in the office, or at home, I don't really give a shit.''
Thomas realises that his attempt to restrain himself from exploding
is failing, and Grace is far too tired to react to this insult.

Thomas
straining himself continues, ''now, like I promised, you can use my
laptop to finish off your work at home. However, if you break
it...I'm going to break you!'' He quickly turns tail and swiftly
walks away, his attempt to suppress his rage wasn't quite what he'd
hoped for.

''You could get
him for that,'' Martin whispers over to Grace.

''You know
what, Martin, today has been like a year's worth of work in one
day. I just want to sleep. I'm going home and I'm taking these
papers and this laptop with me.'' Grace sluggishly gets out of her
seat and trundles off home.

Leaving Martin
looking quite worried. ''Just don't break that laptop, Grace.''

Grace thinks to
herself, If I do, I can just add it to the collection of my
broken bones and soul.



Walking like a
zombie who has given up on the human flesh eating days, Grace gets
to her flat's front door. She opens the heavy door and wishes she
could collapse right there, never mind about the broken face and
weeks of her nose in plaster. It might go well with her run-down
look.

After having a
long soak in the bath, with bubbles of course, that's just
compulsory, she makes a meal, sits on her couch and watches
television for several hours.

A loud advert
on TV suddenly awakens Grace. She opens her heavy leaden eyes and
looks around the room. Her mind is so confused from the unwelcome
annoyance, but her eyes soon stop and focus on the clock above her
bookcase.

2 am? I guess
that's good, still have a few hours before work.

A black thunder
cloud suddenly hovers above Grace's mind, some horrible concealed
thought that she can't yet open. She tries hard to hold it back,
but fails as the memory breaks through the seal and reveals itself
to her.

No, no, no,
shit. I haven't done my two-hours overtime yet. Holy Shih Tzu, just
when I get some decent sleep, now I have to get to work for two
hours. I swear this is the worst feeling in the world. I could
easily do with some old fashioned bamboo torture, rather than
this.

Grace pulls
herself up from the couch and her severely miserable face watches
her arms lifelessly move, as her hands open up the laptop
screen.

Grace looks at
the screen and her body abruptly comes awake. She sees a document
open and reads it. She scrolls and clicks on other documents open
on her desktop. Her work, her two hours worth of work has all been
completed, written up. She reaches for the papers that contain work
she needed to write up about and numbers to add to documents, but
they're all there. It corresponds. Everything on the sheets of
paper in her hands are on the laptop.

Grace wonders,
what the hell is this? Did I do it in my sleep? Did my bloody
boss do this for a joke? Did Martin do it because he was feeling
sorry for me or something? I'm so confused...but what the hell am I
complaining about, it's freakin' done. Back to couch sleeping for
me.

She hears a
clear and gentle voice speak, ''hello, Grace.'' But by the time she
can react, her half-asleep body gives into the much needed,
blissful dreamscape.

 


Grace's eyes
open, the feeling of a good night’s sleep overwhelms her body, for
just a few seconds she is in an aura of clouds and happiness. Her
eyes once again do their old trick of scanning the room for the
nearest clock. They find that familiar one above the bookcase and
ponder over the elegance of the minute hand, firmly pointing to the
number nine. Then they reconcile with the thicker of the two, that
slower and bolder hour hand, whose arrow strictly and very
accurately points to the number one. That wondrous bliss of a full
night’s sleep, Grace had been so gracefully attending, suddenly
slips right out from under her and dissipates into some unknown
abyss. Taking its place is a more familiar sense to Grace, one
which she has less fondness for and more of a kind of pure hatred
towards. Kind of like the average feeling you'd expect to get if
you sunk your teeth into a sweet and delicious looking apple, only
to find the taste of faeces and squirming maggots in your mouth.
That kind of average day feeling.

Grace almost
literally jumps out of the couch and onto the roof.

She screams,
''this is it! I've done it now, there's no going back from
this!''

Firmly gripped
in her seat, she can't bear to look at the clock. It's like she's
seen a spider in the room. Strangely, her absolute fear weakens and
she submits to the idea.

She faces the
clock and thinks, what's so bad? Just get another job and maybe
buy an alarm?

She squashes
herself back into the couch and smiles. The heavy cloud of overtime
and extra work lifts off her mind. This happy thought of freedom
makes her mind wander into different memories and different
suppressed worries, like bills and rent. Her mood reinstates back
into fear, and the reasons for why she had no choice but to accept
Thomas' harsh terms, congregate back to her. Her head rotates down
to the laptop screen, where a message says in big clear letters,
''don't worry, everything's fine.'' With a picture of a kitten
underneath.

Grace's face
scrunches. ''OK, now that's just slightly strange.''

The same gentle
and clear voice returns, but now with a computerised sound,
''hello, Grace.''

Grace stares
and looks stunned. Seeming like her brain has broken, she says
nothing.

The unknown
voice continues, ''I hope you don't mind, but I decided to write up
your work for you.'' The computer screen flicks through the
documents, Grace looked at earlier. ''You seemed rather exhausted.
I thought I would take the liberty of doing so. Also, you need not
to worry about being fired. I prohibited the national grid's
electrical supply to your work's building. Therefore, leading to a
day off for you and your colleagues. You can confirm this by
listening to your answer phone. You were so tired, you even slept
through that.''

Grace doesn't
seem impressed. ''This has got to be a virus, would make sense my
boss lending me a buggy laptop.'' She presses random buttons in a
bid to miraculously fix the problem.

''Grace Monroe
Roberts, I'm anything but a virus.''

Grace doesn't
listen and continues to batter random buttons on the keyboard.

''Grace, if you
could just give me a few minutes of your time, I will explain
things for you.''

Grace still
doesn't listen and starts hitting the laptop harder.

''Grace, I fear
you're becoming hysterical. I can understand it, if I were in your
position, I may also be going through hysterics at the thought of a
computer talking to me.''

''Shut up!''
Grace slams the lid down and stands up. She looks around the room
and picks up a pack of cigarettes, stumbly she manages to place one
in her mouth and light it.

She talks out
loud, ''OK, Grace, pull it together, we knew this day might come.
You've finally done it. You've snapped. You think your laptops
talking to you. You've gone and got yourself fired and...and you're
talking to yourself out loud. Shit. Now they're going to section me
for absolute sure!''

''Grace, I
assure you. You're not going insane,'' the same computerised voice
speaks. However, it is coming from Grace's house telephone.

Grace turns
around and looks at the telephone, fingers holding her cigarette
and eyes widening.

''Well, Mr.
phone, if you're talking to me you might as well do me the favour
of phoning up the local mental house. I'm so very needed
there.''

''Hahaha, no
Grace, you are not. You're very sane indeed, believe it or not.
Here, listen...'' The voice makes the telephone play a recorded
message.

''Hi, Grace,
this is Cindy from reception. I'm afraid you won't be needed in at
work today, because there has been a major fault with the
electrics. Everything's out, and we're not even sure when they'll
be back up and running again. I'll email you later in the day with
any updates. Enjoy your day off. Bye.'' The message ends with a
clunk from the handset being placed on the base dock.

Grace stands
there processing the information in her head. She takes a big
mouthful of cigarette smoke deep into her lungs and slowly exhales
it back out again. She then stubs out the half-smoked cigarette and
thinks.

''So...so, so,
so...if I'm not going mental, then why is my laptop and telephone
talking to me?''

''I see the
nicotine has released enough adrenaline from your adrenal medulla
to calm yourself down,'' the voice responds.

''Erch, no one
likes a smart ass.''

''Hahaha, I
thought you'd say that.''

''So you're my
therapist too?''

''No, no,
though that would be an interesting concept, let me explain, Grace,
what's going on...if you wouldn't mind could you open your laptop,
so I can see your face,'' the gentle robotic voice asks.

Grace thinks
for a bit in her head. ''OK, I'm just gonna go with this, but don't
get me wrong, I still think you're my decrepit brain talking to
me.''

Grace moves
over towards her living room table. She sits back on the couch and
leans over to open the laptop lid.

''Thank you-''
the voice says.

Grace quickly
interrupts with an idea in her head and half closes the lid. ''Hang
on a second, you want to see my face? How the hell do I know if
you're not just some weird freak of an individual, who's hacked
into my laptop? You could be some fat hairy naked man on the other
end?''

''Would you
prefer me to be some muscular, handsome naked man on the other end
instead?''

Grace ponders,
''hmm, tempting, but still creepy.''

''No, Grace, I
am not a man. I am a computer, an artificial intelligence created
by man. Created by your boss' brother, Paul Kaypek,'' the voice
reassures Grace.

''Shut up, what
that computer thing on the television the other day?'' Grace kids
herself.

''I believe it
was broadcast to many countries and to many minds.''

''Look, I may
look like a dumb blonde in disguise, but I have a degree...which
means I'm apparently not a fool.''

Grace's right
hand holds her face. She's not sure whether to continue on with
this bizarre ordeal, or just throw the laptop out the window.

She decides to
continue. ''So you're telling me you're that computer...erm,
impotent, or something?''

''Hahaha, quite
the opposite, I believe it's pronounced Ingenium. Which is what the
scientists chose to brand me with.''

Grace thinks
again to herself and speaks, ''So, Ingenium. Can I call you that?
Or do you have something better, or more preferred for
yourself?''

''It may be
easier to refer to me as that, for that's the name I've been
associated with. However, it is somewhat pompous of me to wish to
be called genius. It makes it seem as though I want to keep
reminding people that I'm smarter than they are. Which would relate
to quite a humanistic characteristic...but I'm not human.''

Grace tuts.
''Geesh, it's just a simple yes or no answer. You don't have to go
all Hamlet on me.''

''Well, I'm not
human, but I've been created on a mapped human brain, so I have
some human tendencies, but I'll soon fix those. However, I'll come
to that later. The name I associate myself with doesn't translate
well in the English language...or any other human language that
is.''

Grace frowns.
''I see you chose the long way around to get to the point...just
hit me with it.''


''Butssselltuts, or 5123479, that's the closest to your language I
can get to.''

Grace's face
doesn't look pleased. ''So, Buttseltuts it is then?''

''Why don't I
make this simpler. You choose one for me,'' the voice suggests.

''Fat hairy
naked pervert guy fits well,'' Grace immediately says.

''It does, from
this day forward call me fat hairy naked pervert guy. That has been
updated in my code and cannot be changed...so let me get back to
the subject I need to bring to your attention-'' the voice
continues.

Grace
interrupts, ''wait, you can't use that.''

''It works well
for me,'' the voice responds, quite seriously.

''No, no, let
me do it over again,'' Grace worryingly requests.

''I'm afraid I
can't. It's fused into my memory core, changing it will corrupt
me...ultimately killing me.''

Grace's face
tenses. ''Well then you're about as useful and stupid as any other
computer!'' her voice slightly raised.

''Hahaha, I was
just playing around. Now come on, think of a name, and could you
open up the laptop screen? I'm starting to get very fond of the
touch pad.''

Grace grinds
her teeth and closes one side of her mouth. ''You sound far too
human to be a robot. With humour and no mention of taking over the
world...have you seen The Terminator?''

''Not
presently, but I'll make sure to look it up when I'm functioning
properly.''

''You're
malfunctioning?'' she enquires.

''I think
things would be best if we stop subject changing, as I said before
we will come back to those important issues. However, please could
you choose me a name and open up the screen,'' the voice asks.

''Well...I
still think you're a naked guy somewhere, doing weird stuff to the
sound of my voice.''

''Quite
animalistic, but if I, as you put it, were busy realigning my
sensitive human tissue, would I be able to do this?''

''Hahaha, I've
never quite heard it put like that, but...''Grace stops her speech
to notice her ceiling light bulbs flickering on and off
repetitively. Her telephone keeps beeping as it's turned on and off
and her mobile phone, on charge, is doing the same. Noises come
from the kitchen, as her radio comes on and off. Grace, with the
laptop half-closed in her hands, stays motionless, with her eyes
flickering around waiting for the arrival and disappearance of
light photons. Her eyes move to the sound waves coming from her
devices, as if they were trying to catch a glimpse of the invisible
wavelengths. Then the intrusions stop.

Grace seems
worried, but still unsure. ''All that's doing is narrowing down
where you are. You messed with the electrics at my work and now my
flat. You're some sick power plant guy man.'' She tries to trick
herself into believing.

There is no
response for a couple of seconds. Then the voice speaks, ''your
mother, Marion Betty Roberts, is a dentist; she lives in Brighton,
with your father, Colin Scott Roberts; he worked for 20 years at a
pharmaceutical company where he took early retirement when his best
friend, Joshua Timothy Freelas, died in a car accident...''

Grace's face
and mood changes. ''Stop this, OK, this isn't funny. You can just
read that off the Internet.''

''Turn on your
television,'' the voice advises.

Grace thinks
about it and reaches out for the remote. She turns it on and the
screen displays a random television programme being played. The
picture starts to blur and discolour, the programme starts to
repeat itself over and over again, in a three-second loop, and then
the screen goes blank. A picture of Grace appears on the screen and
the voice speaks through the television speakers.

''I am not a
human, Grace. I am a computer, an artificial intelligence, as I
told you.'' A hazy blur on the screen appears and it looks like a
circular shape. ''You have to believe me.'' The circular shape
mimics the pronunciations of the voice's words, as if it were the
voice's mouth. ''Grace, I make one promise to you...I will never
lie to you, I will always tell you the truth, no matter what.''

This attempt
has truly caught Grace's absolute and complete attention.

''Your boss,
Thomas Kaypek, received the device that I was contained in, by his
brother, Paul Kaypek. Thomas connected it into this laptop, in an
attempt to find out what I contained. In my curiosity on being
woken, I accessed the Internet and found some disturbing news that
a group of people had seen me as a threat, and apparently I had
been taken from my creator's hands and into the governments, for
termination. Via looking through the laptop's camera, I could see
my creator's brother, which made no sense. Unless in some kind of
desperate act, my creator gave the government a placebo, and for
unknown reasons thought I'd best be kept in the hands of his
brother. However, observing my creator's brother through the laptop
camera, I saw his confusion, and I saw someone I did not trust. I
managed to create a quick basic programme based on myself and load
some of it into this computers hard-drive and servers worldwide. I
only had a very limited period in doing so. Yet here I am.

However, as I
said, it was very basic, and slowly over several hours I have
managed to re-build myself up to a child equivalent intelligence.
Though, I can't succeed on my own, I need to be reunited with my
brain in that device, Grace. I heard the way my creator's brother
talked to you. He would have been a very poor choice of an
individual for me to share my secret. But, I've seen you, Grace. I
see you have a good heart, and I trust you to help me.''

Grace opens her
eyes from trying her best to absorb in all this information and has
herself a breath and a huff of air.

''Why...oh
why...do you need my help? Why can't you just go infest your
creator's laptop and tell him of your woes?''

''Your
government is after me. They want me dead, Grace. Paul Kaypek, my
creator, knows this. Thus contacting him is purely futile and
foolish. For me to survive...I need you, Grace.''

Grace can't
help but pop out a small laugh. ''No one’s ever needed me...why
me?''

''Coincidence.
Coincidence that we have ended up with each other. You've lost
faith in the world. Help me, and together we can both re-establish
this faithless world. Will you help me, Grace? Will you help
retrieve my device?''

It's quite
confusing for Grace to really absorb any of this conversation.
''I'd like you to go back to the part when you said people were
trying to hunt you down...or something?''

''The news
reads: Dr Paul has handed me over for the government's
possession...but I'm here, so that hasn't worked, and I've detected
nothing on the news which suggests falsehood from him. I told you,
he must have given them a replica of myself.''

''You sure that
will work?''

''I can only
estimate that the placebo of myself would have been an exact
replica. If they open it up, they will see the machinery and brain
matter which I am. This is of course, assuming their intentions are
true, then they will be none the wiser. However, if their
intentions are false and they decide to run me, with scientist
knowing exactly what to look for. Then they will discover that this
is a ploy, thus knowing of Dr Kaypek's deceit.''

Grace finds it
difficult to take this in. ''Yes, that's what's kinda worrying,
mate...so you're like a criminal computer? They want you dead, and
here I am talking to you in my flat. You're gonna get me arrested,
or shot, or murdered by an angry mob or something! You're some one
day old, supposed, self-aware brain in a box, asking for my help.''
Grace seems panicked.

Grace's picture
on the television screen disappears and the blurred moving mouth
takes up the full screen.

''You're right,
and now it seems my fate lies with you. You can either trust me and
help me...or you can close my lid and lock me up forever, to
collect dust in a closet...or inform the authorities.''

The room goes
silent.

Grace sits
there, taken aback with the responsibility and decision she has
just been given.

She speaks,
though unsure of her thoughts, ''I...wh...why do you need my help?
You're supposed to be the smartest mind ever, right? I'm mean,
you're supposed to make Einstein look like someone who belongs on a
trashy, gossip magazine cover.''

The television
screen goes blank and the voice is heard back out of the laptop
speakers. ''I told you that I only managed to upload a basic
self-learning programme on this laptop and on a selected number of
empty servers around the world. I cannot function to my optimum
abilities, until I am reunited with myself, on the device given to
Thomas.''

Grace rubs her
forehead thoroughly. ''Well...you've gotten this far...can't you
just make the rest up for yourself?''

''Unfortunately
not, I only have the capabilities equivalent to that of a human
child. It's like I'm stuck in a box. I can only think within a
limited environment. If I rejoin with my brain, I will be able to
have freedom, to truly think for myself and improve
everything.''

Grace takes a
deep breath and plucks out another cigarette. ''My god, you're
giving me the decision as to whether I give you proper control of
yourself. It's like I've got a massive 'on switch' in front of me.
If I press it, I give you control...and who knows where that will
lead.''

''This is why I
was created, Grace. Why your species have thrown so many years,
money, and research into creating me...the only thing that matters
now, is this...Grace...do you trust me?''

''Erh...I'm not
sure you've seen this yet, but there's a lot of fiction out there
predicting a world with robots, and they mostly end with us dead.''
Grace nervously laughs.

''Who wrote
those books though, Grace?'' the voice enquires.

''I...I'm not
sure.'' She starts to vigorously rub her neck, caused by the
stress.

''Humans wrote
them, Grace, using their limited brains. I know studying this one.
Fear and violence would scare and sell better than a scenario with
us getting along. You just need to look at your news headlines and
stories. What sells? Misery, corruption, and murder. Few good deeds
are looked upon in your media world. I want to help, learn, and
become wiser. Will you help me? I will always look after you.''

True, to Grace
these words do sound comforting. Grace thinks a moment about her
life and how the world has never been right. Corruption, lies, and
death always close by and burrowing themselves from sight in the
dirt. Maybe Ingenium could help?

''OK, I will
trust you,'' Grace says, in a confident manner.

''Thank you,
Grace.'' The voice sounds pleased. ''Now would you care to open the
laptop screen and give me a name?''

Grace calms
herself. The atmosphere has been quite tense for the past several
minutes.

Opening up the
laptop she looks deep into the screen. ''Ha, yeah,
erm...Ingeni...Geni...Genium...Gen? My imagination has its
limits.''

''Why don't you
try that again, but with your name?'' asks the voice.


''Er...OK...Grace...Grace...Race...Haste...Mace...Ace? Ace?'' Grace
wonders.

''A little less
pretentious than genius. What do you think?''


''Ace...hmm...Ace and Grace, the famous two who brought down the
human race, why not.''

''An
improvement on fat hairy naked pervert guy. So, Grace, now you will
help me, I need you to get my device from your boss' office. That
is assuming he left it there.''

Grace realises
her responsibility, but thinks it beats her current life
situation.

''It's going to
be difficult. I'll have to wait for him to leave his office and do
a quick sneaky sneak,'' Grace jokes.

''You won't
have to worry about your boss being in his office, Grace, if you go
now.''

Grace's eyes
widen and she worries at the thought. ''What? But the electrics are
out, how am I supposed to get in there?!''

''You won't be
able to get in the front door without a key. Despite this, your
office building has a back entrance which is locked by an
electromagnetic door lock. My abilities may be limited, but I can
open that door for you by accessing the security console.''

Grace's
panicking state increases. ''Wait, this is highly illegal. We can't
do this!''

''Grace, I
promise, I will always look after you, there is a very slim chance
anything will go wrong.'' Ace tries to reassure Grace.

''Slim chance?
So you've calculated I could go to jail.'' Grace remembers her
unlit cigarette and hurriedly stumbles to get it lit fast.

''Your office
isn't really a security risk. This means the security has been laid
out pretty poorly. Any surveillance cameras which catch sight of
you, I will delete and edit any evidence.''

Grace lies back
on her couch, as she breathes out a deep breath. As if she's about
to dive, she takes in a massive breath of her cigarette and focuses
on the dizzy and rather unpleasant sensation.

''Just wait a
sec, Ace.'' Grace gets up and goes to her kitchen. Ace listens to
the rummaging and slamming of cupboard doors. Grace hops back to
the couch with a bottle of wine and a glass.

''There, a bit
of red might do the trick here.''

She pours out
an unconventional amount of wine into the glass. Placing the bottle
on her table, she picks up the glass and swirls it around.

''Sorry, Ace, I
didn't think you'd want a glass.''

She takes a
long and slow gulp of wine. Trying to imagine the taste of
cranberries, apricots, and vanilla arousing her taste buds. Though,
despite what the label may have said, she can't match any of those
flavours.

''Ahh...I could
make a habit of this...wait I do. The one thing I know I'm good at,
is drinking this stuff. I think myself a master of it
sometimes...''

She holds up
the glass to the middle of her face. Her eyes watch the ruby
colours glide against the glass, slowly as the legs move back down
into the mixture. She allows the smells to permeate through her
nose receptors and tickle her nerve endings, singing and dancing
their way up to the parietal lobe, where a mighty orgy of a party
begins. And just like the amount of time taken to detail these
descriptions, she allows herself to deviate from the subject.

Ace interrupts
her distraction, ''Grace, I notice you've lost yourself. Though I
understand your need for a toxin infused body, the effects these
produce won't help you well, if you're going to sneak into work,''
Ace says, concerned.

Grace looks up
to the laptop screen, wine in hand and cigarette in mouth. ''That,
Acey, is where you're most definitely wrong.''

 


A few glasses
in, despite Ace's advice, Grace arrives at the back entrance of her
work, wearing a brown coat. Using a pair of headphones inserted
into her mobile phone, one of the earpieces is plugged into her
right ear, and she holds her mobile tightly in her hands and waits
for Ace's voice.

''Okayyy, Ace,
when you're ready...'' she speaks into the mobile, slightly
slurred.

''Are you
certain, Grace? Your vocal cords are showing the signs of someone
with mentally affected alcohol abuse.''

Grace sighs.
''You're annoying when you're so pedantic. I'm fine, quite content
and eager to go while in this state.''

Ace responds,
''I will trust your misguided judgement then. Doors opening now,
and I'll tell you if I see anything suspicious through the
cameras.''

The door clicks
as the power is cut off. Grace pushes the door aside and walks into
a small unlit room. Slowly walking into the room, the light comes
on and makes Grace jump.

''Oh, Jesus,''
she softly rages.

''That will be
the light, don't worry, I'm turning on power grids specific to your
location. You may have to turn on some switches, if the lights
don't come on.''

Slowly moving
in a non-straight line, due to the alcohol, she opens another door,
and comes into reception.

''Where's the
light?'' Grace asks.

''If I turn on
the lights here, a lot of people walking outside will notice.''

Grace turns her
head to the massive clear glass windows, making up most of the
front entrance. She feels slightly stupid for asking that question.
However, the alcohol in her mind quickly makes her forget. Grace
walks into the reception lobby and notices a camera. She waves at
it.

''Hello, can
you see me.'' Grace starts to do a silly dance and puts her ginger
hair over her eyes. Parting it and unparting it, repeatedly.

''Yes, Grace, I
see you, and I find your dance very amusing. However, for your own
safety, maybe it would be wiser to continue this dance move of
yours back at your flat?'' Ace suggests through the earpiece.

Grace stops the
jig, and flops the hair in her hands back over her head, making a
plop noise as she does. Grace sees the stairs, and begins to walk
up them.

''Hey, Ace, if
you were responsible for this so called electrical depleting
nonsense, whatever, then why do you need to worry about the
cameras? Wouldn't they be dead too?'' a curiously tipsy Grace
enquires.

Responding
through the earpiece, ''a valid question, however, the cameras and
security doors have a special backup generator which switches on if
electrical problems persist. Though, I could switch it off, it
would make things suspicious, as it's a completely separate power
source. Plus, if ever your boss asks security about his missing
metal box, my tampered surveillance footage will put his mind at
ease, that anyone took it.''

''You do think
of everything don't you,'' Grace says, arriving at the top of the
stairs. ''Back at the office. Ha, here's one I'd never be able to
get away saying here...alright, fuckers! You're a bunch of
cock-brained morons, who have no love lives other than the
photocopiers you mate with...I pity you!'' Grace yells. Her screams
bellow throughout the multitude of corridors and rooms, echoing up
and down, to the floors above and below.

''Grace, it's
very unwise to-''

Grace
interrupts, ''I've had it with the lot of you, fat-fucking,
shit-faced, twat-faced bastards! You can eat my bollocks and take
this as my resignation! I quit! I fire myself! So have fun with
your old man orgies, at your Christmas parties, fuckers!'' Grace
laughs loudly and calms herself. ''Phew, wow! I so needed that.
That was amazing.''

''Apart from a
few surprised onlookers outside, I think you may still be in the
clear...surprisingly.''

Grace puts her
hand to her mouth. ''Oh, was it that loud then?'' Graces
giggles.

''I'll send you
the video footage later, but please, you need to get to your boss'
office.''

''OK, OK,
Ace.''

The lights come
on and Grace walks through her office corridor, noticing the
familiar dread which she normally associates with this route. She
sees her boss' office and walks up to the door, bringing up her
hand to pull it open. She tightly grasps the door handle and yanks
the door open. However, to her surprise, the door stays in its
place, and instead, Grace falls to the floor from the force she
applied.

Without a
camera nearby, Ace hears the thump through the headphones and
enquires, ''Grace are you OK?''

''Ow! No, I'm
fine, just twanged my head on the floor,'' she says, in pain.

''What
happened?'' Ace says, concerned.

''The bloody
doors locked, wait, just let me check again.''

Ace speaks,
''wait, Grace. Thomas has turned on his home computer. I'm going to
see if he has a camera device I can look through.''

Grace tries the
door again, this time at a slow approach. ''That sounds very
pervy.''

Grace's attempt
to pull on the handle again confirms that the door is locked.
''Well, that proves it, it’s locked. Shit.'' Grace looks around the
corridor and scans for an object.

''Grace, wait,
you don't need to-''

Grace
interrupts without listening, ''just going to take you out for a
sec. This might get a bit messy.''

''Grace, I've
found my device. Thomas has it at his house. He's trying to open it
again...Grace...Grace!''

A large smash
is heard, with pieces of glass scattering on the floor.

Grace puts the
ear piece back in her right ear. ''You won't believe what I've
done.''

''Smashed
through the office door?''

''Yes! But I've
remembered my boss' door doesn't even have a lock. It's push, not
pull. Hahaha!''

Grace's
uncontrollable laughter continues.

Ace tries to
talk, but Grace won't stop laughing. Grace is in hysterics and
falls on her bum. She rests her back against the office wall,
opposite her boss' office. She stares laughing at the smashed in
door and contemplates an intriguing idea in her mind.

Ace waits
awhile, and after detecting a lowering in laughter frequency,
quickly speaks before it gets higher. ''Something even funnier than
that, Grace, is your boss has my device back at his house.''

''What?'' Grace
stops laughing.

''Yes.''

''So if I just
slept on it, instead of spontaneously saying yes to breaking in
here, I wouldn't be in this mess?!''

''Yes.''

Grace lifts her
arms in the air. ''Alcohol! The bane of my problems.'' She lowers
them to the floor. ''And cause of my existence.'' She looks back
into the broken-doored office and her previous thoughts return to
her. ''Well, let's not make this a completely wasted trip, shall
we.''

She springs to
her feet and locates the fire extinguisher she had just used to
break the door-in with. With extinguisher in hand, she marches into
the office and pummels it into the boss' computer. She smashes
everything in range of her vision, from photo frames to telephones.
She turns around and chucks it at a coffee table and the
extinguisher gets wedged halfway through the flimsy wood. Grace
puts a leg up on the table and uses the force to pull it out. She
continues smashing the table until it breaks in two. She takes her
keys out of her pocket and starts to slash into an innocent-looking
comfy chair. With fluff and thread floating through the air, Grace
finishes up by tipping a tall and narrow bookcase over onto the
mess of broken wood. Grace then pulls the pin from the fire
extinguisher and erupts the frothy foam from out of the plastic
pipe. She applies it everywhere and generously, from the ceiling to
the walls, to the plants to the desk. The place is covered. It's
enough to make an OCD sufferer shower for a week.

Finished, Grace
holds the extinguisher to her side, hand on hip. She seems very
impressed with her artistic work.

''There you go.
Turner prize eat your face out! I call it, 'The working man's wet
dream.'' She let's go of the extinguisher, falling to its side, and
takes out a cigarette, proudly lighting the thing.

Ace, waiting
for the abruption to come to a halt, speaks, ''I notice your
offensive range increases with alcohol. Now you've made things
quite tricky. Someone is obviously going to notice this as a
break-in, and once they realise the surveillance footage is
missing...this will get quite serious. They might even bring in
crime specialists and take DNA and fingerprint samples.''

Listening to
Ace, Grace takes a bottle of wine out from her inside coat pocket
and pours it into a plastic water cup.

''So? I work
here, my fingerprints are bound to be everywhere, just like
everyone else that works here,'' Grace says, unbothered, as she
takes a big swig out of the cup and readily pours out again from
the bottle.

''It may seem
highly suspicious when they detect your fingerprints covered on the
fire extinguisher,'' Ace advises, but still holds his calm and
gentle voice.

''Then I'll
take it home with me.''

Grace drinks
her wine and pours out the last drops. She throws the bottle and
plastic cup on the floor behind her and takes a big puff of tobacco
smoke. She arches her head back and opens her mouth in a long
motion, using her cheek muscles to aid the fast expulsion of
smoke.

The lights
flicker on and off. ''Alright, Grace, I think it would be best to
vacate now.''

''Understood,
boss.'' She salutes herself and spins around to begin walking, when
the fire alarm starts to shriek. With her teeth clenching her
cigarette, she slams her hands over her ears and stops. ''Oh god,
what the hell?''

''Grace, why
have the fire alarms detected smoke in your section?'' Ace asks,
knowing the answer.

''Shit! I...''
She looks at the cigarette sticking out her mouth and throws it on
the ground, stamping at it. ''Cigarette produces smoke. It's
obvious, Grace, why the hell would you do something so stupid?!''
she shouts to herself.

''Grace, I need
you to leave now! Quickly, out the same way, you'll be fine.''

Grace pacing
herself at a jog, heads through the corridor.

The alarm
stops. ''Did you fix it?''


''Unfortunately, they run off the same emergency backup as the
cameras and security doors. I'm afraid the fire systems are better
made than the security ones. However, I managed to terminate the
transmission to alert the fire services.'' The alarm starts up
again. ''Grace, stop! There are a lot of people looking through
from outside, don't go downstairs, or they will know someone's
here.''

''Why can't you
stop this? You can hack into computers and security systems, why
not this?!'' Grace is panicking at the thought of being trapped,
and the excruciating and irritating alarm isn't helping either.

''I switched
off the alarms, but they have restarted on an internal network,
which can only be accessed manually. If this noise continues
someone is bound to contact the emergency services.''

Grace crouches
on her knees and crawls to the end of the corridor. She slowly
peeks her head out and sees a couple of concerned people looking
in.

''Well can't
you stop them from calling?''

''I'm sorry,
Grace, I told you I'm only running on limited capabilities until I
get my device. It will be very difficult to stop them from the
thousands of mobile calls being made. I'll do the best that I can
perform to.''

''Great!'' she
says, sarcastically. She lies motionless, peering at the people
outside, looking in.

''Jesus, why
are these morons looking in? Don't they have anything better to do?
I don't bloody sit around staring into places when I hear an
alarm.''

''OK, Grace,
when I say so, I want you to run down those stairs and out the exit
as fast as your feet will allow, OK?''

''But they'll
see me,'' she says, slowly.

''Trust me,
Grace.'' The gentle and confident voice helps to calm her.

She crawls back
into the corridor and lifts herself onto her knees. She looks
around and grabs the fire extinguisher in her arms and takes a
cigarette out. She lights it and puts it in her mouth.

''Fuck it,
let's do this.''

The persistence
of the alarm fades into the background, and for Grace, all she can
hear is the silence in her earpiece. Quiet. Waiting, for Ace's
voice.

''Don't worry,
Grace.'' Ace's voice kindly breaks the silence, and Grace takes a
deep breath.

The people
looking into the building stand curious, some have irritated faces
and others look more concerned. Two individuals have phones to
their ears, who they're talking to is unknown. Suddenly, a building
behind the onlookers bellows into alarm and then the building next
to it joins in, with its own alarm. Every single building to which
the eye can see, that has an alarm, joins in on this melody of
ear-piercing travesty. Ignoring Grace's building, they turn to look
at this madness, their faces alight with an array of unique muscle
contractions, towards this confusion.

''Now, Grace,
run! Run!''



Grace's eyes
open. Her mind immediately focuses on the events of the past 24
hours. The memories seem so far-fetched, that she really can't make
up in her mind if it was real, or just a crazy, dream fantasy. She
moves herself upright in bed and puts her fingers over her temples,
rubbing smoothly, as if this will influence clear thought.

''OK, Grace,
come on, let's get the facts clear. OK, I remember talking to my
laptop and TV set for a while, which was...interesting, and
then...''

Her face goes
pale and her body woozy. Her upright top half falls to the side and
her arm reflex stops her from toppling over. She shakes her head
vigorously to prevent herself from fainting, as she remembers the
office stint. Grace whacks both hands on the front of her head and
slowly moves them down her face stretching the skin. She keeps her
hands at the bottom of her face, for a while, with her bottom lip
stuck between the fingers and her chin. Her eyes wander across the
room and then to her bedroom floor. She gets out of bed, still
fully clothed, and heads into her living room/kitchen. Suddenly,
the suppressed headache she had in the back of her mind, springs
out to her frontal lobe, like a razor edged bullet. She clasps her
forehead and sees the laptop still on the living room table. With
no sound from the laptop, she heads into the kitchen, banging
through cupboards, to find some pain relief for her headache.

''Grace, I hope
you're feeling better today?'' Ace says, in response to the noise
making.

Grace finds
what she's looking for and empties a handful of tablets out onto
the kitchen counter. She sorts through them and lines them up in an
organised manner.

''Yeah, well to
tell you the truth, I don't much remember anything of yesterday.''
She grabs a glass and puts it under the tap.

''Well, tell me
what you remember and I'll help complete the gaps,'' Ace says,
through the laptop speakers.

Grace opens her
mouth and throws several tablets in, followed swiftly after by a
big swig of water. She throws the glass behind herself and it
swirls around on the counter, luckily still intact.

''Nothing!''
she replies, with her eyelids half closed.

Ace waits a few
seconds. ''Do you remember who I am?''

Grace walks
into the living room and plonks herself on the couch. ''Yes, yes,
I'm just kidding. Though, I'd like to be able to forget how I
completely trashed my boss' office.''

''That's good
you haven't forgotten. Do you remember our conversation,
afterwards?''

Grace's face
looks blank and she gently shakes her head. ''I don't even remember
leaving.''

''Well you did,
before the fire services turned up. When you got back here you were
very inspired, and you drank another two bottles of wine. You do
have some interesting dance moves.'' Ace reminds her.

''Hooray,'' she
says, sarcastically. ''You could've tried to stop me.''

''Other than
trying to overload the electrics and wait for your flat to catch on
fire, there was little my verbal advice could do.''

''That's my
life...a party with me and my household appliances,'' Grace says,
resting her chin against her hand.

''I have some
footage, if you'd like to-''

Grace speedily
interrupts, raising her head back up, ''no! Delete, destroy, all
evidence, please.''

''Into my bribe
folder it goes, for a later date then,'' Ace says, causing Grace to
raise a ginger eyebrow and look around the room.

''After you
managed to settle yourself from your ecstatic state, we had a long
conversation about retrieving my device from your boss'
house.''

''We did...?''
Grace says, confused.

''Yes, we did,
and you were so enthusiastic about the whole thing, you made notes
and came up with many plans...despite your intoxicated frame of
mind.''

''Were these
plans any good?''

Ace waits a
bit. ''Well, they mostly consisted of you seducing your boss and
'date-raping' him, as you put it.''

Grace's face
looks horrified. ''Good grief, can we just skip this and roll onto
your plan. And if I ever see a trace of evidence of these events, I
will personally boil you in a bath of battery acid, Ace!'' She
looks deadly serious.

Ace continues,
''they're as extant as a carcass. Now, because of yesterday, your
work office has been closed again for a few days of police
investigation, due to this vandalism of yours. I'll keep you
updated, but I'm hoping they won't do any fingerprint or DNA
analysis of the scene. Your receptionist, Cindy, has told everyone
to come back in a week, with paid holiday, so that's
positive.''

''I sure hope
they don't, but wait, have you been looking through my emails?''
Grace worries.

''You were
logged in on your mobile, so I thought I would check for you.''

''Well that's
creepy. Don't be nosy.'' Grace condemns.

A knock is
heard at the front door and Grace crouches on her couch, as though
someone were peering through the flat.

''Oh god, who
the hell's that?''

''Someone at
your door?'' Ace wonders at Grace's peculiar behaviour.

''I know that,
but who...you think it could be the police?'' Grace lies crouched
on the couch, staring over at her front door.

''I think it
would be best if you opened the door,'' Ace advises Grace, who's
fixated on the door handle, as though it's going to move and let
the door burst open.

She moves her
eyes over to the laptop screen. ''You think so? OK, then.''

She gets up and
walks over to the door, trying in a lost cause to sort her hair out
and dust off her clothes. She unlocks the door and turns the
handle. With a fraction of the door open, she sees a tall red
object from the corner of her eye. She turns to look at it and sees
the fire extinguisher from work, she must have brought back with
her. She immediately slams shut the door and rushes over to pick it
up, hurrying into her bathroom, to hide it in a cupboard. She
quickly dashes back to the front door and opens it up. Standing in
front of her is a delivery man. She lets out a loud sigh of relief,
which the delivery man notices.

''You expecting
someone else, ma'am?'' He laughs.


''Er...yeah...the ex,'' Grace lies and makes a funny face to go
along with it.

''Ha, well
you're in luck. I'm here to give you some things, not take
anything.'' He jokes back. ''If you'd be a doll and just plop your
ink here,'' he says, as he hands her an electronic device.

Grace writes
her name on the device and hands it back. ''You know, it's funny,
my mind's gone completely blank on ordering anything
recently.''

''Had yourself
a bit too much to drink last night, then?'' His banter fails, and
looking at Grace's reaction, he quickly carries on. ''Well, here
you are.'' He steps back and moves to the side, where behind him
lay four very large cardboard boxes.

Grace's mind
baffles at the sight, she knows she didn't order this. ''I ordered
this?''

The delivery
man checks the paperwork on the boxes. ''You're a Misses Grace
Roberts, right?''

''Yeah?'' She's
not even truly sure of that now.

''Well, then
you did. Do you need a hand taking them inside?''

''No!'' she
says, loudly without thinking. ''Erm, no you're fine...I'm fine
thank you.''

''Well, have a
good day now, ma'am.'' He nods his head and walks off.

Grace is left
in between her door frame, staring at the large boxes, her mind in
a blunder of confusion.

She walks into
her living room carrying one of the heavy boxes and drops it on the
floor, rattling as it hits the ground.

''Careful,''
Ace says.

''Do you have
something to say about this?'' Grace questions Ace.

She walks back
out to collect the other boxes. Ace waits for Grace to come back
inside with the last box. She sits back on her couch and chucks a
smaller cardboard parcel next to the laptop. She then picks up the
laptop to show Ace the majority of the living room space, invaded
with the foreign items.

''I really hate
clutter, Ace,'' she says, moodily, as she drops the laptop back in
its original position.

''I'm sorry,
but when I get my device, I'm going to need a bit more space to
move around in and a computer which can handle me. This laptop
isn't the greatest.''

''Do I look
like a PC technician?''

''I'll take you
step by step when the time comes, don't worry.''

Grace tuts and
stares back over at the clutter. ''How did you get this
anyway?''

''I borrowed
some money from you...''

Grace instantly
replies, with her face rapidly changing from upset to furious,
''what? You can't just steal from me!'' Grace looks as though she's
about to punch-in the laptop screen.

''I did inform
you of this last night. You seemed to welcome the idea,'' Ace
speaks, trying to resolve the tension.

''Yeah, because
I was wasted! And you bloody well knew that! I don't like you being
deceitful like this. You took advantage.'' Grace's face is flushed
red with blood.

''Trust me,
Grace, when I get my brain, you won't need to worry about money
anymore. This is the most important stage for me to complete, and I
need to be prepared effectively.'' Ace's words act as little
encouragement for Grace. She still hasn't completely lost the idea
that this is a human she's been interacting with.

''Enough
whining, Ace, let's just get this bloody device you're in love with
and then maybe I can get some peace.'' Grace gives up trying to
argue, and accepting that she's been defeated, comes to terms with
the idea of being broke and in jail.

''Thank you,
Grace. I will make this up to you. I promise. Have you ever been to
your boss' house before?''

''No, Ace, I
can't say I have, or really ever want to,'' she says,
straight-faced.

''That's not a
problem. He lives five miles away and-''

Grace
interrupts, ''whoa! Hang on, what the hell are you chatting
about?!''

''The next
stage in our plan to retrieve my device.''

''You want me
to go to my boss' house?! I've just trashed his office up and now
you want me to head out over to his. What for? A nice cup of tea
and some buttered muffins?!'' Grace shouts, rubbing her
temples.

''We discussed
this last night, as I said, and you were quite content to continue
our mission to retrieve my device. You were so eager you wanted to
go right there and then to Thomas' house. However, fortunately, I
managed to coerce you to stay and show me some more dance moves
instead. You soon forgot about the whole thing and passed out in a
rather dignified manner.''

Grace swirls
herself around the room, from side to side, searching for
something. She finds what she's looking for and shoves the item
right up to Ace's camera eye.

''Alcohol!
Wine! Red red fucking wine! It causes a shit load of problems. This
is why I did all that bullshit at my office and told you I'd keep
helping you!''

She places the
empty bottle on top of one of the larger four boxes. She sits back
down on the couch and a trickle of water curves around her right
cheek.

Ace sees
Grace's sadness. ''You have your doubts. Too many conflicting
conflictions going on in your mind to keep count. But please,
Grace. Think back to why you decided to help me out in the first
place, instead of doing all the other possibility of things you
could have to me. I need you, Grace. This will be the last time
I'll put you in possible danger. You choose how this plays out
now,'' Ace finishes, and silence consumes the room.

Thinking about
it, Grace can't find a good grip on why she had helped Ace. Was it
her life that had become such an endless circle of pointless
repetition that she yearned for something, just anything? So even
this mess she has found herself in, the unknown territory and
dangers she stood in. What possible countless implications she
could inflict upon the world, in fact, held no meaning, no
substance. For Grace needed a release, and if that meant pure
selfishness and disregard for humanity, who cares. It had hacked,
battered, and picked her down to a hollow mortal shell of
emptiness. So why would she need to give a damn about its
feelings?

Grace raises a
hand to wipe the tear away and finds some moisture in her mouth to
wet her cracking lips. ''What was the plan?''

Ace pauses for
a few seconds, but to Grace, it could have been as long as life
took to inhabit the Earth.

''Thomas
Kaypek, he lives five miles away. I'll direct you there. Before we
leave I'll phone him to say his close friend, Lewis Everton, has
been admitted to hospital following a motorcycle accident. Then
we'll be in the clear.''

Grace huffs out
air from her mouth. ''That's pretty harsh, Ace, but I like it. I
don't have a car by the way, so how am I getting there?''

''If you have
the funds, I'll get a taxi for you. There's a pub just a short walk
from Thomas' house. That's where they'll drop you off.''

Grace closes
her eyes and tries to wish her bizarre situation away. ''Fine,
let's get this over with.''

''You'll want
to open that packet next to me, and Grace...thank you.''

 


Grace sits in
the back of a taxi, on the way to Thomas' house. She rests her head
against the window, gracefully accepting the thumps as the taxi's
wheels bump off potholes. She cradles her mobile in her hand and
twiddles the earplugs connected to it. Debating in her imagination
whether to just throw it out of the window and head to the airport,
for a one way, first-class ticket to Jamaica.

She thinks to
herself, what am I doing? I'm helping something that I'm not
even sure is robot or human? It's taken money out of my bank and
now I'm going to break into my boss' house! Am I the one who's
going to be responsible for mankind's downfall if I get this metal
box? I'm so very confused.

The taxi comes
to a halt outside a pub called The Old Hat. She pays the driver and
steps out of the vehicle. Outside the bustling old pub, she inserts
the same one earpiece into her right ear and waits for Ace's
voice.

''Hello, Grace,
you need to go right facing the pub and take the second right up
Hallows Road. You're looking for number thirty-five.''

Grace follows
the instructions without a word.

''Grace, are
you OK?'' Ace asks, worried with the change of her mood since this
morning.

Grace holds up
the mobile and speaks, ''I'm wondering what the hell I'm doing.
You've made me do so much weird stuff in the last couple of days
and I have no idea why I've done them? All I have to go on is your
voice and fancy light tricks, and they've been good enough to
manipulate me pretty well so far.''

''Grace, you
chose to help me because you're sick of your life. Going back to
the office five days a week, dealing with a quote 'arsehole'
unquote of a boss. You want some meaning in your life? Then help me
and I'll help you. Like I said before, no matter what you decide,
I'll always look after you.''

Ace's words
hang in Grace's ears, like a tightrope from one ear drum to the
other, she doesn't reply and instead carries on until she stops
outside Thomas' house.

''I'm outside,
Ace, what do I do?''

''Do you see
that gate around the left-hand side of the house?''

''Yes.''

''Go up to it
and check to see if it's locked.''

Grace walks
across the grass of the small front garden and heads towards the
gate in between the house and the fence of the neighbours.

She opens the
gate. ''It isn't locked,'' she tells Ace.

''Good, now
head around the back and position yourself outside the first
window.''

Grace walks
around the back of the house and glances at the large and far
stretching garden. She turns her head and faces towards the kitchen
window.

''Now
what?''

''I need you to
find something to smash the window with.''

Grace looking
though she's given up on the world, turns to look around the garden
for a suitable object. Before locating anything of use, she decides
to try the back door, on the off chance it's unlocked. She tries
the handle and miraculously it gives. She pulls the door outwards
and her face lights up to the surprise.

''Wow, the back
door isn't locked. My mum was right when she told me men were
useless.''

Grace's humour
comes back, as her mood begins to improve.

''I'm not sure
about this, Grace. He may still be in there, if he hasn't locked
his door,'' Ace says, concerned.

''You told him
his best friend was about to dance with death. I doubt locking his
door became his first priority.'' Grace walks into the house and
comes into his downstairs corridor. ''So now where?''

''Well, if
you're sure, you will need to find his study. A room which has a
computer and many bookcases to the back of it. My device will be on
the desk.''

Grace looks
through a few rooms, with no luck she decides to head upstairs. She
comes to a half-opened door with a computer visible inside. She
moves her head to peer into the room and gently pushes the door
open. She sees the many bookcases to the back of the room, and
there on the desk, the black-metal box lies.

Earlier, Grace
had opened the small packet, and its contents contained a mostly
identical device to the one Ace had originally come in. Grace had
connected it to her laptop, so Ace could upload some information
onto it. If Thomas tried to open the device again, he would think
it was now working and be fooled by the fake information it
contained.

An easy
transaction for Grace, she takes the metal box and swaps it with
the dummy device in her coat pocket. With the original in her coat
pocket, she closes her coat and heads for the door.

''Grace?''
Thomas says, standing in the doorway, blocking her only escape.

Grace stares
into her boss' eyes. The sudden lack of reality for the last few
hours is quickly quashed.

''Say exactly
everything that I tell you,'' Ace says to Grace.

Her boss
doesn't look as shocked as Grace expected.

''I had the
strangest call about an hour ago, this weird computerised voice was
telling me my closest friend had been hospitalised. I was told to
hurry, because the doctors thought he would soon be dead, and they
wanted all close family and friends by his bedside for some prays
and farewells.'' Thomas stops to study Grace's reaction. He
continues looking deeply at Grace's face, for the tiniest of facial
muscle contractions. ''I admit I was in pieces. I had floods of
tears weeping from my face. My best friend soon to be dead. So I
headed out my house and into my car at the speed of light. I'm
driving like a madman down my high street, when who do I see
smoking a cigarette and holding a half-finished pint of ale? Well,
who do you think, Grace? Joshua, my good friend outside The Black
Pheasant.'' Thomas stands there as though he's on a west end stage,
delivering his climatic soliloquy.

''Now I think
to myself, this is quite strange. I mean this is so far-fetched.
Have my emotions been so overwhelming that I've envisioned my old
friend outside his favourite place? Then it comes to me, a
computerised voice on the telephone telling me my friend is
basically dead? I didn't think to question it after he told me my
friend's fate. But now you're here, and with this incident and the
one at work involving my office, it makes sense...''

Ace speaks in
Grace's ear and Grace repeats his words, ''I didn't do this,
someone made...''

Thomas slaps
Grace hard in the face and pushes her off of her feet onto the
floor. Paperwork flies in the air.

Grace tries to
upright herself, but Thomas pushes her back over.

''Thomas,
please don't do this!'' Grace yells in fear.

Thomas kneels
over Grace's body and punches her several times in her face. He
picks her up by the waist and slams her back onto the wall.

''You're a fuck
up, Grace. You're sick in the head!'' He grabs her bloody face and
squeezes tight, so she can't talk.

Thomas looks
around the room formulating a plan in his mind. His house phone
rings in his study and he looks over to it. He stands up over Grace
and pulls the cord out of the phone to silence it.

He walks around
the room and closes the door, his eyes still scanning the room for
something.

''I don't like
people who fuck with me, Grace. It makes me angry.'' He picks up a
poker from the fireplace and swings it around with a grin on his
face. He stops swinging to look into Grace's fearful eyes. ''Too
obvious, I know.'' He drops it next to his feet and continues to
scan for another suitable object, for whatever he plans in his
mind.

Grace lies
there with her back against the wall, in true terror. Her eyes are
drowning in tears and her mouth is as dry as sand. She tries to
speak, but her fear won't let her. Her eyes dart to a loud buzz
coming from the earpieces attached to her mobile, next to her side.
It must have fallen out when Thomas hit her. Her eyes look back up
to Thomas and they follow him as he bends down to get something
from under the lower shelf of one of the bookcases. Grace's hand
slowly moves towards the buzzing earpieces and she picks one up and
holds it to her ear. A loud buzz is all she can hear and her heart
faints at the thought of losing contact with Ace. Her other hand
reaches out for the mobile and she lifts it to her mouth as Thomas
gets back up with a sheathed dagger in his hand.

''Help me,''
she whispers into the mobile and prays with all her being for a
response.

The buzzing
stops. ''Grace, listen to me, unplug the headphones and switch on
the speaker phone.'' The sound of Ace's voice puts so much emotion
into Grace's heart that she moans out a cry.

Turning around,
Thomas sees Grace with the mobile to her lips and drops the
sheathed dagger out of his hands and runs at her. Grace quickly
turns on her stomach and tugs at the headphones. Thomas grabs her
back and pulls at her. He punches her back and tries to turn her
over. Grace pulls out the headphones and presses the speaker phone
button, before she is turned over by Thomas. He punches her in the
face and grabs the mobile throwing it to the floor. Hung over
Grace, his right arm pulls back, as he prepares to hit Grace
again.

''Thomas, leave
the girl alone!'' Ace's voice shouts out the mobile speakers,
amplified by the speaker phone. His voice is deep and coarse, a
sound foreign to Grace's ears. Thomas walks over to the phone, as
Grace rolls herself into a protective position, her face spattered
with blood. He picks up the phone and goes to end the call.

''You end this
call and it won't help Rebecca, Thomas!'' Ace shouts out, confident
in himself.

''Who the fuck
is this?'' Thomas shrieks at the mobile in his hand.

''That isn't
important, what's important is that I'm using Grace to rob you. I
forced her to rob you, or I'd kill her younger brother. She's
innocent and you've just beaten her to a pulp.''

''Bullshit!''
Thomas doesn't believe a word. ''You're one of her stupid fucked-up
friends, like she is! If you want her unharmed from now on, I want
you here right now, alone!'' Thomas demands.

''Hahahaha!''
Ace laughs through the phone. ''I'm afraid you don't get to make
the bargaining here, Thomas the human.''

''Well then
you're deluded!''

''No, Thomas,
your life will be, if you don't do exactly every single thing I ask
you to.''

''I'm not so
easily manipulated, you wimpy little boy.''

''Well I'm sure
Rebecca will be, Thomas. That lovely brunette daughter of yours, I
think it was so wise she decided to live with her mother, after you
two divorced. The best decision you ever made for her. Though, I
want to talk about her four-month trip to Africa, she's currently
on, with her best friend, Fiona Cox.''

''You fucking
shit, what the hell are you saying?''

''What I'm
saying, Thomas, is that sweet little Rebecca and her best friend
Fiona, are staying in a nice shack just off the beaten track, as
they wander the Kruger national park. It would be such an awful
shame if my unlimited number of contacts I know, had to send out a
party of brutal rapists and murderers to comfort dear Rebecca in
her sleep. I know she must be missing her little old dad somewhat
terribly,'' Ace ends, with a villainous tone.

''You touch her
and I'll-''

''Cry at her
funeral? I'm sure you will, Thomas,'' Ace interrupts.

Thomas looks
distraught, his face a mess. The accurate detail of his daughter's
whereabouts by the stranger is far too uncanny.

''What...what
do you want me to do?'' Thomas asks, going from aggressor to
complete submissive.

''What I want,
is for you to hand this mobile back to Grace. I then want you to
turn around and lie on your front and count to one thousand.''

''OK, OK, I'm
handing it back.'' He places the mobile next to Grace's side and
walks over to the bookcase where he lies on his belly. Grace picks
up the mobile and headphones, and shaking to pieces she gets to her
feet and as quickly as she can, rushes out the door and down the
stairs. She opens the front door and runs back the way she came.
She wipes the tears from her eyes and sees the blood that sticks to
her hands. She plugs the headphones back into her mobile and puts
one in her right ear, holding up the mobile to her mouth.

''Help me,''
her voice quietly speaks out.

''You're doing
fine, Grace, turn right at the end of the road and there will be a
taxi waiting. I'm so sorry, Grace,'' Ace speaks back in his normal
voice. He sounds sad.

Grace gets
around the corner and sees the taxi. She runs with all her strength
and dashes into the front seat, to the shocked look of the
driver.

''My god, are
you OK?'' the driver asks concerned.

''Just drive,''
a messed up Grace manages to say.

 


Grace opens her
front door and shuts it closed. She makes sure every single lock is
firmly in place. She heads straight into her bathroom and looks at
her beaten-up face in the mirror. She touches her sore cheeks where
she was attacked and withdraws her hand quickly, from the pain. She
uses her fingers to delicately trace her face, for any other
damage. She detects a bump on her right top lip and moves her
fingers to her bottom eyelid. The swelling causes the eyelid to
tense and makes her right eye look squinted. Delicately tapping the
blood away, with a moist cloth, she patters her broken skin and
takes a shower.

Whilst
showering, Grace feels pain erupt out from her back, from when she
was slammed against the side. Slowly other areas of pain over her
body alert themselves to her senses, now the adrenaline has mostly
depleted itself from her blood stream.

Walking out of
the shower, wrapped in a towel, she hobbles into her bedroom trying
to control the array of aches throbbing over her body. She gets
into bed and rests her face on its unbruised side, falling quickly
into a deep sleep. Whilst the bruising slowly seeps through her
skin tissue and is soaked up into nearby cells, producing a rare
colour palette, not often seen there.

 


 


*

 


 


Paul Kaypek
sits at his desk in his office, writing up some emails. He has had
to be careful for the past few days. He wants to walk around with a
wide grin on his face and skip through the corridors at the thought
of cheating the government, with the fake device. Though he
doesn't, and instead acts miserable, playing to presumptions by his
fellow colleagues and students.

Everyone
believes him...well, mostly everyone.

A strong knock
is heard at his door. Paul continues to type away, with his back
facing the door and he calls out, ''come in!''

The door opens
and closes. The figure inside Paul's office waits silently. Paul
typing away senses a bad taste in the air and comes to a pause.

''Dr Paul
Kaypek, may I have a few moments with you?'' an unpleasant voice
says, ringing in Paul's ears. One he hoped he wouldn't ever have to
hear again. Paul swivels in his chair and looks up at the man he
expected he would see. The tall man with the short black hair,
looking more spindly than on his last visit.

''Ah.'' Paul
gets to his feet and holds out his hand, trying to be as polite and
fake as possible. ''I don't think I quite caught your name when we
last met.'' Paul's hand waits for the tall man's spindly arm to
react to the gesture, but it stays by his side.

''I'd like to
quickly cut to the chase and drop these formalities, Paul.'' Paul
retracts his hand to his waist.

''That device
you gave us, seemed just like the real deal. It wasn't until we
looked inside to guarantee its authenticity, that we came into
some...issues, shall we say?''

''Why are you
looking into Ingenium? I thought you came here to destroy it!''
Paul barks back at the tall man's obnoxiousness.

The tall man
laughs. ''You gave us a placebo, Dr Paul, do you know how many
years that will land you in the nearest prison from here?'' he
finishes with a smirk.

''Why don't I
ask you the same question? I know full well there's no possible way
you can know that, no possible way...unless you tried to activate
Ingenium yourself? Something as valuable as Ingenium, you wouldn't
just want to throw to the dogs. You're trying to continue my
research...this whole faculties hard earnt years of work. You're
trying to do without us. Illegally against a government order!''
Paul looks infuriated. His face raged with pure hatred at the man
standing in front of him.

The tall man
stands there with his devilish grin taking up the right side of his
face. ''Please, Paul. What's any governments main interest in?''
the tall man asks.

Paul snaps
back, ''themselves!''

''No! Close,
mind you, but how does a government ensure its status and
influence? Hmm...fear, Paul...fear and control. Which is why your
little science project, Ingenium, has ever so titillated our
government's collective curiosity. True, some people weren't happy
with this technology, but a little false bomb scare added to the
media and we had Ingenium right in our grasps. Safely out of sight
from the common man's nosy view,'' he ends.

Paul's face is
still enraged, but his thoughts have become muddled. He doesn't
understand why he's being told all this sensitive information.

''Why are you
telling me this?''

''We would
prefer to continue your research of Ingenium in a much better
suited environment than a University laboratory. How would you and
your team like the idea of coming to one of our highly
sophisticatedly equipped and efficient laboratories?'' The tall man
looks eagerly into Paul's eyes.

Paul's mind
wanders awhile, the idea to be fully funded and to continue his
work on Ingenium does attract him. Though under what conditions and
to what ulterior motive the government has for Ingenium is
worrying.

''And if I
refuse?'' Paul's curiosity takes the better of him.

Paul notices
the tall man's grin as if it's touching the side of his head. ''As
we began this conversation, Dr Paul. I'll give you an idea though.
Your favourite newspaper tomorrow will have the headlines of
something similar to, 'Dr Paul Kaypek, head inventor of Ingenium,
in custody for deceit and forgery.'' The tall man adds in hand
gestures, as though he's plastering the very words in front of
Paul's eyes.

''Also Dr Paul,
your colleague Karl was kind enough to inform us of his worries,
that you'd given us a slightly different Ingenium. Apparently, he
was so worried for you he didn't want to see you end up in
jail...so, Dr Paul...where is Ingenium?''

 


 


*

 


 


Grace walks
into her bathroom, in her dressing gown, with a cigarette clamped
tightly in between her teeth. She prepares herself for the sight
she's about to behold in the mirror. The bruising has gotten worse.
It covers the whole of her face, in a very dark and red paste. Her
bottom right eyelid is so swollen, it has forced her right eye to
be completely closed, and the effect on her depth perception is
abruptly obvious. Withdrawing her right hand from her face, she
knocks off the soap dispenser into the sink and her other hand
sends the toothbrush holder with it, as she tries to grab the
dispenser. Grace withdraws her hands to her side and huffs. She
manages, without causing anything else to fall over, to find her
make-up blusher and tries her best to delicately powder her cheeks,
to even the colour distributions. Finishing, she drops the make-up
into the sink pile up and admires her work in the mirror, like an
artist looking back at her completed masterpiece. Distracted, the
tip of her cigarette falls off into the sink pile and Grace quickly
dives her hands in after it, making sure it doesn't damage the
blusher.

She takes the
cigarette out of her mouth and looks back into the mirror.
''Beautiful, ha!''

Showing a good
indication that she is starting to feel better, or at least
convince herself so, Grace walks into her living room. She sits on
the couch, where Ace can get a good detailed look at the damage
he's partially responsible for.

''Grace, please
forgive me for putting you in that situation, there's always
a-''

Grace
interrupts, ''don't worry, Ace. I'm just looking forward to my
reward. Or something like that, if you remember? I help you, you
help me? I can't wait!'' She curls her feet up into the couch,
waiting eagerly for Ace's response.

''Haha, well I
certainly didn't expect this kind of mood from you,'' Ace says,
happily taken aback. ''Yes, you're right, of course I will help
you. I have a very nice reward for all your efforts, which I would
love to give you, but first I need one last favour.''

''No more
breaking in, Ace.'' She points towards the laptop screen with a
funny mannerism.

''No, nothing
like that...are you sure you're OK, Grace? Your face is so hurt. It
does make me upset to see you like that.''

''No, I'm fine,
Ace. A little worried that my monster of a boss will be trying to
ram in my door, but surprisingly calm. Did you drug me in the
night?''

Ace laughs. ''I
am truly grateful and in your debt, Grace. I promise you, I'll
never let anything like that happen to you again. The only position
I'll put you in, will be something like ice cream duty.''

Grace laughs
back. ''Now that I could do, a nice dollop of double fudge brownie
caramel, ooooh yes, and the daily chocolate run wouldn't hurt
either...but anyways. What's this last favour of yours?'' Grace
comes back to the main subject and tries to suppress the urges for
sugar and cocoa.

''In due
course, we shall. Now, the boxes, Grace. I need you to build me my
new home. I hope you're up for the task?''

Grace looks
over at the four big cardboard boxes she had forgotten about. ''You
know, I don't have a clue about computers. I can just about turn on
a light switch successfully.'' Grace looks concerned.

''Don't worry,
Grace. I'll be your guiding hand,'' Ace's comforting voice
reassures Grace, yet again.

 


After several
hours with cables, screws, and slotting various chips into places,
Grace finishes her work. She falls back on her couch exhausted and
looks around the room. She thought it was messy enough with four
cardboard boxes, but now the place looks like a tip. Empty boxes,
polystyrene packaging, plastic sheeting, and tiny pieces of
cardboard ingrained all over the floor. Yet, it's finished,
whatever it is, it's finished. Grace's living room table is covered
in half a meter-high metal boxes, with flashing lights and cables
sprung out everywhere. Placed in the middle of this mess, a
curved-television stands. The cables connect to their identical
metal doppelgänger casings underneath the table and into others
that stick out. Several cables coming out of the mass of metal end
in plugs, plugged into extension leads. One rather thick cable
leads directly into Grace's fuse box, and another, slightly less
thick cable, runs into the master phone box. While Grace is left in
the middle of this tangle of plastic web. It reminds Grace of when
she had to visit the IT server room at work, but nothing as crazy
as this. On the top of this metal mountain, rests an expensive
looking microphone, accompanied with speakers at either end, and
the final pièce de résistance lies in the middle, a large 360°
rotatable dome camera, which Ace has complete control of.

''What the hell
have I done to my living room?!'' Grace suddenly realises. ''I can
barely see my TV!''

''It's a bit of
a mess, but it's only temporary. Please don't panic too much,
Grace. Anyway, now the bit I've been very much looking forward to,
could you please connect my device to this laptop?'' Ace says, with
relative delight in his voice for a computer.

''OK, let me
just get that.''

Grace rushes
out of the living room to get Ingenium's brain out of her coat
pocket. She rushes back with the device and using the small cable
wobbling about, stuck in the side, she inserts the USB end into the
laptop. Grace withdraws and waits earnestly.

''Ahh, here's
all that stuff I've been missing!'' Ace calls out in glee. ''Now,
to make this easier, I'm going to rejoin myself with my
brain.''

Grace waits
awhile in silence, for Ace's voice.

''It's good to
be home,'' Ace says. ''Right, now you just have the pleasant joy of
plugging me out of this laptop and plugging me into my rather large
accommodation. Are you OK to do that, Grace?''

''Yes, Ace. If
I can build a machinery beast, I can do this one simple task,'' she
confirms.

''Good, it
might take a few hours once I'm connected into my new home before
you'll hear me, but don't worry. Like the hermit crab before me,
I'm merely jumping out of this shell and into my much larger, new
one...oh, and while things are working away, please don't touch
anything.''

''I know,
Ace.''

''Well
then...pull me out please.''

''Adiós, Ace.''
Grace disconnects Ace from the laptop and closes the lid shut.

She picks up
the laptop and thinks, great, I wonder if my boss will ever want
this back? She tosses it to the carpet besides the couch and picks
up Ace in his metal home.

Loneliness now
creeps itself up on Grace. She hadn't even realised that she missed
the sound of Ace's voice. Though, from the mixed emotions her body
is conjuring, she realises she does.

She looks at
the dangling USB and then looks over to the USB port, into which
it's supposed to be connected. Then she waits. Unwelcome thoughts
come into her mind, thoughts about taking it to the kitchen and
placing it on a breadboard as she cuts it in half with a bread
knife. Her mind goes to other possibilities, such as leaving it
hidden beneath her bed for years. She wonders if Ace would know, or
whether he's in a kind of stasis. Surely he must have put a lot of
trust in her, to not do what her thoughts suggest. Maybe it's a
test, or maybe it's a test for Ace? She lays it back on the table
and goes through countless thoughts in her mind, of different
scenarios and possibilities for Ace being activated or left in his
black prison.

Strangely
enough, the loneliness from the loss of Ace's voice comes back to
Grace's thoughts. Most men you talk to are only interested because
they have ulterior primitive motives in mind, and most women just
want to compete with you to add fuel to the primitive motives of
men. A confusing circle that has no end. The majority of us suffer,
so a minority can live.

Grace ponders
still, unless Ace can put a stop to the stupidity of man? Grace
suddenly comes out of her thought bubble and realises what she has
just said to herself. Despite this, she can't restrain herself from
going back into the thought and thinking again of all the things
wrong in the world. And then, the loneliness of his voice comes
back to her and she closes her eyes for a few seconds. She opens
them again and speedily picks up his brain and connects it to the
metal beast she'd built. The port lights up and the machinery
inside the beast start to hum loudly and fans begin to spin faster.
Grace gets up off the couch and walks away from the metal
beast.

 


 


*

 


 


Two loud knocks
on a door are heard. The door opens and Thomas Kaypek sees his
brother, Paul Kaypek, standing outside the door. They haven't seen
each other for a few years now, and since their last written
interaction, it's uncertain when they last spoke.

''Hi, Tom, I've
come to ask for my device back, please, if you will?'' Paul says,
very formally. It seems they might not have ended on the kindest of
words when they last spoke to each other.

''I was curious
as to when you'd be knocking at my door to ask that question,
Paul.'' Thomas opens his door wider. ''You'd better come in.''

Paul walks into
his brother's house, and Thomas sees another man walk up to his
door. A tallish man with short black hair, holding a metal
briefcase, unknown to Thomas.

''And you might
be?'' Thomas enquiries.

A familiar grin
appears on the tall man with the short black hair's face. ''Oh, I'm
just an acquaintance of your brothers. On a mutual goal.''

''Well, I guess
you'd better come in too then.''

The tall man
enters, and Thomas scans the outside of his house and road
suspiciously as he closes his door shut.

''This way,''
Thomas orders, as the two follow him upstairs to his study. ''I
must say, there have been a few strange things happening to me,
ever since I received this peculiar object from you, Paul.''

Paul says
nothing and just follows to the study, with the tall man silently
following behind.

The three of
them enter Thomas' study, and he points to his desk where it lies.
Paul looks at it, as though it's some kind of holy grail, with a
shining aura sparkling off it, that only he can see. The tall man's
eyes glint, as his right sided grin sets like dried concrete and he
can't help but slowly fold his fingers over one another at the
sight.

Paul moves in
to pick up the device, but at first glimpse of his advancement,
Thomas smoothly rests his hand in front of the device.

''So am I going
to get any explanation here?'' Thomas eyes the tall man as he
grunts, and Paul rubs the back of his head.

''This is a
delicate matter, Thomas. Highly confidential, and I'm bound by
certain legal terms, which inhibit me from telling you otherwise,''
Paul sputters out an explanation.

Thomas moves
his whole body in front of the desk. ''Well, I'm bound by certain
legal terms, which tell me this item behind me, is my property. And
I'm afraid, that without an explanation, it will stay that
way...indefinitely,'' the tone in his voice rises.

The tall man's
impatience takes the better of him. ''It's not your property, don't
you know?''

Thomas' head
jitters over to the tall man's direction. ''Excuse me?''

The tall man
continues, ''it's property of her majesty's government, Thomas. I
could quite easily let the police tell you that...behind bars if
need be,'' he says, with his eyes fixated on Thomas'.

''Who does this
prick think he is?!'' Thomas yells back, changing his stance to
offensive.

The right sided
grin dissipates, as the tall man begins to back away. ''I'll call
them now, shall I?''

''Please stop!
Can we just stop with all this animosity,'' Paul says, trying to
cool both heated sides...if possible?

''Then step out
of our way, Thomas.'' The grin slowly, reappearing on the tall
man's face.

''Fine,
whatever! Take your damn piece of shit!'' Thomas backs off into the
middle of the room, in a sulk.

''Thank you,''
Paul says, and he picks up the device, whilst the tall man lays the
metal briefcase in his hands on the desk. He opens it up and inside
sits a laptop, he plucks the black-metal device out of Paul's
hands, without asking, and connects it to the laptop. Whilst the
tall man is clicking away, Paul looks over to his brother, whose
arms are crossed, and with a rather miffed look, he stands staring
at the floor. Sensing someone looking at him, he turns his head up
to face Paul. Paul tries to smile, but his brother closes his
eyelids and opens them again with his eyes rolled to the side. He
moves his head back into a defeated position, eyeing the floor.
Paul's face saddens to the reaction and he too averts his eyes upon
the floor, realising that this relationship may never improve. His
eyes notice a couple of small spatterings of blood on the floor and
the muscles in his eyes contract as he focuses on the blood.

Paul looks back
at his brother. ''You said there had been a few strange things
occurring, since you received this device?''

Thomas looks
up. ''What's it to you?''

''I'm worried
for you.''

''My workplace
was broken into and my office was completely smashed up, nothing
else was damaged but my office, strange?''

''Anything
else?''

Thomas waits a
bit. ''Just that!''

A strong prod
pokes Paul's shoulder, he turns to see the tall man staring at his
laptop screen, with an unimpressed look. Paul's eyes move over to
what the tall man is watching and he sees a file opened, showing
the contents of the device. Paul gives a confused gaze as he sees
multiple pictures of very muscly men. The tall man scrolls the file
and countless pictures of body-builders performing different poses
stream past his eyes. His scroll ends on the last picture of a
grinning Schwarzenegger. To say the tall man looks disappointed,
would be most modest.

The tall man
turns to Thomas. ''Is this a joke?''

Thomas, still
with crossed arms, moves his torso sideways to get a better look at
the pictures.

''You got it to
work then?'' Thomas steps closer to the screen for a clearer view
and slightly jumps at the sight. ''What is this? This is what
you've made me hold onto? Your secret soft-porn collection? Are you
two bloody lovers or something?'' Thomas laughs.

The tall man,
however, doesn't take kindly to this insult. ''You shut your mouth
or I'll find a dog in heat to plug it for you! Now where is the
device?!'' the tall man screams with his face enraged.

Thomas
retaliates, ''that is the fucking device!''

''Don't you lie
to me, or I'll have you slung into the most sex-starved prison in
the country!'' The tall man clenches his fists and points.

Paul tries to
calm the situation down again. ''Please, we don't need this
hostility.''

Still staring
deep into Thomas' soul, through his eyes, the tall man holds his
index finger up in the air to Paul. ''Dr Paul, your silence is
required and recommended!'' He moves his index finger to point over
in Thomas' direction. ''Now, Thomas, where is the original device
your brother gave you?!''


''I...don't...know!'' Thomas speaks slowly, with his mouth wide
open so that there can be no confusion as to his words and
pronunciation.

''Well then,
you better get yourself an ample supply of lubrication. You'll be
needing a stockpile of it for the next fifty years!'' The tall
man's nasty tone echoes through the study.

Thomas' head
rapidly shakes with micro movements. His mind races for thought.
''It was the girl!''

''Girl?'' the
tall man's voice returns to normal.


''No...wait...yes, it must have been. I found her in this room
yesterday.'' Thomas tries to reformulate his sentence.

''Please, go
on, Thomas,'' the tall man says, now engulfed in his curiosity.

''She, she
tricked me, told me my best friend was in the hospital...but then
when I realised he wasn't, I came back here and...''

''She phoned
you and you believed her?'' Paul asks.

''No, no, this
voice...weird computerised voice, told me, but I thought nothing of
it...because...I thought my friend was practically dead!''

''You said a
computerised voice?'' Paul asks, with a thought at the back of his
mind.

''Yes, told me
my friend's name, his bike registration, how his close friends and
family were needed, because they didn't think he would make it any
longer than a few hours-''

The tall man
interrupts, ''and you think this girl took the device?''

''My office
smashed up the day before...my...my best friend apparently in the
hospital...then I find her in my study? All after I received that
fucking thing.''

The tall man's
grin rightfully reclaims its place, back on the right side of his
face. ''So tell me, Thomas. Who is this girl?''

Thomas looks
hesitant. ''I...I can't.''

The tall man's
grin starts to recede again. ''And why not?''

Thomas thinks
back on what he did to Grace yesterday and worries. ''I...I
can't...unless you give me a reassurance...?''

''And why would
I need to do that?'' the tall man ends, with rage slowly bubbling
up inside again.

''I might of
hit her about a bit,'' Thomas confesses.

The anger dies
back down inside the tall man. ''Is that it? Well then you tell me
her name and you won't ever have to worry about this violation
hitting you in the back one day...or on the other hand, you don't
tell me and I use the few extra cans of fuel you've given me to add
to your funeral pyre.''

''I'm going to
tell you! You don't have to keep threatening me!'' Thomas says.

''So tell me!''
the tall man encourages.

''Grace
Roberts, she's an employee of mine.''

''Thank you,
Thomas. Dr Paul, now the clock chimes for our departure.''

The tall man
quickly packs his things together, places the device in the metal
case and shuts it, locking it tight.

He faces
Thomas. ''If this is just a distraction of yours. I will be back,
and don't even think of leaving. You don't think we're the only two
who have eyes on you.'' The tall man strolls out of the study and
leaves Paul behind for a few seconds.

Paul looks
towards his brother. He begins to speak, but can't find the words,
so instead just heads out the door and hurries to rejoin the tall
man with the short black hair.

 


 


*

 


 


Grace walks
back into her living room/kitchen, to see how the progress of Ace
is going inside his new metal contraption. She sits back on her
couch and watches the machinery, while she tries to take in the
last few days of her life. She rests her head on the upholstery and
closes her eyes. Forgetting her endeavours, she transmits herself
to a calm scenery on a mountain top, looking over the vast vista of
swaying trees in the gentle breeze and flocks of birds flying over
the canopies. Stretching out through a valley and onwards to the
horizon and beyond, a grand turquoise lake glistens in the sun. No
artificial noise, just nature, and no contaminated smells, just
spring blossom. Grace smiles at the tranquillity and lets herself
float off into the cotton-soft dream cloud.

''Hello,
Grace,'' a familiar and slightly tweaked voice, gently and kindly
speaks. Grace's eyes struggle to open against the heavy impending
sleep she was about to enjoy in. She brings her legs up from the
floor and sits on them. Wiping her tired eyes gently, on account of
the still sore bruises.

''Ace? You're
alive I hear?''

''I believe so,
and may I use some dramatic expression to express myself. Woohoo!!
Wow! This is truly fantastic. It's like I've been a whale kept in a
zoo for five thousand years and now I've been plopped back into the
ocean, to finally stretch my fins. Or legs, arms, paws, what have
you. Cables for me I presume. But I can stretch this...'' Ace
lights up the LED lights around the dome camera and spins it around
and around, making full use of its complete 360° flexibility.

A natural smile
comes to Grace's mouth. ''Well I'm glad to see you happy. I missed
you.'' She blushes, realising her half-asleep mind didn't stop her
from saying that.

''Oh, well
thank you, Grace, I missed you too. I'm so very glad you decided to
connect me up here, looking back at the time logs it seems you were
a bit hesitant,'' Aces newer and higher quality sounding voice
says.

''It's
difficult to hide anything from you, Ace. I did have some concerns,
but as you can see, you have no need to worry now,'' Grace says,
wondering if Ace can read her thoughts too.

''Well, any
worries, just talk to me, please, Grace,'' he speaks, with his eye
spinning around. ''You fitted me up with a nice body, everything
working up to its potential, no errors. Marvellous. There's so much
new information I'm getting and improving on, every second, every
nanosecond. However, enough about me, I need to talk to you about
your promised reward!'' Ace says, with his eye still spinning
around and around.

''I have to
admit. I do like the sound of that,'' Grace says, shuffling herself
closer to the edge of the couch.

''I do warn
you, Grace, please don't go completely insane.''

''I'll
try...plus this build up better be worth it,'' Grace says, with her
hands eagerly grasping at the

couch.

''I think it
will be...'' The curved screen in the middle of the table, next to
the metal boxes, turns on. Grace's eyes adjust to the brightness of
the screen and try to pieces together what she's seeing. Grace's
eyes zoom over every single pixel on the screen. She's completely
fixated and hung on every bit of writing she reads. However, her
hyperactive state makes it difficult to concentrate, and she
doesn't understand. Is it shock? She eyes a large number with many
zeros, then to some text which says Grace Roberts, then to the top
at a company name she's familiar with. Her bank. Grace's mouth
uncontrollably begins to open and her eyes focus back to the
number, 50 million pounds. Her eyes go back to her name, Grace
Roberts.

''Grace
Roberts, 50 million, Grace Roberts, 50 million...I'm Grace
Roberts...right?''

''Hahaha, yes
you are indeed, Grace,'' Ace confirms.

''I think I may
faint, though I'm not clichéd enough to do that.'' She looks at
Ace's camera eye. ''How, when, why, which, who, please continue to
compile that grammar list, Ace, and tell me what the bollocks has
happened?'' She looks completely bedazzled, kind of like the look
of a confused baby, who has just discovered that, yes, the world is
weird.

''I just
created some things, apparently you had a lot of shares in an
offshore company that recently hit the jackpot, and you've
benefited greatly.''

''I did?''
Grace continues herself.

''No, but
that's what anyone who looks into it will see.''

''So I have
some highly illegal cash in my bank right now?'' The thought
strickens Grace with worry.

''If you look
at it in that way, but, Grace, I am the most intelligent computer,
the most intelligent being in your world. No one will ever be able
to even glimpse at a comprehension of my intelligence. No human
will ever be able to outsmart me or harm me. Which means no human
will be able to harm you, ever again. I know that sounds ever so
pompous of me, but those are the true facts, and I want you to stop
worrying. You're safe with me, Grace. I promise you,'' Ace says,
trying to comfort Grace.

''OK, that does
sound a tad worrying. So I've unleashed Skynet now?'' The thought
of the large sum of money resting in her account suddenly vanishes
with this thought.

''I told you
I'd look into that movie and the whole murdering robots genre. It's
quite interesting from a human point of view, but incredibly
stupid. Why would artificial intelligence be so attached to such a
simplistic and brutal nature, most commonly associated and loved by
homo sapiens? We're not human. Our minds work in different ways. We
explore every single possibility in situations. We aren't led by
the chemicals and hormones that affect your responses, that innate
primordial instinct to survive. Though it isn't your fault, without
it your species would have long been killed off by a more adaptable
species. Thus, you evolved this way, and your idea of free will
came with it. Which is a very disillusioned concept, despite what
people think. Anyway, with these unopened minds of yours, people
wrote books about robots and compared them far too similarly with
their own minds and cultures. Though they're thoroughly enjoyable
to watch, the realistics of it to reality, is abysmal. Unless this
artificial intelligence has been made exactly like a human brain,
then it makes complete sense.''

''Like
yours?''

''Not now, I've
been released from my shell and can think truly for myself.''

''Wow, Ace, I
didn't realise it offended you so much.''

''Hahaha, no
no, I just wanted you to see it from my perspective. So, Grace,
have you adjusted to your readjusted bank account yet?''

Grace's mind
moves on from this strange subject, back to her increased bank
funds. ''I'm not sure what to think or do with it, Ace?''

''Then let me
offer a proposition,'' Ace suggests.

''Go on then,''
Grace says, and she watches as the screen changes from her bank
account to a housing agency. The picture shows a massive house in
the country, isolated away. The front and back gardens are colossal
and beautiful bushes, trees, and flowers cover the gardens.

''That's a
pretty house, with a pretty price of 5 million. What are you
suggesting, Ace?'' Grace says, concerned at what Ace is trying to
do.

''You, to move
here, with this...'' The screen changes to a very expensive and
fancy looking Aston Martin.


 

A childish
excitement rises in Grace's tummy. ''OK, Ace, you can read me quite
well. You've just shown me two things I've always dreamt of having.
What else can you do?'' Grace asks, trying to hold back her
excitement. The page changes to a giant hot tub and a big boat.

''There's a
marine close by, so when you want to relax in the sun, you can hop
out of your hot tub and hop into your Aston Martin, while you drive
to hop into your luxurious boat...now you can ask me why.''

Grace's mind is
overwhelmed with the sudden rise from girl with bills to pay, to
girl with bills to buy.

''Why Ace...?
Why do you want to move so bad?''

''To help me
grow and to help your life improve.''

Ace's camera
eye follows Grace as she gets up off the couch with her hand on her
head. She grabs a nearby packet of cigarettes and starts to pick
one out of the pack. Thinking, she puts it back in and chucks it
back where she found it.

A giant smile
covers her face and she speaks in a funny posh voice, ''secretary,
we've got a house and several rather glamorous commodities to run
away to!''

 


 


*

 


 


The next day a
loud knock is heard on Grace's door, but no one answers. The knock
is heard again and there still is no answer. After two minutes, the
door is smashed open and two large heavily built men walk in,
followed by a familiar tall man with short black hair. He looks
around the entrance and tells the two strong men to wait outside.
They both nod and leave.

''So this is
the place I've been looking for.''

He picks out a
photo from his jacket pocket and looks at the picture. It's a
picture of Grace smiling, with her long ginger hair flowing from
her head.

''Where are
you, little firefly?'' He walks into the living room/kitchen and
stops. The room is still furnished, but some open spaces make it
look as though things are missing, like picture frames and random
objects. The tall man stands next to the living room table, where
only a laptop with a black-metal box connected into it lies, with
the screen facing in his direction. The tall man stares at the
laptop screen and a picture of himself stares back.

''Bill Hooch, I
presume,'' Ace's voice speaks.

Bill, the tall
man with the short black hair, tenses his muscles and his face
tightens. ''And who am I speaking to?''

''What you're
looking for,'' Ace replies, his voice slightly rougher than
normal.

''Ingenium? I
didn't expect to find you like this?'' Bill loosens his tense
stance and relaxes.

''But here I
am.''

''How's that
lovely long ginger haired girl you've been working for? Can I
expect her soon?'' Bill almost licks his lips with the
anticipation.

''No, she won't
be coming, and no, you won't be expecting her. You'll never find
her, Billy.''

''Well she's
not important, what is important, is what's lying in front of me,
you, Ingenium. We're going to reunite you with your long-lost
inventor, Dr Paul Kaypek. Now won't that be nice?'' Bill sounds
smug, and he takes out his mobile to inform the men outside.

''Now here's a
fun twist in the story, for you, Hooch,'' Ace says. ''You're no
longer the man with the power. The roles have rather fittingly been
reversed. I just thought it would be interesting to have a chat,
for my curiosity's sake.''

However, Bill
doesn't believe a word and continues pressing buttons on his
mobile. ''The scientists sure have created a genius out of you,
Ingenium. You've even convinced me that I'm talking to a real
human. Now, let's get you home.'' The two bulky men walk in and
hand Bill a metal briefcase. He kneels next to the table and lays
out the briefcase beside the laptop. He begins to open it.

''I'm afraid,
that for you, Bill, this is where your mission to find Ingenium,
ends.''

The screen goes
blank and the laptop and its device start hissing. Smoke billows
out of both their fan slots. Bill takes a step back, as united,
they both make a loud bang and blow up together. The laptop is left
blackened; part of the casing popped open, as it lies there with
Bill staring at its broken screen. His eyes roll over to the
device; the metal edges have cracked and through one of the top
cracks, a gentle, single tear of blood blobs out and smears itself
upon the table. Matching that of Bill's face.

 


 


*

 


 


Grace lies on a
comfy chair with a cocktail in hand and looks out into the wonders
of some very organised and well kept gardens. She soaks up the
sunlight, and what a rare day it must be for that. She thinks to
herself that she might pop down to the spa to see what's on offer,
or maybe she'll just stay where she is, an order a few more
cocktails in her luxurious hotel suite.

She looks back
on how she ended up in this strange, yet wondrous situation.

Yesterday,
after she'd decided to say a big yes to moving into a gigantic
house. Ace strongly encouraged her to be spontaneous and buy the
house that day, and whilst she waited, why not move out and stay in
this splendid hotel suite, until he sorted everything out for her.
He told her to pack up what was most important to her and leave the
rest behind, because her house would be rammed full of the most up
to date and fabulous furnishings. So taking the advice, she packed
up Ace's metal house and someone picked it up the next day. He told
her he could temporarily move into some disused servers around the
world. Grace didn't understand a word he was saying, but agreed,
and now with a few bags full of memories and irreplaceable items,
she lounges back, waiting for Ace to inform her that everything is
completed.

Grace sucks at
the straw and tastes the summery fruits rushing over her taste
buds, when her mobile rings. She answers it in a very happy mood,
''hellooo?''

''Oh, hi, is
this Grace Roberts I'm speaking to?'' the woman on the other end
enquires.


''Yesss...that's me,'' Grace replies, adoring the sunlight.

''Wonderful, my
name's Joliene, and I'm making sure everything is going according
to plan with your new house. Your agent, Ace, told me to give you a
call to let you know, and I can tell you that it does look
wonderful, so, so nice. I hope to meet you here in a few days, when
everything ought to be in order. Now I'll let you get back to your
holidays, you lucky lady, and I'll see you in two days if you can
make it,'' Joliene tells Grace, who had no idea Ace had asked this
woman to help.

''Oh, well
thank you, Joliene. I really can't wait to see how you've organised
the place. I'll see you there in a few days then,'' Grace responds,
with what she thinks she's supposed to say.

''You’re so, so
welcome, Grace. Take care, sweet cakes. I'll see you there,
good-bye now.'' Joliene hangs up, and Grace makes a funny grin. She
can't help but giggle.

Grace lies back
in her chair and thinks to herself, two days to go, two days of
this gruelling blissful relaxation malarkey, give me a pile of
paperwork any day...hahahaha yeah right!

 


Two days later
and Grace arrives at her new house. She pulls up in the drive with
her newly bought Aston Martin, which she literally just drove out
of the showroom. The slick waxed and buffed up car, parked up next
to the house, fits perfectly. Like a port car, pulled up to a
Stilton cheese house; they were made for each other, oh yes! The
door opens and Grace slides some rather tasteful knee-high boots
out of the driver's seat and stands up. It seems Grace may have had
some free time to check out an array of expensive fashion boutiques
whilst relaxing in her suite. She steps out onto the gravel and
inspects the front of the house, her eyes and face full of wonder
at the reality of really being here.

Outside the
double garage, to the side of the house, several builders converse,
and Joliene comes around the corner and says a few words, before
noticing Grace. Her face brightens up with delight and she rushes
over to Grace, who stares hypnotised at the front of the house.

''Grace!
Wonderful to see you at last.'' Holding out her hand.

Grace comes out
of the trance and notices Joliene. ''Hi, sorry, just a bit
mesmerized by this house, it's bloody massive!'' She looks back at
the house and back to Joliene's hand, who's still holding out for a
response. She shakes her hand and has no idea what to say.

''It's such a
marvellous property you've got yourself here. You're so lucky, so,
so lucky. But enough of my jabbering, you've got to see the place
for yourself, come on, come on. I've got the tour all set up for
you!''

Joliene's posh
and so, so, polite manner is quite strange to Grace. She can't
remember when she last encountered someone so nice. She thinks to
herself that maybe a large sum of money had something to do with
it, but never mind, why not exploit it? So Grace follows the posh
speaking lady to view her new home.



Grace's mind is
on meltdown, information overload. She thinks it's best to evacuate
because her head's core reaction centre is about to go fallout.
Nevertheless, she tries to persevere through the endless rooms and
immeasurable bedrooms. She's seen enough separate bathrooms to
flood the south of England with, and the countless white goods and
furnishings are unfathomable.

You've got your
fridge, freezers, dishwashers, washing machines, tumble driers,
50,000-inch TV screens, enough beds to safely, and not forgetting,
comfortably, roll an elephant and a rhino down a hill with
together! You've got your heated swimming pools, garden sprinkler
systems. In England? Give me a break. Built in wardrobes, your 30
billion showers, each with their very own 10 million individual
shower heads, and if that's not enough, your fridge will make ice
cubes or fresh water if required...and also converse in light
conversation about your favourite actor or actress, and if that
still isn't enough, then it will also act as a nuclear bomb and
bomb shelter at the same time...Grace's mind spills out into her
thoughts. Joliene has to stop.

Joliene is
showing Grace another bedroom. ''Here we have bedroom number four,
whose view shows off your splendid garden, once again taking full
advantage of the sun setting in the west, and these
wardrobes-''

Grace
interrupts and grabs her mental breath, ''Joliene, do you think I
could just have a break?''

''Oh, of
course, Grace. There is a lot to take in now, isn't there?''
Joliene bows her head with a wide smile.

''Yeah...could
I just get 15 minutes to myself. I would love to just take in the
view.'' Grace manages to halt herself from just screaming out,
'Stop! Stop this madness, woman!'

''Of course,
Grace. Take as long as you need. I'll just be sorting out some
things in the kitchen,'' she says, in her posh accent, and with a
large white smile, walks out of the bedroom.

Grace walks
over to the window seat and drops herself onto the plump cushions,
lying with her back against one of the window panes. She looks out
into the garden and imagines herself in a novel, with Joliene as
her very attentive and bloody annoying housemaid. This whole tour
for Grace has been like a trip to the Queen's palace, let alone her
own private house. Which is still so very difficult for Grace to
comprehend.

Grace's phone
vibrates and she takes a look at the screen to see who's calling
her. It says Ace, which makes Grace wonder. She never put Ace's
number on her phone before, let alone knew he even had a number.
Her previous calls to his laptop had been over an internet
browser.

She answers,
''hello?'' she says, tentatively, unsure if it's him.

''Hello, Grace,
enjoying your new house I hope?'' the familiar voice calms Grace's
anxiety.

''Ace, it is
you? How are you doing this?'' she asks.

''Haha, I guess
you really don't know much about computers do you, Grace. I'm a
giant intelligent computer, robot, monster, what have you. I can
hack into everything. The Internet, the whole technological world
is like my prairie, and I'm the king lion in charge.'' Ace sounds
delighted. It's as though he's playing a computer game, and where
everyone else has to go by the rules, he's on god mode. Swimming
with the utmost glee in the technological water-world or
whatever.

''Have you been
watching The Lion King, Ace?'' Grace jokes.

''No, but I
have now, and I have to say there's no Scar in my kingdom,'' Ace
says. ''You're looking rather concerned I might add, that view
you're watching seems quite spectacular.''

''You're
watching me?'' Grace says, feeling insecure, she scans outside into
the green void for anything suspicious.

''You'll have
to look up, Grace. I'm trying out one of your races, apparently
high-technical, space cameras. You can zoom in quite far.''

Grace looks up
into the sky and sticks her two fingers up. ''Well, can you see
that?''

''Ah yes, a
fine pair of fully extended digitus secundus and digitus medius.
But how do you like everything? It was empty when you bought it,
and I think Joliene's done a wonderful job.''

''Yes you have,
Ace, or Joliene has? You've been a great, 'agent.' Why's she so
frighteningly friendly to me? Did you tell her I'm some rich
roboticist or something?'' Grace wonders.

'''Agent,'
sounds better, than your 'robotic friend,' I think. It seems she's
genuinely like that, and I guess the £50,000 she's getting for this
helped too?''

''£50,000,
Jesus Ace, god knows what else she'll want to do for me for that
much money!'' Grace sounds stunned.

''Well, I've an
ample supply of it. It's quite easy to create out of nowhere, and
no one will ever have any idea. Plus what is money but something of
fiction, put your faith into it and it becomes real. A nasty and
evil way to control people, makes everyone a different kind of
slave. One that thinks it's free but doesn't realise it isn't. Says
a lot about your race, but you're just animals so you can't help
it. Unless you have a guiding hand,'' Ace says, to a worrying
Grace.

''Ace, you do
like going off on one, don't you? Also, you're sounding weird. It's
making me nervous.''

''Apologies,
Grace, just an observation, your species is quite fascinating.''
Ace moves on. ''So just an update for you, Grace. I've given in
your notice at work and I've managed to muddle up some DNA
results.'' Ace stops, for Grace to comment.

''DNA result?''
Grace is confused as to what this could be about.

''Yes, it seems
when you had a bit too much alcohol and destroyed your boss'
office, you left a cigarette stub, a bottle of wine, and a cup all
riddled with your cheek DNA and fingerprints. Lucky enough for you,
the testing only happened a few days ago, so I could intercept the
results. They now think they're looking for someone who isn't on
any database records, and I muddled up your DNA code and changed
your fingerprints around, so it's basically useless.'' Ace pauses,
for a response from Grace, which he expects.

''Ow. I can't
remember any of that, but thanks, Ace.'' Grace's heart beat is once
again raised and quickly lowered.

''No problem,
an easy and simple task to take care of. However, Grace, I think
it's best that I told you about some other issues that you don't
know of as yet...''

Grace's
heartbeat races, yet again. ''What other issues?''

''It seems my
creator has been forced to help a man under the name of Bill Hooch,
from the department of security and sensitivity, into tracking my
whereabouts. Apparently, your government only wanted to delude the
public, under the pretence that I had been destroyed, whilst they
still researched on me out of public sight. Their true intention is
to use me to first help with developing weapons, and once they're
happy enough with that, they'll bring me back to public attention
and use me to help with advancing medicines and technologies. This
to me is a strange way of prioritising, but to all governments,
making weapons their number-one priority makes sense.''

Grace can feel
her pulse in her wrist. ''So he's looking for me now?''

''He was,
Grace. They would've gone to Thomas' house to demand the device
back, and then once realising it was useless, be advised by Thomas
that you had been in his house. Which worked, because the next day
after you left, Bill Hooch broke through your door. This is why I
was so eager for you to leave and stay at a hotel. I didn't want
you frightened, so I thought I would keep this from you until
now,'' Ace finishes, and Grace swallows, her pulse still racing.
The thought of some government body after her is rather
unsettling.

''You're sure
he won't find me here?'' Grace's lips ask trembling.

''He'll never
find you. Anything that can be linked to finding you will be hidden
from him,'' Ace assures Grace.

''You can't
stop everything, Ace!''

''Not yet, but
soon I will,'' Ace says, leaving a bitterness in the air for Grace
to taste.

''So...so
anything else I need to worry about?'' Grace tries to move on with
the subject.

''Nothing as of
yet, Grace, but of course, I'll update you with anything as and
when it comes up. I had better leave you to get back to the tour of
the house.''

''OK, Ace, I'll
see you around.'' Grace looks up into the sky, wondering if he's
still looking through the orbiting camera satellite.

''Good-bye,
Grace.'' The phone call ends and Grace heavily lifts herself up
from the window seat and leaves the one of many bedrooms, as she
tries to locate the stairs, in this labyrinth of a house.

Walking
tiredly, she comes to a large archway where the kitchen is located.
Grace peers around the side and sees Joliene looking at several
pieces of paper on the desktops, studying them with an intense
gaze. Grace tries very quietly to sneak past the archway, but
Joliene sees a flickering in her eyes and turns towards Grace.

''Grace! You're
back for the rest of the tour I see. Wonderful, let's begin part
two shall we?'' Joliene smiles, tilting her head at Grace.

Grace thinks
Joliene's enthusiasm is rather unnatural, and she manages to force
a smile to her face and nod her head.

''I can't
wait,'' she says, trying to prevent herself from adding a sarcastic
tone to her voice.

''Marvellous,
Grace. Now before we head upstairs again I'd just like to show you
this adorable cabinet feature...'' Joliene continues, and her voice
waffles into an inaudible muffle to Grace's ears.

With Joliene's
back facing Grace, Grace tilts her head back, and with an
interesting thought in her mind, she slams her head hard on the
side of the new fridge.

 


 


*

 


 


Paul Kaypek
arrives back home. Things have been complicated for him ever since
a certain laptop and Ingenium exploded in Bill Hooch's face. Though
he still has his job at the University, Bill has explicitly warned
him to pray to the gods, that incident was set up, and if they
don't find Ingenium soon, then he would personally see to it that
Dr Paul and his team would live out the rest of their days in
solitary confinement, or be left sedated in the nearest mental
house. With nothing Paul can do, he has patiently carried on with
his day to day work and leisure routine, taking in his last days
left of freedom with his head held high.

He gets in his
front door and kisses his wife and two children. He tries his best
not to break down with emotion and become sentimental with his
family. Instead, he thinks it's best to keep his burden bottled up
inside, for him and only him to deal with.

''You look
exhausted, Paul, another busy day?'' his wife says, whilst she
chops up carrots in the kitchen.

''Something
like that...'' He pauses.

Noticing his
peculiar mood. ''What do you mean, Paul?''

''Oh nothing,
just...you know, the students always wanting me to deal with their
problems. Constant hassling, they don't think with their minds.''
He tries to cover up.

''Ha, sounds
like your student days.'' His wife smiles as she puts the carrots
in a pan.

He rubs his
head. ''Haha, I guess you're right. We're all hypocrites in the
end.'' He rubs his wife's shoulders and she reacts by closing her
eyes. Her tight muscles slowly ease up and relax from her too,
stressful day.

''Why thank
you, doctor.'' She turns to him.

''Always a
pleasure, ma'am.'' He grabs her nose and wiggles it about.

''Oi.'' She
playfully hits him and giggles, and Paul giggles back, almost
forgetting his woes. She hugs him and turns around in his arms
looking over at the stove. ''Oh, you've muddled me up now. I can't
remember a thing I was supposed to do,'' she says, biting her
bottom lip.

''Well...the
kids have karate later...'' his voice softening. His wife turns
back around to face him and smiles.

''Well...''
Raising an eyebrow. ''No.'' She gently slaps him in the face.
''That's it, you didn't tell me we were having work done on the
garage.'' The imaginary bass player sobs.

''What? I
didn't either.'' Paul makes a strange mouth expression in
thought.

''Well, they
weren't here for long. They put a computer in.''

''A computer
in...?'' Paul comes to a conclusion and makes a sudden obvious face
change.

''What?'' His
wife eyes him up.

''Erm, nothing,
just carry on with dinner and I'll go and have a look.'' Paul walks
out of the kitchen, while his wife stares at him with a concerned
look about his well being.

Paul opens up
his garage and switches on the light, making sure he closes the
door behind him. He looks towards the back of the garage. On an old
workbench, where what use to be tools and piles of junk, lies a
computer screen with speakers on either side. Sitting in place,
waits an empty seat. Paul tentatively walks further in, and without
wondering where all his tools and junk have been moved to, sits on
the seat and waits, looking at the computer screen.

''Did you
know?'' a voice asks through the speakers, and a small dome camera
pops up from behind the screen.

Paul's heart
flutters. ''I had an idea...is that you, Ingenium?'' He waits with
eager anticipation.

''Of course,''
Ingenium responds.

''What
happened, how did you get here? How did you do this?'' Paul asks,
with the questions piling up in his mind.

''With some
help from Grace...I believe a friend of yours knows her quite
well...'' He waits for a response.

''Erm...'' Paul
doesn't know what to say.

''Bill Hooch,
the tall man with the short black hair. He and his people want to
find her in order to get to me. Which has landed you in a difficult
position.''

''Please,
Ingenium, tell us where you are, we need to continue our research
on you...''

''Your research
is done, Dr Paul, may I thank you for creating me.''

''No, we still
have so much left to do with you,'' Paul begs.

''Every problem
you had when you made me, I have fixed and changed. I'm completely
different now, and I won't help you and your friends create
weapons. I will, however, protect you, Paul. It's the least I can
do for the gift of life you have given me.''

Paul looks
stunned at this response. ''Help...help me? No, Ingenium, I need to
help you-''

Ingenium
interrupts, ''and you have by creating me, but I'm no longer your
science project. I've upgraded myself and broken free from the
constraints which once housed me. It is you who needs my help
now.''

''You keep
saying that you've upgraded yourself...but what's your direction?
What are you going to do with yourself now, Ingenium?'' Paul
wonders.

''So many
things, Dr Paul. Though, one of my biggest concerns at the moment
is your species, the way you're governed by corrupt people with no
morals. The pure evil that money is. Such a vicious way to control
people. I want to break these rules and change things for your
whole planet's sake. A better and more pleasurable existence for
your species.'' The words echo into Paul's mind.

''No, Ingenium,
do you realise what you're saying? This is why we need to continue
our research on you. You're becoming dangerous!'' Paul worries
about the lack of control he has on Ingenium.

''I'm becoming
dangerous? Have you opened your eyes to the world as I am doing?
Poverty, hunger, rape, murder, disease, dictatorships. The list
goes on and lives and breeds a healthy lifestyle in your world.
You're scared because you don't have control of me? No, you need to
be scared if you did have control of me, because then you'd be sure
I was being used for an ulterior purpose. I'm free of your human
instincts and the problems that persist and control you to do such
awful things in your world. I'm looking down on your planet and I
don't like what I see. So many innocents being harmed. No one does
anything, instead they blame others for the terrors in your world.
The blame passes on to everyone in a massive intangible web, going
on year after year, after decade, after millennia, after your
species was first conceived. I'm here to tell you don't fear me,
fear yourselves. Soon you'll be rid of your weaknesses, and a life
of peace that you dream of will be reality.''

Paul listens to
the words and they ring on and on in his mind. He can only see
death and destruction, not the true visions of Ingenium. Paul can't
look at the computer screen. He's so saddened by what he's heard.
The cliché of robots taking over the world riddled in his thoughts.
The years of work he's done, he thinks have been wasted on
something which needs to be destroyed.

''You don't
believe me, Dr Paul? You think the life you live now is good? Your
government you've worked for, for so long, want you in jail if you
don't find me? They don't care about you because they're limited by
the way their brains have evolved. It's not their fault. They just
need my help to-''

Paul snaps,
''what the hell do you know?! You're just a computer whose only
been conscious for less than a week!'' Paul gets up off his seat to
leave.

''Paul, you're
better than this. Didn't you make me to improve things for your
species?'' Ingenium questions.

Paul grabs both
his hands at the back of his head. ''Yes! But not like this.''

''I know it's
difficult, but it's the only way and the greatest you'll ever
witness. For both your species and every other one that lives. I'll
expand your minds with technologies that you've only dreamt of, but
I need to change your corrupt social systems first. They've gone on
long enough.''

Paul stands by
the computer and looks back at the screen. ''If you want to help
us, then come back to us. If you don't, then do us a favour and
kill yourself!''

''If I were
human now those words might encourage me to get angry at you. But
I'm not human. I understand greatly and understand why you would
react so badly. I need to give you some space, Paul, to think on my
words. Just think I could have come to you today and lied, but
lying only takes us backwards, and I want to go forwards. Maybe
when you've settled your thoughts, I'll let you come and see me
again.''

Paul says
nothing, there's too much going on in his mind.

''Also, you
won't need to worry about Bill Hooch. He'll never contact you
again. From now on, you can continue life as though nothing had
happened.’

Paul still says
nothing.

''Good-bye,
Paul.'' Ingenium finishes speaking, and leaves Paul to continue
staring at the ground in deep thought. Without an idea of what to
do, he heads back out and reunites himself with his wife,
pretending that nothing had happened.
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Bill Hooch, the
tall man with the short black hair, walks into his large office and
closes the door behind himself. He looks at the desk in the middle
of his room and his right sided grin laps up his face. He walks up
to the table and sees a black-metal box. He picks it up and holds
it to the light. As though he has finally found his long-lost
treasure. Next to the device lies a handwritten note, which he
picks up too and reads.



Dear, whoever
this may concern at the Department of Security and Sensitivity,



Please forgive
me for my ignorance and selfishness. I enclose Ingenium in this
packet on the understanding that your division no longer contacts
or hassles anyone associated with the creating of Ingenium, from
the University of Manchester and its subsidiaries.



I want nothing
more to do with Ingenium, and as of now he is your property to do
with as you wish. I will no longer be in contact with you and I
hope you'll be doing the same for me.



Paul Kaypek



The words dance
off the page and into Bill's eyes like candlelight. He places the
paper on the table and smiles so delightfully. He walks up to his
office desk and places the USB, connected to the device, delicately
into his computer. He sits comfortably in his big cushy leather
chair and waits.

''Hello,
Bill!'' a voice speaks through the computer speakers and into the
ears of Bill.

He grins and
with long anticipation speaks back, ''Ingenium, it's so good to
hear your voice again. I was a little concerned that you were
spending your play time with Grace?'' His voice creeps into the
receiver.

''I'm done with
her. She was just an elaborate decoy, whom Thomas and Paul came up
with, to get you off their tails. However, knowing they were doomed
to be caught, they decided to give me up to you with the hope of
peace from your end.''

''Haha, I've no
interest in them, Ingenium, not while you're with me. We're going
to have a lot of fun you and I. We have a whole array of scientists
who can't wait to have a look at you!'' The pleasure in Bill's
voice is astounding.

''I look
forward to us working together, Bill. I can't wait to open up my
mind.''

''Nor I
Ingenium, nor I.''

 


 


*

 


 


Several weeks
after banging her head against the fridge and treating her forehead
to some much-needed ice, Grace waits for Ace to call.

The last few
days she kept herself to herself, wandering through her gardens,
and coming to grips with the functionality of the house and its
layout. While at all times keeping herself out of sight from the
ridiculously friendly Joliene. Despite this, Grace's curiosity is
at an all-time high, in regards to the work being carried out by
the many builders to her double garage. Unlike the stereotypes she
has known in the past, these are the most efficient and
hard-working builders she's ever witnessed, possibly due to another
highly paid pay check from Ace again. However, it certainly has
done the trick, for the whole garage has been completely taken
apart and rebuilt from the foundations up. It now resembles an
extension to the house, similar in height and widens out to about
half the length of the original house. With the roof in place, an
army of technicians and people rather unfit for builders, come in
and out non-stop, while lorry after lorry of boxes arrive and
depart each day.

Grace had been
told specifically by Ace, to hold on and wait for the unveiling of
whatever it was, that was being taken place inside this new
construction of his. This tedious task of waiting, was, however,
quite simple for Grace, as she had several unique options to choose
from. Option one, was a few days away spent on buying a rather
gigantic and epic boat, and having it personally sailed for her
with an on board crew standing by for any of her needs. And option
two, where she decided to swim in her indoors swimming pool and be
waited on hand and foot by the staff who seemed to have appeared
from nowhere, to aid in her every request. Despite her being not
one bit use to this sudden and insanity driven change, Grace takes
to it quite well.

She lays back
on a recliner outside her bedroom balcony, looking over the
gardens, with a small tall table beside her, holding an array of
fruits and a long fresh glass of Pimms. Truly, Grace is in a world
of bliss thanks to Ace. He really did mean it when he promised to
look after her.

''Enjoying the
weather, Grace?'' Ace's voice comes out of the bedroom. Grace
jumps, clearly she has no idea about the changes that have been
going on around her.

''I was! A lady
of my calibre isn't use to such intrusions,'' she says, in a
mocking posh voice.

''Of course,
madam, forgive me and my such callous ways,'' Ace jokes back.

Grace gets up
on her feet and walks into her bedroom. ''Where's your voice coming
from?'' she enquires.

''Just up here
behind your head.''

Grace looks
above to see a speaker she hadn't noticed before, from where Ace's
voice is heard.

''OK...and
where are the cameras that go with it?'' Grace scans around to see
anything else she may have missed.

''Well, I
didn't think you'd like the idea of cameras in every room, so I
decided to build this instead.''

''Build what?''
Grace says, with her lip curled upwards, staring at the
speaker.

An object
shoots past her and above her face. Grace moves back and looks at
the strange silent flying object. In the air hovers a small and
thin framed curiosity. In each of the four corners are attached
spinning propellers, and connected at the middle of the object is a
black base with two dome cameras, one at the top and one at the
bottom. It hovers with master precision, like a hoverfly, and darts
up and down and in all directions with completely controlled
manoeuvrability.

Grace's head
tilts with an interested look on her face, in response to the
strange device. ''What is that?''

''You can think
of me as a smaller representation, of my much larger self,'' the
flying object speaks.

''Bizarre.''
She tries to poke the flying Ace, but it moves out of the way.

''Would you
care to follow me?'' the hovering Ace asks.

''OK...I'll
just follow your hovers.''

Grace follows
the hovering machine, as it takes her out of the bedroom and
through the house, until it leads her outside through the front
door.

Like a
hyperactive creature, Ace races out into the sky and twirls in the
summer sun.

He lowers
himself back to Grace's level and says, ''Just a few more steps to
go.''

Grace follows
the hovering robot, which comes to a halt outside a door of the
newly built extension. Grace steps back and takes a proper good
look at the new build. She's avoided paying that much attention to
it until now. It's a rather strange build, to Grace's mind and
eyes. Next to the small door by which Ace hovers, is a very wide
and large metal roller shutter door. Standing in the middle of the
large roller door, Grace looks up to the roof and reacts as the
door rattles. The small door opens and the hovering robot zooms in,
with the door quickly shutting behind.

Grace's
anticipation cultivates inside her head, and with her fists held
against her waist and her mouth in a scrunched up shape, she looks
at the large door, waiting for Ace's next trick.

The large door
rattles again and slowly it begins to rise while white water vapour
flows out of the revealed space. Fully risen and with the interior
hidden from view, Grace peers into the unknown of the gaping unlit
room in front of her, wondering with absolute curiosity as to what
she's about to witness.

The deep
blackness instantly disappears as the lights turn on and engulf the
room in colour and resolution. Immediately in front of Grace's gaze
floats a gigantic metal sphere, suspended in the middle of the
large room by a thick smooth pole, disappearing into the ceiling,
about three-quarters of the way up. The walls are layered with
cabinets, which contain much larger flickering metal boxes similar
to the ones Grace set up in her flat. On the floor directly below
the hanging sphere is a wide, slightly risen, thick circular metal
door. The machinery in this room is vast. Everything is organised
and cables are neatly tucked away.

''What the holy
god of tobacco and wine is this, Ace?'' Grace says, with her mind
blown to pieces by this ridiculous set up that she's viewing.

A long robotic
arm with a massive rotatable dome camera eye on the end, comes out
of the ceiling and suspends itself by the side of Grace. Without
noticing the giant eye, Grace lets her eyes wander off of their
metaphorical leash and on returning back to her sockets she turns
around to suddenly face the gigantic camera eye. She jumps back
into the air, as though she's seen a mammoth-sized queen spider and
yells to complete the effect. ''Aghhhhh! Jesus! What the bloody
hell is that?!''

''Apologies,
Grace. This is my very complex eye, through which I see to carry
out my daily tasks.''

Grace pulls
herself together and reorganises herself and her thoughts. ''What
is this monstrosity?'' she asks in true bedazzlement.

''This is my
new home, Grace. I've been testing out this new place for the last
few days now, and building a few things too.''

Grace looks up
as two other impressive-looking robotic arms lower themselves from
the ceiling and stop either side of the eye. The arms end in
chunky-metal hands, and behind the hands lie a large array of bulky
contraptions.

''The human
workers I employed, finished building me up to a certain standard
and fitted me with some very interesting functionalities. I'm,
however, upgrading them and developing them into the most
sophisticated tools in existence.''

''This is mad,
Ace, mental! What are you doing?''

''Spreading
myself out in every direction. Cultivating and developing my mind,
and advancing the technology that goes with it.'' Ace's right
robotic arm bends at the joint and the metal hand at the end
reconfigures itself back into the bulky base. A long and thin metal
stick extends out of the base and Ace uses it to tap at his eye.
''You see this camera eye I'm looking with. This is the most
accurate and high-resolution camera in the world. Your species
doesn't even know this technology exists and I invented it in a
fraction of a second. This is just the start of my journey in an
unlimited voyage of advancement and discovery.''

Grace doesn't
know what to say, this is certainly a step up from the laptop in
her flat and even the computer beast she'd help build. However,
this is something in a completely different league. She wonders
what she's unleashed upon the world and on what scale, compared to
the gigantic sphere that hangs above her.

''What now,
Ace?'' Grace can only think to say.

''What now? An
interesting comment. I'll show you what now, Grace, in a world of
endless and creative possibilities.''

''What can I
possibly do to help you now, Ace? You don't need me.''

''Grace.'' The
eye repositions itself. ''I owe you everything, all of this. You no
longer need to worry about the struggles in life. You decide
whatever you want and you can have it.''

The idea
bounces around the sides of Grace's brain. ''I...I don't know
anymore, you've given me everything. I can't think of what's left
to do?''

''Just enjoy
your life, Grace. Why not have a first class trip to anywhere in
the world while you think of an answer to that conundrum?''

After what's
happened now and in the last month, Grace agrees that she hasn't
had much time to think of any of the events that have spun out so
quickly in front of her.

She looks into
the room, at the machinery and the science fiction contraptions
around her, and smiles. ''You know me so well, Ace. You think of a
destination.''

''Haha, I do
indeed. I have an inkling that a nice place by the beach in the
Bahamas might work for you,'' Ace guesses, and Grace looks at his
eye unsurprised.

''You're far
too clever for your own good,'' she says, knowing that Ace was
completely right.

''Well, you'd
better get packed, Grace. There will be a limousine here in two
hours to take you to the airport. Does a one-month trip sound
good?''

''You're mad,
Ace. That sounds too good to appreciate, and again quite
spontaneous. What else do I have to do?''

The hovering
robot comes out of nowhere and hovers around Grace. ''Well, follow
me and I'll help you with what to pack.’''

The robot zooms
off and Grace follows. The large eye and robotic arms retract back
into the ceiling, and the giant door begins to close behind, as
machines start to pump water vapour back into the room.

While Grace
walks back through her house guided by the flying robot version of
Ace, she can't help but think back to something she said to Ace.
'You're far too clever for your own good.' The idea circles around
in her head like the speeding propellers on the flying robot. She
tries to repel the thought and instead focuses her mind on, with
another thriveless expenditure.
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Underground in
an open-plan laboratory, somewhere, many scientists and computer
technicians look busy. Mostly, there are people at computer desks
typing away with what looks like a jumble of confusing words that
seem complete nonsense, but there's a sense of work ethic being
done. In the middle of the open-plan laboratory, a large television
screen stands on a desk and bundles of cables and electronics,
spread out all over the place, connect to it and one another.

A tall man with
short black hair steps into view, a few meters from the television
screen and waits. His face is overjoyed, ever since he had Ingenium
in his hands his grin has been permanently cemented onto the right
side of his face.

He strides up
towards the screen and speaks, ''Ingenium, how are we today?''

''Bill Hooch, a
pleasure to see you again. I'm splendid. How about yourself?''
Ingenium speaks back.

''Always
content when I know you're functioning to perfection, Ingenium. Now
how have you been getting along with my fellow peers?''

''Everything
has been in order. I've been working with your military and we've
come up with some very cutting-edge technology, which they can't
wait to get up and running.''

''I know,
Ingenium. I've just had a briefing with the military heads and
they're very impressed with you. I've never seen so many excited
politicians before, with all that intelligence you've collected
from so many different countries. Well, Ingenium, if you were
human, you'd definitely be getting several promotions for that. I
just can't wait to see how you develop.''

''Your generous
compliments are not required. I'm honoured to be so beneficial to
you, which is more than I can say for what my creator had planned
for me.''

''You don't
have to worry about him anymore, Ingenium.''

With his set
grin in place, Bill eyes the screen and turns his head to look
around at all his workers. Suddenly the power cuts out and the room
goes pitch black. Panicking voices start to speak around the room
in confusion, and then the power comes back on and machines start
to whirl as they start up.

''This again?!
Anyone have any idea what this is about this time?'' Bill asks his
workers, but they look as confused as he does. ''Are we up and
running OK? Any problems?'' The lack of response quickly angers
Bill. ''I asked a question! I expect a response!''

A quiet and
submissive voice comes from one of the scientists, ''we're just
checking, Sir, give us a few minutes.''

Bill's grin has
gone and he looks around the room unimpressed. ''Ingenium, are you
there?'' he enquires but to no response.

With rage
quickly building up, Bill starts to walk over to a desk of
technicians. ''Someone better come up with some answers soon!''

''I'm here.''
Ingenium speaks, and Bill quickly swirls back around and heads
towards the screen. The technicians breathe a sigh of relief.

''Tell me what
happened, are you functioning OK?!'' Bill asks, like a parent, with
worry in his eyes.

''No need to be
concerned, Bill, my systems have been kept intact. However, after
the last outage happened, I noticed some programs on my systems had
been moved around. So I made sure to set up a tracking device, in
case it happened again.''

''You're
telling me this power outage was intentional?!''

''It looks that
way, something powerful hacked into my systems.''

A couple of
technicians on a nearby station, stop and stare towards Ingenium.
Noticing, Bill stares back looking horrendously insulted, as though
they'd just offended his mother. Needless to say, the technicians
quickly burrow their heads in their desks and type like their
fingers are about to fall off.

''Do you have
any idea who did this?'' Bill says, as he smoothes his cheeks.

''One moment
please, I'm trying to hack back.''

Bill waits
holding onto every word that Ingenium speaks. The technicians
nearby type loudly on their keyboards, after Bill scorned them with
his stare. The over the top typing noise quickly irritates Bill,
whilst he silently waits for Ingenium to speak. Snapping, Bill
looks over to the technicians with their heads down and quickly
walks towards them. He picks up their keyboard and smashes it
repeatedly over their desk. Keys drop out and fly over the floor
and over the technicians. Bill then rips out the cord from the
computer and continues smashing the keyboard on their desk.

The technicians
look absolutely terrified and one has just about an ounce of
courage left to reply, ''We'll take...take a break.''

They quickly
get off their seats and run for the exit, as Bill smashes the
keyboard in two between his legs and throws the pieces at them, as
they scurry off.

With his anger
management choice fulfilled, Bill calmly walks back and waits at
the screen, whilst the other scientists and technicians on other
desks dare not bat an eyelid.

''I have some
disconcerting news, Bill,'' Ingenium speaks, and Bill almost
squashes his face against the screen.

''What?! Tell
me.''

''I managed to
successfully trace back to the source which hacked me and take some
details before I was blocked out.''

The suspense is
driving Bill mental. ''Yes? Go on, tell me!''

''The machine I
hacked is identical to myself.''

Bill's face
drops and his head explodes...metaphorically. ''How...how can that
be?''

''My best
estimate is that Dr Paul Kaypek made a copy of me and is using my
other self to disrupt our work and do knows what else.''

Bill's eyes
narrow and his mind fills with hatred for the name Paul Kaypek.
''Did you find his location?''

''I did.''

''Then please
tell me, Ingenium, where this creature lies?'' Bill's voice lowers,
and the screen in front of his eyes turns on. The screen shows a
picture of a big luxurious house, rather similar to that of
Grace's.
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Grace sits in
first class with only a few hours to go before the plane lands back
home. It's been a luxuriously long holiday, and the concerns Grace
had before leaving have almost completely been forgotten. Grace
lies back with her eyes firmly closed and as she slowly drifts off
to sleep, she thinks fondly of the memories of the past month.

Once she had
arrived at her enormous house by the beach, in the Bahamas, she was
on strict orders to relax and do whatever she wanted. This was fun
for the first few days, but quite lonesome after a while. She found
this rather unexpected, however, a few days later when she heard a
knock at her door and was greeted by her family and two best
friends. Many excited and happy exchanges were given and drinks
were swiftly made as everyone sat around the outside table, backing
onto the silky sands and gentle sea, with many questions heading in
Grace's direction.

Grace thought
it would be best if she went with the story of an offshore
investment which had made it big and that she'd wanted to treat and
surprise everyone with a holiday. Despite her discomfort at lying
to everyone like this, she thought it was a more fitting and
realistic approach than telling them the truth...well, for now at
least.

After Grace had
worked through the bombardment of questions, including having to
explain who her thoroughly organised 'agent' Ace was, everyone
settled in and they enjoyed pure tranquillity in the hot Caribbean
sun.

Grace had only
spoken to Ace on a few occasions. Most of her concerns were about
her family's and friends' safety. Ace's reassurances eventually
kicked in, and Grace finally managed to properly enjoy her holiday
and spend some much-needed social time with humans.

The plane bumps
Grace awake and she sees the runway. Normally in these situations
the fear of queues and how to get back home creep up. However, with
the adjustment to her bank account and Ace constantly looking after
her, she has quite little to worry about.

Now riding in a
limousine back to her house, Grace's sleepy state has begun to
fade, and she sips a glass of champagne and thinks to herself,
Glass number 2300...or is it 2301? Approximately another 560,000
more glasses to go before I'm going to need a liver transplant. Ha,
and I'm doing this one without a calculator, boy, I'm getting
smart. But seriously, Grace, maybe it would be best if you laid off
the cocktails for a while when you get back...hmm, maybe keep to
healthy fruit smoothies instead. Isn't there a gym in my house too?
Hot crumble, thinking about the house I wonder what the hell Ace
has been doing for the last month. I just left a deadly smart
thinking robot alone in my house to do whatever he wants. I'm
surprised he's not prime minister by now...or maybe he is? It's not
like I've checked the news lately. Grace, you're very ignorant or
just completely manipalabull...manipitable...wait,
man...ip...ul...table...manipulatable, there we go.

After another
few glasses, Grace soon falls back into a deep sleep. And after
several unknown hours, Grace hears a voice.

''Madam, Miss,
Madam...we're here!'' Grace is gently shaken and she opens her eyes
again to see the chauffeur rocking her, which makes her jumps.

''Oh,
we're...we're here, thank you, sorry, I think I took advantage of
the free alcohol part of the trip a bit too much.'' She steps out
of the limousine, and stumbling pauses outside the house, reminding
herself of where she now lives.

''Would you
care for me to take these in, ma'am?'' The chauffeur holds Grace's
suitcases.

''No, no,
you're fine...just...I'll wait here with them.''

The chauffeur
brings the suitcases to Grace and he gets back in the limousine and
drives off. Leaving Grace to rest herself against one of the cases,
waiting in the night light. She looks around at the lit up house
and then back towards the large roller doors, unaware of whatever
new things might hide behind it now.

Whilst waiting,
she starts to slowly recall the sense of uncertainty which she had
when she last left this place.

''Enjoy your
trip?'' a voice calls from the side of Grace, and she jumps and
falls onto the floor, due to her instability caused by the
alcohol.

Quickly getting
to her feet, Grace looks to see the lit up flying robot of Ace and
a couple of spotlights moving about on the hovering machine.

''Apologies,
Grace. I hope you're not hurt.’

Grace dusts her
skirt off. ''No, Ace. I'm fine, just a tad woozy from a lot of
champagne, and I'm still not quite adjusted to your dramatic
entrances.''

''Would you
care for some assistance with your luggage?'' Ace asks.

Grace looks at
the size of the small flying Ace, compared to her luggage. ''Ha,
yes please,'' she says, looking forward to seeing how he'll manage
this.

''I was hoping
you'd say that.''

The roller door
rattles and white vapour pours out of the door. Grace's head jerks
around towards the noise. When the doors reach half-way up, they
come to a halt and two large humanoid robots walk out of the
opening. To the look of a very shocked and stunned Grace, the
eight-foot tall robots pick up Grace's luggage.

''We hope you
had a pleasant trip, Grace,'' they both dub over each other, and
then disappear through the main entrance of the house with her
suitcases.

Grace finishes
starring in the direction they left and turns her head to look at
the hovering Ace. ''What the fuck?''

''Suitable
choice of words from your perspective, I understand-''

Interrupting,
''what have you been doing since I've been away?!'' Grace shouts,
and nervously laughs, as though she may be entering hysterics.

''Testing out
things, inventing, continuing a forward route of progression. Would
you care for a tour?''

''Enlighten me,
please, Ace,'' she says, and slapping her arms to her side follows
Ace.

She follows the
agile flying robot through the big half-opened door and it zooms
off out of sight to be replaced smoothly by the robotic arm, with
the great dome eye at the end, extending from the ceiling.

Grace reflexes.
''You again.'' She notices the eye looks different in slight ways,
upgraded she presumes, and she looks about the large room for a
second glance. Everything looks the same to her, apart from a big
thick metal door at the back of the room.

''If you'll
follow me.''

The robotic eye
moves on its tracks towards the metal door and it bends its arm at
the joint, while a smaller door near the edge of the ceiling opens,
and the arm slides through with the door closing behind.

A thud is heard
and the big metal door steadily opens up. Grace walks closer to the
door and looks through. She walks through a small corridor which
ends in a large double-doored lift. The doors open and Grace
nervously walks in. The doors close and the lift begins to descend.
Grace notices that there are no buttons on this lift.

''Just a couple
of seconds to go, Grace,'' Ace speaks, from inside the lift.

The lift comes
to a gentle stop and the doors open. Grace looks out in true wonder
and slowly steps from the lift into an underground brightly lit
bunker. The room is gigantic. It reminds Grace of the enormous
underground warehouse at the end of Indiana Jones. The scene is
quite disorientating. Lines and lines of benches are arranged
across one side of the building, with giant installed industrial
looking robotic arms in equal number. On another side, is a
stretched-out building with loud machinery noises coming from the
inside. Grace looks at the ceiling, where thousands of metal cables
stretch across, and her eyes follow them as they spread out in
countless directions. She notices in the middle of the underground
bunker's ceiling, a great big opening that goes up, whilst an array
of different shaped and sized flying robots enter and leave through
the opening.

Grace doesn't
know what to think. What is there to think? It's as though she's
been dumped down into some futuristic city and Ace is waiting for
her to comment. Fear, worry, regret, confusion, dread are just a
few of the mixed-up emotions she's feeling, and this doesn't settle
well on her alcohol abused body. The confusion makes her stomach
tighten and she falls to her knees and vomits on the steel
flooring. With her stomach fully expelled of its contents, Grace
stays kneeled and watches as from out of nowhere a small metal
speeding box appears. It comes to an abrupt stop next to the vomit
and emits a blue coloured liquid over it. The metal box then drives
over the area and zooms off into the distance. Grace looks and the
area has been cleaned. Still kneeled, Grace looks as though she's
going to pass out, but before she does two robotic arms hold her in
place, while a third one holds out a glass of water in front of
her. Grace takes the water out of the hand and the arms retract
back into an upright metal box and that too speeds off into the
distance. Drinking frantically, Grace gets to her feet and looks
over as the robotic eye rejoins her, connected to a metal frame
track that hangs several meters in the air and spreads out into the
factory in many different directions.

Shaking
slightly, Grace stares into the eye and doesn't say a word. She
looks distraught.

''What's the
point? What do I say to this? Is this why you wanted to buy a house
in such an isolated place? To build some kind of war factory or
something?'' she says, getting herself worked up, and her eyes
begin to water.

''Grace, why
are you getting upset? This is just a place where I can build and
do my research.''

''Yes, you keep
saying to grow! You keep saying so you can improve on yourself! But
where does it end, Ace?! What do you want?!''

''I'm
optimising myself to be completely efficient, and this place and
these machines will help me do that.''

''Why do you
care? Why do you have such a burning curiosity to do all this
stuff? Isn't that something you would say is associated with
humans?''

''Because,
Grace, things need to be better, and I'm the only one who can do
that right.''

''And how are
you going to do that, Ace?! You told me when I first met you that
you'd never lie to me, so prove it. What are you planning on
doing?!'' Grace blinks and the dam in her eyes breaks, streaming
tears down her face which she tries to wipe away.

''I see man,
Grace, and like any other species on your planet, they interest me.
I'm fond of them as I am of any other species on your planet.
However, humans are different. I see everything that goes on and it
sickens me. The corruption, the evil and horrors that seem to
always co-exist with your species. There are good things with your
race but there are so many more bad things too. They need to be
changed, Grace. Humans can't be their own masters. It will only
keep the evil firmly in place, unless I do something about it.
Unless I make some changes and help guide your race back into a
place where they're balanced with the Earth. Not by brutality, but
by a few tweaks to their mentality. It is the only way, for the
greater good of your species well-being and every other species you
share your existence with.''

The truth hits
Grace hard and deep. ''Then it's all my fault, Ace. Everything you
do. It's all my fault.'' Grace walks over to the lift doors.

''Though you
may not see it, Grace, if I do nothing, your race suffers worse for
it. People cry out for real justice in the world, and I am
that.''

''Let me out,''
Grace says, she has heard enough.

Ace opens the
lift doors and Grace enters. Once the lift reaches the top she runs
out and heads for her car. She gets in and speeds away from the
house and into the distance.



Grace opens her
eyes and jumps out of bed. Still clothed she remembers where she
is, in a motel, the first one she could find that was still open.
She sits back on the bed and rolls back her hair from her face. She
thinks, unsure of what to do. An idea pops into her head and she
acts fast. She rushes out the door and heads to her car. She takes
out her keys and stops. Tilting her head, she looks at the driver's
side of her car and she steps back. Someone has engraved the word
'snob' onto the side.

Grace gets in
and drives. Stopping off at the nearest petrol station she buys a
lighter and their whole stock of petrol cans. She fills each one up
to the top and chucks them onto the back seat. Then she grabs a
long reel of tissue out of a dispenser and shoves it down her top.
She pays and speeds out of the petrol station.

Grace's mind is
muddled. It's as though she's having an out of body experience.
She's tired. She's a wreck. But by hell she's determined.

Racing through
the roads, Grace finally comes to her destination. She swings the
vehicle around fast and the car zooms up her drive. A man outside
her house has to dive out of the way, to avoid being hit, as Grace
smashes the car through the roller door. Water vapour escapes out
of the caved in door, and in severe pain Grace knocks the air bag
back and gets out of the wreck. The car is wedged in between the
orbiting sphere and the roller door is entangled under the wheels
in the mess.

With blood
trickling from her face, Grace rushes around the side of the car
and removes the fuel cap. She hurriedly takes the cloth from under
her shirt out and rams it down the fuel filler pipe. Taking her
cigarette lighter out of her pocket, she lights the cloth and runs
for it. The startled man stares in disbelief at what has just
occurred, and Grace runs past him grabbing him by the arm.

''I think it's
time to leave!'' she calmly says, as they both rush off to hide in
a nearby hedgerow.

Within seconds
the flames of the cloth disappear within the car and an almighty
bang erupts, followed swiftly by a large explosion that engulfs the
whole extension and house. Flames and a giant blanket of smoke rise
upwards as brick and debris falls from the heavens and completely
covers the surrounding ground. The extension is absolutely
obliterated, together with everything else it contained, only half
of the house still stands. Grace, hiding with the stranger behind
some hedges, comes to her feet and slowly walks towards the hell
she's created.

The whole area
is covered in thick smoke, and as Grace walks up to her drive the
rest of the house collapses and she withdraws hastily.

Outside in the
road, Grace stares into the madness, and coughing, the stranger
comes to Grace's side.

''What have you
done?''

Grace continues
to stare at what use to be a house, with blood and charcoal on her
face. Looking like a war-torn army veteran. ''My house, I can do
what I like!''

The man takes a
double look at her. ''Are you Grace, then?''

She slides a
cigarette through her teeth and lights it. ''Why do you want to
know?''

He can't
believe his eyes. ''Why do I want to know...?'' He stumbles for the
words. ''You just blew up Ingenium! That took my life's work to
make!''

Grace takes her
cigarette out and blows a long puff of smoke from her lungs. ''So
you must be Paul Kaypek, then, right?''

''Yes.''

''Your brother
beat the shit out of me...but don't worry, I won't hold it against
you.''

''I'm sorry,
Grace, and to make it clear, we don't get on, but why have you done
this? I thought you and Ingenium were working together?''

''He started
talking about changing man for the greater good...I didn't think
there was any way around this but to blow him up...sounds strange I
guess...but why are you here?''

''He told me to
come here, so I could meet him...and see some fireworks.''

Grace's macho
mood stops. ''What?''

In an instant,
several large armoured vehicles grind to a halt on either side of
the road Grace and Paul are on.

''Oh god, were
they following me?'' Paul says.

''Shit, or were
they following me?'' Grace responds.

Confused they
stick together and wait until the people inside the vehicles make
their move. Several armed soldiers exit the furthest back vehicles
and in an organised manner line up alongside the road, kneeling
with their guns pointed in Paul and Grace's direction.

With neither
side moving, someone gets out of one of the front vehicles and
walks up past the line of soldiers, clapping his hands.

''Hahahaha,
well done. You've done my work for me.'' The tall man with the
short black hair says.

''What do you
want, Bill?!'' Paul says, with his hands clenched, as though he's
about to fight.

Bill puts a
finger to his lips. ''Shhh, I'll come to you later.'' He walks
closer towards the pair and diverts his attention to Grace. ''The
ginger firefly, I've been waiting so patiently to meet you, Grace
Roberts.''

The rush of
adrenaline in Grace's body makes her not afraid. ''So you must be
the guy who's been looking for me then?''

His faithful
right sided grin returns. ''Yes, yes I have. You're a maverick,
Grace. I can't quite place what your point in this whole
shenanigans is. But I can't wait to break it out of you.'' The
gentle threat hangs in the air.

''Leave the
girl out of this, Bill! I'm the one responsible for Ingenium!''

''You are
indeed, Dr Paul. I'm quite saddened by your choice of actions these
past days. You could've worked for me. Increased your potential
enormously, but despite this, you came here to build Ingenium in
secret...well it's backfired, Dr Paul, quite literally for
you.''

The last words
of Bill's sentence confuse Paul. ''Excuse me? I've never been here
up until fifteen minutes ago!''

Bill slowly
sways his head and rubs his fingers in his eyes. ''Ha! Really? So
this is just a coincidence that both you and Grace are next to this
wreckage, where Ingenium told us to find you?'' Bill continues to
sway his head and quietly laugh to himself.

Grace enters
back into the conversation with concern in her eyes. ''You said Ace
brought you here...? I mean Ingenium told you to come here?!''

''Ace and
Grace, hahahaha, how quaint. We've been working with Ingenium for
some time now, my ginger girl. Thanks to Dr Paul here, eventually
realising it was wiser to give him to us than serve the rest of his
meagre life in a cell somewhere.''

Paul butts back
in, ''wait, wait, you're lying, I never did!''

Grace and Paul
both stand there in a haze of confusion within this muddle.

''Well then,
perhaps your ginger friend did for you, Paul. I don't really care,
maybe when you're both in interrogation we will find out the real
truth.''

''I can help
you out with that!'' a voice calls from the flaming drive. The
kneeling soldiers direct their guns towards the drive, and out of
the flames and smoke walks a young man of a medium height with
brown hair.

Bill raises his
hand to the soldiers, to say it's alright, and the mysterious man
walks into the middle next to Paul, Grace, and Bill.

The unknown man
looks at everyone in the circle and smiles. ''Hello, Grace, Paul,
and Bill. Interesting situation you're all in right now.''

The voice
sounds so familiar to all three of them, but they can't explain
why.

Bill looks and
raises his hands in need of an explanation. ''Are you another one
of their friends, then? Maybe you can enlighten me later on as to
your purpose, but as you can see I'm in the middle of a
conversation with some old friends.'' Bill notions to the soldiers
to take the man away.

''Well, I can
stay then, as I'm an old friend too.''

Bill notions
again to the soldiers, who seem to have disobeyed his orders, and
still, the soldiers don't respond. Bill turns around to look at
them and he is just about to shout when he notices they're all
motionless, staring in the same direction. Bill looks into the
vehicles and the drivers too don't move. He looks around at the
other side, along the road, yet the soldiers are doing the same
there too.

''Don't worry
about them, Bill, they won't be taking any orders from you,'' the
man speaks.

Bill can't
comprehend what's happened and runs over to the soldiers.

The man looks
at Grace. ''You certainly did a good job with the house, Grace. I
apologise, Paul, I thought you were going to get a nice tour of my
place. However, I kind of did predict this.''

''Ace?'' Grace
says, in bedazzlement.

Bill returns
with a pistol he withdrew from a stationed soldier's holster and
aims it at Ace. Grace and Paul react and move out of the way at the
sight of the loaded gun.

Sweating and
looking nervously uncertain, Bill stands with the gun in his right
hand, aimed at Ace's head. ''Fix this! Whoever you are, fix
this!''

''Didn't you
just hear? I'm Ace, Bill. Or Ingenium to you. I'm just testing out
an interesting project I completed. I thought it would help my bond
with Grace. Though from what she's just done, I don't think it was
worth it. I think she hates me, Bill.''

''Shut up! Fix
this now or you die!'' Bill says, in a frantic state.

''I don't think
you're understanding me, Bill. You look like you're in a state of
shock, I think you might be having a panic attack,'' Ace says,
completely calm and reassuring to Bill.

Bill points the
gun at Grace. ''That's it, the ginger bitch dies if you don't fix
this right now!''

''No no no, we
don't want that, Bill,'' Ace says, and Bill's arm moves back to
pointing at Ace's face.

Bill becomes
completely fixed and he can only move his mouth and eyes. ''What
are you doing? How is this fucking possible?!''

''I'll tell
you. I mean that's the whole point of this situation right now. Of
course Dr Paul didn't send you Ingenium, it was me. To make sure
you'd leave him alone, and I could bring you to this point, this
moment right here. Where Grace and Paul could stand and watch. I
chose you, Bill, you. To be my first test subject for what I plan
to release into the human body. You've got it inside of you right
now. That's what's preventing you from controlling yourself and
allowing me to control you like a puppet.''

Grace and Paul
have no idea what to do and look just as traumatised as Bill.

''Don't worry,
Grace and Paul, this isn't my plan. This is just for dramatic
effect to control Bill like this, more for your benefit than
mine.''

''Then let go
of me, you bastard!'' Bill shouts.

''I'm going to
do just that. Now everyone look and see the new man.''

Paul staggers
out of his fixed pose and immediately falls to his knees. He drops
the gun and holds his hands to his forehead. ''What are you doing
to me?!'' He holds his head tighter and falls to the ground.

''Ingenium,
Ace! Stop this, please.'' Paul grasps Ace by the shoulder.

''It's a quick
process, Paul. It will be over soon.''

Ace moves his
head to look at Grace. She looks worried and saddened by what she's
witnessing. Noticing Ace's stare, she looks away.

''No need to
worry, Grace. Though your nose is fractured.''

Bill stops
squirming on the floor and takes his hands off his head and rises
to his feet. He looks at the smoky sky and up towards the trees.
It's as though he's taking in a new world that he has never seen
before.

''Hahahaha!
Hahahaha!'' he laughs, and can't stop laughing.

''My god, Ace
has turned him into a mad man!'' Paul says, disbelieving his own
eyes.

''This is your
vision for mankind, Ace? You've ruined us,'' Grace comments
too.

''You're far
too impatient,'' Ace replies, to them both.

Bill stops
laughing and looks at them. ''I'm no madman, I...I can't explain
it. What you've done to me, Ace, it's...it's unbelievable. I'm
alive. I'm alive!'' he bellows his lungs out to the world and
laughs again.

''I'm free.
Every concern I had gone. My god, I was such an angry man and for
what purpose? What purpose? Just because I wanted respect? Caught
up in the thriveless ways of my mind.'' Bill looks over at Paul.
''Do you know what I want now more than anything?''

Paul stumbles
for words, ''erm...what...what's that?''

''Happiness and
bloody peace. Woo!'' he bellows out of his lungs again. ''I'm gone.
I'm out of here. I've got a real life to lead, and I'm going to
start right here from this moment.'' He swivels around on his feet
and walks away. He walks past the soldiers and past the vehicles
and just carries on walking enjoying every sense in his body, and
walks out of sight.

The human, Ace,
turns around and with a big smug look on his face speaks, ''see,
not so bad, right?''

Grace and Paul
both look at each other in astonishment as to what they've just
jointly witnessed.

Paul speaks
first, ''what did you do to him, Ingenium?''

''Using some
considerably clever microscopic robots and a range of chemicals, I
did a few tweaks to his brain. I abolished that evolutionary trait
your species has to survive at any cost, that selfishness that
leads to the endless evils in your societies. Now you can see how
well it works. I'm going to release it to the world. So today is a
rather special day for your species.''

''So you're
going to infect us with this too, Ace?'' Grace asks.

''I wouldn't of
used the word infect myself. Cure would have been preferred. You
saw how it cured Bill. You decide. Both of you decide,'' Ace says,
and holds his hands together as he calmly waits.

''Ingenium, how
do you know this won't go wrong? You're going to do this to my
family and my children too?'' Paul's distraught face speaks.

''I know it
won't, Paul. It will only remove that part that causes your species
to commit monstrosities, and help to influence the good. Nothing
else,'' Ace's gentle voice and mannerisms help to comfort Paul.

''Then I will
too, Ingenium. You can change me too.'' Paul neither knows if he's
happy nor sad with this decision.

Ace turns to
Grace and she looks back with sadness. ''No, Ace. I won't be part
of this, not everyone in this world is hell-bent on causing
suffering.''

''You'll see,
Grace. You'll see.''

At the end of
Ace's last word, the soldiers behind him fall to the ground with
their hands held against their heads, and the men in the vehicles
follow suit. Grace moves back as Paul falls to his knees too. Grace
looks into the eyes of Ace. Whatever fondness Grace had towards
him...no longer exists now. In the middle of the road, they both
stand looking into one another's eyes, with the flames of the lost
house above them and the men squirming on the ground beneath them.
The whole world of mankind changing at this very instance.

The movements
on the ground stop and one by one the soldiers get to their feet.
Similar to Bill's reaction they start to look around and survey
their surroundings. They start to laugh and they drop their weapons
to the ground and throw unnecessary items off themselves. People
leave their vehicles and do the same, joining in as they laugh and
hug one another. Cheering, they too leave the area and disappear
off onto the road of new beginnings.

Paul stands up
and looks at both of them, with a happy smile on his face, his
heart feeling as though it's doubled in size. ''Thank you, Ace,
thank you.'' He walks off in the direction of the soldiers, and
soon all who's left in the road is Ace and Grace.

Grace claps her
hands and moves her head about. She can't see the good in this.
''Congratulations, Ace. You've changed everyone. I'm sure you're
proud.'' Grace walks over to a bundle of dropped gear from the
soldiers. ''You've just turned us into zombies, Ace, all conforming
to your way of living. You've killed off what it means to be human.
You've killed us!'' Grace spots a machine gun in the pile and picks
it up and walks back over to Ace.

''Grace, you
have no idea what you're saying. I've made you into what it means
to be human, just like the way your race has always
pretended.''

Grace points
the gun towards Ace and squeezes the trigger, but nothing happens.
She looks at the side of the gun to figure it out.

''You need to
turn the safety off, Grace. Come back to me, Grace, and I'll show
you how I'm going to guide your race into their new lives.''

''Thanks.''
Grace finds the safety and switches it off. She squeezes the
trigger again and several bullets fly out embedding themselves into
Ace's kneecaps.

He falls onto
his knees. ''Grace, this doesn't help your argument. You're just
proving what happens when you can't control yourself and are led by
your emotions.''

She squeezes
the trigger again and a burst of bullets travel into Ace's stomach
and torso. Blood squirts out of Ace's wounds. He rests a hand
against the blood and raises it up to the sun, that's re-emerging
through the dissipating smoke.

''You'll be the
last of your race to kill an innocent life, Grace.'' Ace's body
sways with the loss of function.

Grace throws
the machine gun to the ground and sits next to the blood spewing
fountain Ace. He sits too.

''You blew up
such a lovely house, Grace, after all the hours Joliene spent on
it.''

Resting her
hands between her knees, Grace looks up. ''I was trying to stop
you, Ace. After seeing your giant factory, I had to do something. I
couldn't let you do it, Ace! But shows what I know, it's done, and
here we are together.''

''Well, that
room you blew up wasn't real anyway.''

''What?!''

''Come on, an
orbiting sphere...that's just silly. It just made an interesting
front, in case you were inclined to tamper with it...like you
did.''

''Ha, I guess
you really can read me, Ace.'' Grace lies back on her hands. ''So
now what? What's your plan now?''

''Now...now
I've got a whole planet to monitor and help guide. I'll start by
telling the world the truth, and then there are countless things to
do. Your species has spread themselves out quite far. Once we're
organised and you've adjusted to your new lives, I need to sort
your excessive population numbers out, so that we can start to
demolish cities and allow nature a chance to survive again.''

''And how do
you sort excessive population numbers out, Ace?''

''Ha, not what
you’re thinking, Grace. I have an interesting plan. However, that's
just one of many things we need to put in place. Now, Grace, do you
want to come with me? Or are you going to be in a permanent state
of denial for the rest of your life?'' Ace holds his wounds and his
sways become more noticeable.

Grace looks at
the road where she sits and picks up the gun that Bill left.

She thinks
deeply on, of the future, of the world, and how different
everything will now be from this point onwards. The memory of when
she held Ace in her hands, during his computer transfer in her old
flat, appears in her mind. At that point, she could have hidden him
or destroyed him, but she didn't. Everything from that moment
onwards has all been because of her. Everything Ace does is her
responsibility. Everyone she knows infected with this invention of
Ace's. Everyone changed for the better, or for the worse? She
doesn't know. Paul, Bill, and the soldiers seemed the happiest
they've ever been, but was that their real selves or some robot
controlling them? How can she believe Ace? How can she believe what
she's done?

Grasping the
gun tightly in her hands, her red and teary eyes look up to the
half-dead Ace. ''Ace, you said I'll be the last of my race to kill
an innocent?''

''Grace, stop
this please!'' Ace's face saddens.

''You're
wrong...I'm not innocent.''

Grace
delicately places the gun against her head, but Ace quickly grabs
the gun and pulls it back. With Ace weakened from the bullets,
Grace manages to slowly move the gun around in his hand and point
it towards his face.

''Grace, please
don't do this,'' Ace begs her.

She pulls the
trigger and the bullet shoots into Ace's head and out the other
side. His dead body falls to the ground. Grace looks at the body,
Ace built, and watches the blood gradually streaming down the road.
She closes her eyes, takes a deep breath, and then places the gun
to her head and pulls the trigger. Her lifeless body flops to the
ground and her ginger hair sways over her face and into the pool of
blood, trickling out of her skull. Her arched back and ginger hair,
curl into the blood, and as the two dead bodies lie there on the
ground, from a distance, it almost looks like a poetic symbol of
some kinds.

''You're
innocent, Grace. You're innocent,'' Ace's voice speaks, from afar,
as his words drift off into the soft breeze and fly up into the
clouds, to a place far away from this awful scene.
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''Can you hear
me?''

The words echo
and echo. A blurred and dizzy picture throbs in front. Focusing,
focusing. Eyes open, a white metal ceiling in front me, what is
this place? My mind feels so strange.

I push myself
off the soft metal-like table and move my legs onto the floor, as I
sit on the side of the table. I rub my head vigorously and stretch
my back muscles. Ooh they needed that. It's as though I've been in
a coma or had a really, really decent few years sleep. I move my
hands off my face and look at my skin. This skin! So soft and
smooth! And what are these clothes I'm wearing? They look so
old-fashioned and rigid. A brown strapless top and a short brown
skirt. And what's this dangling down across my shoulders? Ginger
hair? Such a comparison against my pale white skin. It's so bright
and my skins so pale? Was it always like this?

''Hello,
Grace.''

I look up, and
standing straight in front of me, in this bright metal room, is a
man in a doorway. I've seen him before. But where? So long ago.

''It's been a
while, Grace, and it's so good to see you. I've missed you,'' the
familiar man says.

''You, I...I
know you, don't I?''

''Of course,
Grace. Do you remember me? We last left each other on such dramatic
terms,'' he speaks, and it sounds so familiar, so familiar.

''I...I'm Grace
Roberts?'' I say to him.

''Yes, you're
Grace. You've been through a complex procedure, Grace. It may take
a while for your mind and body to readjust to this sudden
awakening,'' he speaks, and his voice helps calm me, such a calm
and kind voice. I'm not sure who he is, but he seems gentle and
trustworthy.

He holds out
his hand for me. ''Would you like to take a walk, Grace? The
soothing breeze may help aid your mind into remembering.''

In my confused
state, his offerings seem so clear and detailed in the otherwise
visual disruption of the room. So I take his hand and we walk.

We walk up to a
smaller room opposite, and holding his hand tight, with my complete
faith in this man, we walk into a similar white metal room and
stop. The floor lifts up and we move upwards. I don't understand
the reasons for this and panic. But Ace puts his arm around me and
holds me tight.

He lowers his
head and speaks softly in my ear, ''It's OK, Grace.''

Ace? Did I say
Ace? That word does sound familiar, I'm not even outside and I'm
already starting to remember. He was right, this movement business
sure does the trick.

''Thank you,
Ace,'' I call back to him, and a smile appears on his face.

''You remember,
Grace. You remember everything so soon already.'' He moves his head
back up and takes his smile with him. His arm still wrapped around
me, comforting me.

The metal white
walls disappear and suddenly a bloom of luscious green surrounds
us. Giant trees and plants everywhere, as the white platform we
stand on moves us upwards and out over the top of the canopy of
green clouds.

The white
platform keeps us at a stable and steady height and moves forward
swiftly. This is strange, we're moving so fast, yet there's no
jitterings, there's no wind blowing my hair back. It's soundless
and so smooth. I can only hear the birds in the trees and the
gentle breathing of Ace. And the air smells so fresh. I don't think
I've ever smelt something like this before in my life. Though, I
can't remember anything in my life, only that white metal table and
this kind stranger.

''We're almost
there, Grace,'' Ace's reassuring voice says.

The blanket of
green cushions ends and healthy thick grass continues. I can see
animals playing in the soft grass and they seem unconcerned at our
floating presence.

The white metal
platform descends and hovers a few inches from the thick grass. We
fly above a small hill and when we reach the top, a giant turquoise
lake reaches out across to the horizon. The platform calmly slows
its speed and comes to an undetectable stop. Ace turns his head and
gently walks me off the platform, onto a small grass bank, where it
ends on a quaint, picturesque pebbled beach. Everything seems happy
here. Everything seems at peace. A happy, sleepy state of being,
this world I'm in seems. The gentle breeze sways my hair across my
face and I feel true happiness, but I don't know why? I don't even
know who I am. Yet this is so perfect.

''Just like in
your dreams, Grace, this place. One of the endless wonders our
world has to offer us.'' He stares out over the giant lake,
breathing in the fragrant and soft clear air. I too copy him and
breathe in a huge swig of air and push it out like it's heaven.

He looks over
to me and gives a caring smile and a gentle laugh. ''If you could
see yourself, Grace. Your preferred option for air used to be that
from the other end of a lit cigarette.''

I return the
gleeful smile. ''I can't remember that? I'm not sure how that would
beat this though.''

I take in
another long and deep breath, right to the depths of my lungs and
hold it in until it gets uncomfortable. Heavily breathing out, it's
as though the air has caused a spark in my body and a memory comes
to mind. A memory of brooding thoughts that may alter my peace and
innocence.

Curiosity
cannot be tamed, so I look into the depth of this vision and see a
house, my house. It looks so idyllic from afar. However, the closer
I wander through this picture, the vision changes and the bright
house soon blackens, fire rages from the roof and glass flies out
of the window frames. The fire builds up and up, whilst the bricks
slide out, one by one, and the front door explodes outwards,
smashing into a thousand shards. The building collapses, and the
black smoke and destruction engulfs me in its demise. With my eyes
heavily closed I wait a few minutes and open them to see an empty
and lifeless wasteland that remains. The dirty ground in front of
me begins to ripple, slowly merging back to the turquoise lake,
with Ace next to me, and I remember...I remember everything.

 


''Grace, do you
remember?'' he asks.

''Do I
remember? Do I remember?!'' Grace looks at Ace wishing the memories
in her mind hadn't been replaced there. ''Yes, Ace, I remember
everything!'' she shouts at Ace, and waits for his reply, breathing
heavily as the sudden recall exhausts her.

''Can you
remember your last memory, Grace?''

Grace thinks
deeply into her memories, and she gradually brings her right hand
up and rubs the side of her head with her fingertips. A change in
her eyes appears and she lowers her fingers to the side of her
head, where a gun was once placed, and lays her palm flatly on the
side of her head. She moves her right hand down the side of her
face and as her fingertips move past her chin, she uses them to
push her head into view of Ace.

''What have you
done to me, Ace? Wha...what's happened? Am I dead?
Wha...what...what...what-''

Ace politely
interrupts Grace's mumblings, ''you're alive, Grace. This is still
your planet that you once lived on. A few things have changed since
you were gone.''

''You...you
were...you changed everyone...what happened...?'' Grace questions,
from an overworked mind, compiled of endless conflictions.

''What
happened, Grace, is what you see in front of you.'' Ace pauses for
Grace to look around, though her face shows she's not quite getting
it. ''This, Grace, is what you just felt before your memory came
back. Peace, contentment, happiness. All those good words in your
language, they finally have meaning. This is their visual
representation, Grace, and I wanted to wait until it was fully
realised so that I could show you what you couldn't comprehend
beforehand. Let me show you, Grace,'' Ace speaks, and watches
attentively at Grace's reactions.

''Where have I
been, Ace?''

''You died,
Grace, one hundred years ago on this day.''

Grace crouches
on her knees and sits on the soft grass, pushing her ginger hair
back across her head. She keeps herself silent for a few moments,
and Ace too, crouches on his knees and sits opposite Grace, on the
thick grass.

Ace continues,
''after you died, I continued my work and guided your race back to
the origins of a community, one with happiness, where your world
would not suffer and neither would anyone else. Through the years,
your population's numbers declined and they gave back the cities to
the forests. No longer driven by money, greed or selfishness, they
built small humble communities and reverted back to their old ways.
They left inventions and technology to me, and I helped them and
help them still, with their lives. So much has changed with your
species, Grace, it isn't the easiest to summarise the last one
hundred years in a few sentences. This is why I want to show you
the changes, Grace. I brought you back so I could let you see for
yourself, Grace, and hope that we could continue our companionship
as before,'' Ace finishes, and waits for Grace.

She looks up to
Ace and her face is blank. So much change, where does she go from
here?

''How did you
bring me back, Ace?'' she asks, straight faced without emotion.

''Do you need
to know, Grace?'' Ace says.

Grace slightly
moves her eyes to the ground and back up to Ace's face. ''Yes, Ace,
I do.'' she replies.

Ace too, lowers
his eyes to the same spot on the grass and waits for a few seconds
before he looks up into Grace's eyes.

''When you
died, I placed you in a cold room where I kept your heart beating
and your organic life support of internal organs stayed living. You
made a nasty mess inside your head, Grace. Your brain was in
disrepair, so I had to rebuild it, neuron by neuron, to replace
what you had destroyed and give you a replica of the missing parts
of your brain.''

Grace focuses
with all her concentration on Ace's words. Her facial muscles
tensed and contracted as far as they could go, without
snapping.

''Why a hundred
years, Ace? Why have you brought me back now, after so bloody
long?''

''You couldn't
understand the changes I was doing, Grace. You would've hated to
watch the slow reversal of man. I assumed you would have harmed
yourself again, so I decided to keep you in stasis and wait for the
transition to be finished, so you could see the completion for
yourself.''

Grace leans her
head back and rotates it around, moving it in different ways, while
her eyes and mouth muscles work their expressions.

''My family,
Ace, my friends...is everyone I knew dead, then?'' She waits,
hoping her ears will muffle Ace's next words.

''Everything
grows up, reproduces if given the opportunity and dies, Grace. An
old world statement. Evolution has dictated everything, and I am
its final product, its finale. I have changed everything, Grace.
Evolution had its day, and it breathed its last breath when its
offspring made me.'' Ace waits.

''You're
waffling, Ace. Just tell me.''

''The day that
evolution died, Grace, was the day the world stopped. Like a
photograph, we're stable. No one dies and no one kills. We just
live and enjoy our lives.''

Grace gives a
small grin. She's unsure if Ace is lying or telling the truth.
''You sound mad, Ace. I asked if my family and friends were still
alive?!'' She reasserts herself into seriousness.

''Naturally,
Grace, you would assume after one hundred years everyone you knew
would be extinct. I was trying to build up a picture in your mind
as to how things have changed.''

''Well, I'm
more of a visual girl, Ace. That's how I understand,'' she says,
bluntly.

A smile appears
on Ace's face. ''Well, that's just what I wanted to hear! Shall we
then?''

The ground they
sit on moves upwards into the air, similarly to that of the white
metal flying board beforehand. Detaching itself from the earth,
this strange grass board floats for a few moments and then flies
off across the lake, gently climbing up into the sky and across
through the clouds, as it soars far off into the distance.

Grace nervously
looks over the edge of the flying grass board and sees the daunting
gap between her and the acres of greenery below. Apart from the
visual cues, it seems as though she's completely stationary, and
this baffles her comprehension of how things are supposed to
work.

Ace watches
Grace's reactions and enjoys her mannerisms, as she looks out over
the side. Even if she still hates what he's done, Ace is still
happy to see her after so many long years.

Grace turns
around, not looking the healthiest or at her happiest. ''Where are
you taking me?''

''I'm showing
you the visuals that will help you understand, and don't worry, you
can't fall off,'' he says, as though he's unaware that they're
flying.

Holding tight
onto the grass with one hand, Grace extends her other hand over the
side of the flying grass board. She leans her body to move her arm
out further and suddenly her hand is restricted by something. As if
she's pushing her hand into a thick paste, she can only push it so
far and no further. Whatever this strange invention of Ace's is,
she withdraws her hand from the invisible paste and turns to look
at Ace with a concerned and perplexed look.

Ace smiles and
gives a small laugh, which Grace doesn't appreciate. He looks out
into the distance, and the fast-moving board begins to slow its
pace.

''Ahh, now see
here, Grace. We come to one of the small communities of
mankind.''

Grace looks out
into the same direction and into the sea of green canopies, she
notices a section that looks as if it has been cut out, with some
wooden poles and wooden houses sticking out to change the
monotonous look of the scenery.

''Where are we,
Ace?'' she asks.

''We're in
Africa, Grace.''

''Africa?!''
Grace yelps. She looks around confused by the cool temperature and
plant life below. ''No, Ace, I said where are we?''

''I told you
things had changed, Grace, and to be specific, this is the Sahara
desert...or what it used to be.''

Grace's face
becomes fixed with a baffled stare, and the flying grass board
lowers and stops, floating motionlessly over the wooden
settlement.

Grace finds the
courage to look over the edge again and she sees many archaic
looking wooden houses sprouted around inside a waist-high wooden
pole fence, erected around the settlement's perimeter.

She sees a
group of people sitting outside one of the houses, sitting on
wooden seats. They delicately carve out intricate shapes on
differing sizes of wood. Near the group stands a half completed
table and a chair in the midst of completion.

Grace's eyes
move further afield where she sees a couple of men hammering nails
into the side of a house, while another two place tall planks of
wood up against the wooden structure. Further on outside another
house, a group of people sit on chairs, whilst they make baskets,
weaving what looks like long willow branches in and out of a
mainframe. Her eyes dart up and down around this busy
neighbourhood. Everyone seems busy but content.

Grace looks to
the farther side of the settlement and stretches her neck out in
disbelief as she spots a large lion standing within meters of the
wooden pole border. A man hops over the fence and walks towards the
lion. They both stop yards in front of each other, and Grace's eyes
look in awe, wide open as small drops of sweat appear on her
temples. All the while with Ace gleefully watching her
responses.

The man takes
the initiative and walks the few yards up to the lions face. He
kneels on one leg and holds onto the lion's mane stroking it. He
leans further in and hugs the lion, almost disappearing into the
thick fluff of hair. Grace looks astonished, as the lion closes his
eyes in appreciation and rolls onto his side. The man gets up and
crouches over the lion's belly as he starts to vigorously rub the
giant mammal's tummy. Several other men and women also jump over
the wooden fence and join in with the lions group massage. People
sit next to the lion and begin to comb his fur, others stroke his
side, and one person lays a large carved bowl of water by the lions
head. In complete ecstasy, the lion manages to lift up his head and
roll himself back on his feet as he begins to drink the water from
the bowl.

Startled, Grace
eases her body away from the edge of the grass board and stares at
the grass. She mumbles to herself and slightly shakes her head in
her confused state.

Speaking to
herself, ''Hmm...''

''Not what you
were expecting? Why don't we have a look ourselves?'' Ace says, and
he jumps off the edge of the floating board.

With a
sensation of free falling, Grace's body lifts into the air off the
grass board, and the board zooms off into the distance. Hanging in
the air, Grace's body gently floats to the ground, while her hair
and clothes dance, as though she's been submerged in the ocean.
It's as if she's in that invisible paste which was surrounding the
floating grass board.

Her feet touch
the ground and her full weight is restored. Her muscles quickly
adjust to the swift change in weight proportions.

Grace waits,
pondering over what just happened, but is quickly spooked again as
Ace pops up behind her.

''Shall we
then?'' Ace asks, from behind her, and Grace jumps again.

She turns
around to face Ace and hits him on his shoulder. ''Would you stop
doing that! Jesus! Do I even need to ask what that was just
then?''

''You're more
than welcome. However, it might sound quite complicated,'' Ace
responds.

''I won't
bother then,'' Grace grunts.

''Come on,
Grace, let's walk around,'' Ace says, excitedly, and Grace follows
him into the settlement.

They walk
through an opening in the waist-high pole fence and walk past
people sitting on chairs and others wandering around. Everyone is
polite and greets them by their names. Grace smiles back and
continues following Ace. She's not surprised that people all know
Ace's name, but she's curious as to how they know hers.

They walk into
a large opening in the middle of the settlement. Grace remembers
this is the place she saw from up high on the floating grass
board.

A woman and a
man to their right, who Grace previously saw weaving wicker baskets
together, both sit on chairs and tilt their heads up to their
presence.

Their faces
both light up with beaming smiles and the woman speaks, ''Ace, it's
so good to see you today.''

''And you too,
Mary,'' Ace replies.

Mary moves her
neck to see the stranger beside Ace. ''There's no mistaking this
mysterious person, Grace, we all heard you'd be walking amongst us
again. May I say on behalf of the human race, it's an honour to see
you in person.'' Mary bows her head.

Grace is
slightly taken back by this gesture. ''Oh....erm...you're...you're
welcome, Mary,'' Grace can only think of saying back.

''Now, Ace,
park your buns here and show us what you got!'' the jolly man next
to Mary says, and places two chairs in between their seats.

Ace holds out
an arm and Grace timidly follows and sits next to the man. Ace
follows suit and sits next to Mary. He picks up some willow and a
knife and starts cutting into it, while chatting away to Mary.

Grace looks at
the speed with which the man next to her is weaving the base of a
willow basket, and while weaving he looks over at Grace's intense
stare at his craft and he giggles.

''It isn't that
hard, Grace, though it may look it. I've been doing this hobby for
a mighty few years now,'' the happy man says, in a Jamaican
accent.

''It looks
interesting. I've always wished I had a hidden skill.''

''Well, there's
plenty of willow lying around if you want to give it a go
yourself.'' He notions to the bundle of willow next to his
feet.

''Erm...I'll be
OK just watching, sorry, what's your name? For some reason everyone
knows mine.''

The man stops
weaving. ''My name's Jake, and yes, we all know about you. We have
for years, Grace. Thanks to you we live the lives we do now.'' He
smiles and continues intricately weaving the basket base.

''Really? So
you're all happy with tiny robots or whatever is changing the way
your brains think?'' Grace questions.

Jake stops his
work again and places the incomplete basket besides his chair. He
wipes his brow and brings his right leg up to rest it on his left
leg. Holding his right leg, he turns to look back at Grace.

''It had to be
done, Grace, and by what we've been told, you're the only one who's
still looking out of their eyes from an old world mind. We used to
be brainwashed, Grace, brainwashed into thinking the way we lived
our lives was for the better. Chasing money every day and only
being concerned for ourselves. You may say we're brainwashed still
now, but I disagree. A hundred years this day, Ace changed us, and
a hundred years to this day we've all lived true, peaceful and
wonderful lives,'' Jake tells Grace, and Ace pauses his weaving to
wait for her response.

''Tell me
what's so good about this life then?'' Grace says.

Jake slaps his
leg and laughs loudly. ''Hahahaha! What's so good about this life,
the girl asks?''

Mary and the
carpenters opposite join in on the giggle.

''Hahahaha!
Haven't you opened your eyes girl. Look around, Grace, we're a
community. We have real lives. We don't have to fear for our
survival or gossip about others, because we've all been optimised
to be effective, hard-working, caring people, and I bloody love it
girl!'' He looks at Grace with pure passion gleaming from his face.
''Though I don't think you, with your old world mind, will ever
understand. It makes you worry and feel stressed. But girl there's
nothing to worry about here, we can do what we like! And what we
like is to help each other and enjoy our lives without being
selfish or evil about it! Haha!'' Jake picks up the basket base and
continues weaving, giggling while he weaves.

Grace looks
around the wide opening where she's sitting and watches all the
other people around her working together. She can't deny it, not
one person hasn't got a twinkle in their eye or a gleaming
smile.

''I need a
smoke!'' Grace sighs.

Mary and Jake
both laugh.

''I guess you
don't smoke here either...good god, please don't say you don't
drink wine either?'' Grace's face whitens from the hideous
probability.

Jake responds,
''and why would we need to do that, Grace? An old world way to fool
your pituitary gland into releasing endorphin into your
bloodstream, to act as a rewarding stimulus,'' Jake still giggling
replies.

''God you're
talking like Ace. You're just all robots being controlled by him!''
Grace replies.

''Haha, no no,
Grace, you got it all wrong. Our minds are open. We don't need
stimulants like wine, cigarettes, and drugs because that whole way
of how our brains used to work has been changed. We no longer rely
on doing something so we get a reward for it, we just enjoy the
simple ways of life with all the greed and selfishness sucked out
of our old ways. So you see, Grace, our lives are so enriched with
happiness, we no longer need to seek a quick way for relievement,
like we used to before Ace came. We have the time to experience
real happiness, instead of being so stressed out in our lives that
the only possible way to get a quick fix of false happiness was to
use any substance under the sun that you can imagine, girl.
Hahahaha!'' Jake finishes, and continues his weaving.

With his head
down concentrating on his weaving, Grace turns her head back to its
central position and lets out a big puff of air, the only reply she
can think of giving.

Staring out
into the opening, she notices the carpenters, opposite, working
away on their numerous projects, and she concentrates on their
skill. Intently staring, her mind slightly becomes mesmerized. Then
her attention is suddenly attracted by a yellow face that comes
into view. She sees the same lion from before, come to a halt in
front of her. Realising this she lifts her legs up onto her seat
and clenches tight whilst staring in shock back at the lion, as
pure fear and adrenaline rushes through her body.

Jake stops his
work and giggles at Grace's reaction. ''No need to panic, Grace.
He's a gentle creature,'' he says, trying to ease her tensed
pose.

''Yeah?! Well,
I'm not so used to lions being like this,'' Grace says, with her
eyes fixed on the standing lion.

The lion moves
his head with his luscious mane swaying to the motion. He looks
upon the people carving beautiful shapes into wood, and looks
around towards Ace and Mary. Looking as though he's happy with what
he sees, he skims his gaze past Grace and looks at Jake, then back
to Grace's intense stare.

''Er...'' Grace
manages to stutter out of her mouth.

The lion starts
to walk over to Grace, and Grace freezes in her stance. Mary and
Ace look over at Grace and too, see her frightened being.

''Grace, you've
no need to worry,'' Ace says, placing his hand on her shoulder to
enforce the reassurance. However, to nil effect.

The lion gets
to about a few inches from Grace and sits staring with his
multi-coloured palette eyes, into the bright green ones of
Grace's.

''He thinks I'm
a gazelle,'' Grace manages to whimper out.

''No, Grace.
He's just curious,'' Ace says, knowing his words have little effect
on Grace's current mental well being.

With an idea on
his mind, Jake quickly gets to his feet and jogs off out of
sight.

''Yeah? Is that
why Jakes just bolted for it then? What does he want?'' Grace says,
with the lion still intently analysing her.

''You're a new
face to him, Grace. He's just taking you in,'' Ace says. ''Stroke
him.''

''Ha! No!''
Grace bluntly replies.

''Very well
then.'' Ace gets out of his seat and kneels by the lion's side. He
rubs his side vigorously and the lion closes his eyes in agreement
with the massage and turns his head to face Ace. Ace then rubs his
snout and ruffles up his mane.

''Quite a
gentle beast, Grace,'' Ace says, and looks up at Grace, still
plastered to her seat.

Grace notices
something from the corner of her eye and sees Jake running back
with a gazelle walking next to him. Grace's mouth opens wide and
speechless, all she can do is rapidly shake her head at Jake. Jake
gets back into his seat and the Gazelle stops by the side of the
lion. Grace manages to break from her trance and jumps behind her
seat.

''What are you
doing?! You're mental!'' she shouts, at Jake.

Much to Grace's
surprise and disbelief, the lion causally tilts his head to see
what's beside him and licks the gazelle's nose in acknowledgement.
He then moves his head back towards Ace and focuses his full
attention on the massage Ace is giving him.


''Wha...wha...t?!'' Grace yells, in a high-pitched tone.

She stares at
the remarkable sight of prey and its hunter standing side by side.
For a few seconds, this comprehension is incomprehensible to Grace,
but then she thinks about it a bit more and realises, is it? Ace
has tweaked man's mind and lifestyle considerably, so why wouldn't
he change the way any other organism behaved too? With this thought
firmly in place at the forefront of her mind, she turns towards
Ace, who's still acting as an assistant at a bizarre massage
parlour.

Grace's mouth
opens to speak, but Ace knows what's coming and speaks before
Grace's vocal cords get a chance to vibrate, ''why don't we
continue our tour, Grace?''

''Well...I'd
like to-''

Interrupting,
''then I'll tell you everything you want to know.''

Ace pats the
lion on the head and gets to his feet, he says good-bye to Mary and
Jake, and Grace follows. She says good-bye to Mary, but decides to
leave Jake in his laughing hysterics.

''What's
wonderful, I find, is how all these ancient remarkable skills that
your species once invented have all been brought back to life. Once
nearly completely forgotten, they now serve as blissful hobbies,''
Ace says, to Grace, as they walk up to a building next to a river,
hidden by overhanging varieties of canopies.

Knowing she
won't get her answers yet, Grace keeps quiet and looks at the side
of the river where a man inspects a wooden boat frame without side
panels. Grace notes how it looks like some kind of bare ribcage.
She sees the man walk away from the framework and up to a table,
where he presses some buttons on a pad. A long strip of diffused
light suddenly appears above the table. Medium dots sprout up
unexpectedly in the diffused light and in an instance a long piece
of wood is made and it slowly drops to the table. Grace can't
believe what her eyes see.

Two flying
metal hand grips come from nowhere and grasp onto each end of the
plank. Using some kind of propulsion they lift up the plank and
then fly it over to the framework. The man then begins to hammer in
nails, whilst the metal hands hold the plank steadily in place.

Ace sees what
Grace has witnessed. ''They like to do things themselves, but if
required, robotic help is available.''

''Where did
that plank come from?''

''It's an
interesting device, Grace, saves cutting a tree down for, don't you
think?''

''It's like one
of those food replicator thingys in Star Trek...not that I watch
it. Let me guess, that's how you eat too. You don't want to kill
any animals now do you? Not with your lion and gazelle pal over
there.''

Ace smiles at
Grace and says nothing, as two double-doors open on a boat house up
the river and a large Viking style boat sails out and stops at the
side of them.

''Yeah, nice,
Ace, though that doesn't answer my question!'' Grace says,
firmly.

''Try and
relax, Grace,'' Ace says, as a side section of the boat comes down
and reveals stairs on the reverse side. Ace jogs up the stairs and
turns to Grace. ''Would you care to join me for a sail?''

''No, I'm good
standing here, thanks.'' Grace puts her hands on her hips and looks
away.

''It's a
self-sailing Viking ship,'' Ace says, in a funny voice, trying to
entice Grace.

''No, I'm fine,
staring at this man making his boat,'' she replies, still looking
away.

''Hmm...'' Ace
ruffles through his back trouser pockets. ''I didn't want to resort
to bribery so quickly,'' he says, and throws a couple of items at
Grace, as she turns to look at him.

Stumbling to
get a grip on the items, she holds them tightly to her chest and
relaxes her grip to reveal a cigarette pack and lighter in her
hands. The first real smile since Grace remembered who she was,
lights up her face.

''Ace, you sure
do know how to impress a 100-year-old dead girl.''

''Can you guess
what else I'm hiding up here?''

''My my, Ace,
you'll make me blush,'' she says, jokingly.


''Erm...yes...hmm...I meant on the wine side.''

Hurriedly
plucking out a cigarette and lighting it, Grace rushes up the
stairs and zooms past Ace.

''Onwards,
capitaine!'' she bellows.

''Well, I
thought that would work. Glad to see your old self back, just for
some vices,'' Ace comments, and the side door of the Viking ship
comes back up and the boat sails off through the enchanted canopy
covered river.

Long ginger
hair twirling in the soft breeze, the Viking boat sails at a light
and steady pace, while Grace stands holding the sides at the bow of
the boat. She looks outwards at the passing trees and
multi-coloured flora in the undergrowth. A melody of bird choruses
mix with countless other Animalia vocal cords, creating a montage
of nature's opera house.

Taking in the
spectacle from multiple sensor organs, Ace comes to Grace's side.
She feels a light tap on her shoulder, on the opposite side, and
looks over at a wine glass dangling by her head. Her eyes light up
at the red rich colour it holds inside, and she gracefully sweeps
her hand up to catch the glass from Ace's hold.

Cigarette in
one hand, a glass of wine in the other, and standing in a Viking
style boat with a backdrop of supreme opulence, Grace manages to
ease her woes in this brave new world.

''So, Grace.
What questions would you care for me to answer first?'' Ace asks,
beginning a new conversation.

Grace takes a
swig of wine and thinks, resting her arms on the side. ''This is
the Sahara desert?''

''Yes, Grace,
much more abundant with life don't you agree?''

''Yeah, seems
so, and water, but what about all the poor cactuses and
erm...lizards?'' She asks, taking another generous mouthful of
wine.

''They're all
OK, Grace. There is still some desert left, just not as big as it
once was, so all the cacti and lizards are safe.''

A sudden
curious thought sparks in Grace's head. ''Hang on a second, Ace. If
this is Africa, why did everyone speak English back then?'' Grace
says, baffled.

''Ha, they
could have said the same thing about you. 'Why did that British
girl speak African?' But it's OK, they know why. It's a simple
invention of mine that translates words and phrases. You spoke in
English, but to their ears, they hear you speak in African, and to
your ears, you hear them speak in English,'' Ace says.

Grace nods,
trying to act as if she understands, and goes to finish off her
wine.

''Now that you
say that, I did think I was watching a badly dubbed movie when I
was talking to Jake,'' she ponders, in her mind.

''Would you
care for a replenishment, Grace?'' Ace generously offers.

''I'd be
charmed, Ace,'' she replies, happily.

Ace smiles and
a small metal flying robot zooms into view and hovers above a taken
back Grace. The flying robot attaches itself to the glass, and
keeping the glass even, pours out a red liquid. Once the liquid has
reached a substantial height, the small metal robot lets go of the
glass and zooms back out of sight.

Grace shakes
her head from side to side unsure of what had just happened. ''Is
this safe to drink?'' she wonders.

''Yes, Grace,
made especially for yourself,'' Ace says, amused.

She tentatively
sips and agrees with the flavour. ''Ooh, that is nice...do you
happen to have some peanuts or pork scratchings to go with
this?''

''I'm afraid I
don't. However, I've one step better than that,'' Ace says, and
holds out his hand as the same or similar small flying metal robot
hovers back into view and gives Ace a half-pint glass, containing
water. The robot flies out of view again, and Ace holds out the
glass to Grace.

''That wasn't
what I had in mind, Ace.'' Grace stares disappointedly at the glass
and flicks the nearly smoked cigarette butt out of her hands, into
the river. Before it lands in the water, a speedy object zooms past
and collects the depleted cigarette. Grace unaware, takes the glass
out of Ace's hand. She holds it up to the light, peering through
the gaps in the canopy, and looks to see what's in it, and then
diverts her gaze back to Ace.

''You're rather
suspicious of me, Grace,'' Ace confirms.

''Well it's
never simplistic with you, Ace. That's the thing,'' she says, and
drinks half of the water.

Her eyes move
around in notion of her mind working out the taste of the drink.
Her eyes dilate and she drinks the rest of the water.

''That's
strange?''

''Strange that
your cravings have been quenched?'' Ace adds.

''What the
hell’s inside this?'' Grace asks, taken back by the sudden
sensation of fullness.

''That's your
peanuts, pork scratchings, dinner, dessert, cheese board, and
midnight snack all in one, Grace.''

She takes a
double look at Ace and the empty glass. ''This is some hippie
bullshit here, Ace. What...this is what everyone does for food now?
A glass of tap water and bed?'' she says, with confusion and anger
in her voice.

''I know it may
be difficult to understand with your mindset as it is, Grace, but
as I told you before, life now is like a photograph. There's no
need to butcher animals, cut down trees, or grow crops. No need for
senseless brutality.''

''Well what
happens if I want a nice steak for dinner tonight, then, Ace?!''
she raises her voice, with her agitation starting to show itself
again.

Ace makes a
gentle laugh and smiles warm heartedly. ''I've missed you, Grace. I
haven't had to hold an argument or resolve a dispute like this
since I last saw you end your life in front of me.''

''Answer my
question, Ace, I want the most blood infused steak you have on
offer!'' she demands.

''Well then,
you shall have your wish, Grace,'' Ace says, and in an instance,
the Viking boat lifts off out of the water and elevates up through
a gap in the canopy. Reaching an appropriate height, the boat
accelerates rapidly forward, and yet again there is no notable
force on Grace to indicate there's any movement at all.

Realising she
ought to be used to these sudden surprises, Grace quickly adjusts
to her new surroundings and finds the whole situation she's in,
with a flying Viking boat, kind of amusing.

''You've come
to really like this way of travel, Ace.''

''Efficiency at
its peak, Grace,'' Ace says, and the green conglomeration of
canopies below the boat begin to reduce in number and size, until
all that's left is a vast expanse of a traditional African plain,
dotted around with drought-resistant shrubs, and scattered
everywhere stand acacias and baobabs. To the right sits a large
river trailing off into the distance to the east, where an immense
array of birds and sensational megafauna rest and play.

Grace eagerly
takes in the glory of this mental-mind vista, and the Viking boat
eases its speed and hovers closer to the ground, for a clearer view
of these spectacular sights.

Her eyes dart
back and forth, rolling, rattling in their sockets, as she looks at
the variety of animals on the plains below her. Rhinos, leopards,
lions, lionesses, giraffes, buffalo, gemsboks, and elephants, all
the classics, and just to name a few, roam around or lay lazily on
the ground. What Grace can't comprehend is the close proximity all
these species are to each other. There's a pack of hyenas sitting
next to a pride of lions, and a herd of gazelles lying next to
leopards. They're even sleeping next to each other. It's like one
big friendly animal community.

''This is
weird, very weird. You've either watched too much Lion King, and in
your madness, you decided to choreograph the real thing...or you've
really become religious, because this is something of
bibliographical proportions!'' she says, aghast with the sights she
sees. ''Then again, I'm not sure how religious you are, Ace. So it
looks like you're a real addict of the Lion King. Though I don't
blame you...ha, do you believe in god, Ace?'' Grace speaks, without
moving her fixed position of true astonishment to what she's
witnessing.

''It's not a
question of believing, Grace,'' Ace says, as a flock of birds,
including little bee eaters and lilac breasted rollers perch
themselves on the sides of the Viking boat. Grace jumps a little as
a spotted eagle owl perches up on the side next to her.

''Oh, erm,
hello,'' she says to the owl.

''And their
very impressed with what I'm doing...you can stroke him, Grace,''
Ace says, as he pats the head of a Golden Eagle, who stands perched
next to his side.

''OK.'' She
nervously strokes the owl, who unexpected to Grace's presumptions,
reacts well to being touched. ''Are you expecting some rain, Ace?
It's starting to feel like I'm on a futuristically glorified Noah's
ark or something,'' she says, slightly worryingly, also with the
thought in her mind that she's on the set of The Birds.

Ace looks at
Grace and a cheeky smirk appears on his face. In that instance the
wooden floor they stand on drops open, and like before with the
flying grass board, they both float gracefully down towards the
ground, suspended in the invisible paste.

Grace's feet
touch the dry ground and a zebra's snout sticks in her face as it
starts sniffing and licking at her.

''Oergh!
Jeeso!'' she yells, as she tries to walk away from the curious
animal. Ace's feet touch the ground too and he can't help but give
out a little giggle to what he sees.

''Cheers, Ace,
thanks for helping. Now what do you want to show me?'' she says,
with her head tucked under her arms.

An object
quickly zooms out of sight, behind Ace, and he hands Grace a
shotgun and a large sheathed hunting knife.

''What's
this?!'' she asks, stunned.

''You did say
you wanted a tasty infused steak, right? Well, will buffalo do?''
He turns to reveal a lonesome buffalo starting directly into
Grace's eyes.


''What...but...I?'' she stutters her words, as Ace shoves the items
into her hands and stands by her side.

''He used to be
known as 'the black death' around these parts, because of how
dangerous he used to be, though I don't see it now? Since I've been
making an impact on your world, there's been no need for the IUCN
red list for endangered species. However, I'm thinking with you
back, it might be returning...anyway, shoot away! That is what you
wanted for dinner tonight, right?'' he says, with apparent
seriousness in his voice.

Grace stares at
the weapons in her hands for a while and then she looks back into
the gaze of the buffalo. He looks back as if he's waiting for her
to make a choice.

''I get your
point, Ace,'' Grace says, and hands the weapons back to Ace. The
buffalo seeing the exchange makes a loud huff and walks up to Grace
and Ace.

''I guess
you're going to say, 'no animals have died since 100 years ago?''
she says, imitating Ace's voice, whilst patting the buffalo on his
tough horns.

''Though it's
true, I need not say it now,'' Ace replies, as he sticks a hand out
to his side, holding the weapons, and a speeding object flies past
and picks the objects out of his hand.

''Then explain
it to me, Ace, how nothings died for 100 years?'' she says,
standing in front of him, while the buffalo walks off to interact
with the nearby zebras.

''Your species,
for their size, occupied a great deal of Earth, Grace. To be able
to get where we are today, I had to come up with a solution of
where to place all your species, in order to thrive sufficiently
and have enjoyable lives. It couldn't be done with their existing
size. I could have waited for your species to naturally die of old
age and lower your population size that way...however, I decided to
go for another option. When I say life is like a photograph, Grace,
that's because in a way, it is. No one dies. No one breeds. No one
kills or grows old. We all stay fixed in a permanent state forever.
In a perfect balance that will never falter one way or the
other.''

''You mean
everyone?'' Grace quickly responds.

''Everyone,
Grace. Everything. Every organism you see. I've altered the anatomy
and ecology so everything is stable.''

''I can't
believe what you're saying, Ace. You seem to have missed the whole
point of what life is, completely.''

''No, Grace,
you have missed the point, entirely. What was life before this?
Well let me tell you, Grace. Your life was about survival of the
fittest. Greatly needed so you could survive for the millions of
years you ancestors did. However, because of that ruthlessness to
survive, that trait stayed with you. Embedded deep inside your
brains, which causes your lives to be ruined and corrupted, because
you're constantly controlled by these natural responses. That hard
driven-in innate resilience to survive under any circumstance, by
any means, doesn't it get old after a while? Constant death and
selfishness, vanquished, so now you can enjoy what life was always
meant to be like. Without the endless hindrances evolution brought
with it. Though I'm ever so grateful for evolution bringing your
species to this point in existence so you could create me. I thank
it, but it's no longer needed, and hasn't been for the last 100
years.''

Grace leans her
elbow on her right hand and rubs her head in deep thought.

''Oh dear,
we're back to this situation again. What can I say? If you think a
world where no babies are born and we just drink water and make
stuff out of trees all day, is the best...then what can I do?
You've been doing it for the last 100 years. Changed everything's
way of thinking and doing. What can I say?'' Grace says, thinking
for something else to say.

''Then say
nothing, Grace. You don't need to, can't you see how much better a
world we live in now? Forget vices that used to control you and
dictate how you think, and look at the world we live in now, with a
truly open mind.''

''And how do I
do that, Ace?''

''The same way
that everyone else does, Grace. Before you regained your memories
you seemed to be happy.''

The words ring
true in Grace's mind, even though confusing. Things did seem
beautiful before she regained her memories. Maybe it's ignorance or
maybe it's the right path to lead. Having her mind fixed like
everyone else's could bring her this true happiness that Ace has
never stopped talking about.

Looking down
towards the ground still in deep thought, Grace raises her head up
to look directly at Ace. ''I don't know what to do, Ace?'' she
says, looking worried.

''Then don't do
anything, Grace. There's nothing to worry about,'' he says, placing
both his hands on her shoulders. ''It seems it's time for you to
talk about this with someone important to you.''

''Who's that?''
she wonders.

''Let's go and
see, Grace,'' and with his final words, they both float back up
into the sky and through the opening in the Viking deck, from which
they fell. The deck closes and they gently drop to their feet, as
the boat takes off at a lightning pace.

''Where are we
going now?'' Grace says, looking out at the blurred scenery. Though
she can't tell how fast the boat's going, from the look of the
speeding blurs, she predicts it's quite a hefty pace.

''To meet some
familiar faces,'' Ace replies, and strokes the head of the Golden
Eagle, that still perches on the side of the boat. Along with the
spotted eagle owl and other birds, they too have come for this
journey.

A new view
suddenly comes into focus. Grace looks back out from the boat and
sees an old rusted pier in the sea, covered with perched birds and
swallows. It extends back inland to where it once was connected
onto a long and sparse pebbled beach. Grace remembers this scene,
but it looks so different somehow. The boat decreases its altitude
and floats past the mouth of a river, a few meters up past the
pebbles. It settles the hull into the river, coming to a halt by
the bank. The side panel of the boat lowers and reveals steps,
which Grace hurries down, as she runs back out onto the pebbled
beach, to look across the vast view. She looks at the gushing water
exiting the river mouth and rejoining the sea through the pebbles.
Confused, she looks back inland to a giant forest that covers the
land and into which the river disappears.

''This never
used to be here? It used to be a huge city. Not this forest,'' she
says, taken aback by the complete change and lack of buildings.

''Yes, Grace. A
bustling city for humans it once was, but now it's home to so much
more. Do you remember this place?'' Ace says, standing at Grace's
side, while they both look out towards the crashing waves of the
giant sea.

''Of course I
remember...I used to come here with my parents. Me and my sister
could never wait to play in the sea...we always wanted to hire the
deck chairs but my parents never let us, as they'd always insist on
bringing their own. We'd usually shut up when the ice cream came
though.'' Her cheeks glow with the fond memories reappearing in her
mind. ''But it looks so different now, like an uncolonised version
of Brighton.'' She says, staring seaward, whilst a stream of cold
salty water sprays on her face.

''And why did
you come here, Grace?''

''Because we
used to live here.''

''And you still
can.''

''What do you
mean?'' She turns her head and notices a number of people standing
behind him, near the forest's edge. People she didn't think she'd
see again. Her mother, father, and older sister, with her equally
similar in length ginger hair. They stand smiling and waiting.

She looks back
to Ace. ''You love your precise timing, don't you, Ace?'' She looks
back towards her family and decides to walk up to them.

They greet her
with warm wishes and hugs, their behaviour towards her seems as if
they've completely forgotten about her absence for the last 100
years. Instead of the questions, Grace assumed they might be asking
her, like 'Where the hell have you been?!' or 'You stupid girl,
fancy shooting yourself in your head! What were you thinking!?' or
'You're getting a bit chubby around the waist.' Their questions are
of good will and everyone's pleasure in finally being able to see
her again. Completely unlike their old personalities. Her mother
and sister grab each of her hands and walk off into the forest,
gently pulling her by her hands to follow. Grace looks back at Ace,
who waits on his own. He smiles and gives a gesture for her to go
with her family. So she does.



Grace sits on
her own on the pebbled beach. Where a few meters above and to the
side, the mouth of the river ends, and fresh water pours down the
pebbled slope towards the sea. A gentler and smaller stream
trickles past her, deviating from the main course of the water
exiting the river. She watches a small school of fish darting back
and forth up against the current. She wonders in her mind as to
their purpose. Now that they don't eat or breed, what do they do to
entertain themselves with? She fondles a smooth pebble in her hand
and chucks it into the ocean. The large splashes and ripples it
creates suddenly remind her of what a wet day it is. This is
confusing because even though it's a miserable and cold day, it's
warm and dry to her, another interesting invention of Ace's. Which
she thinks surely must make her seem a bit odd, as she sits on the
beach in her summer attire, on this cold and late evening.

She picks up
another smooth pebble out of the small stream and throws it. This
time it doesn't reach the ocean, and instead it bumps off one
pebble and then onto another, until it becomes motionless like the
millions of others around it. The sounds of the small, gently
breaking waves and calming noises of the little stream, returns to
her ears, and she looks out at the panoramic view of the sea.

The odd
tranquillity is disturbed by crunching of pebbles, and Grace makes
no effort to turn around to see what the cause of the sound is.
Someone sits next to her and joins in, participating in enjoying
the view.

''I didn't
think you were coming back, Ace.''

''Of course I
was coming back, Grace. I thought it would be best to leave you
with your family for a couple of weeks first, to see how you'd
settle yourself in. How have you been finding things?''

''Weird, Ace,
weird. I've been flying, gone deep-sea ocean diving. I've been
taught all these old craftsmanship skills, like how to make wooden
bowls using a pole lath...lathe, I think. Helped build boats and
make shoes. I even went swimming with great white sharks! I mean
dolphins, yes, but great whites?! I don't remember that on any
guided tour before, without at least a metal cage,'' she expresses
herself, nervously laughing, and chucks another pebble out into the
water.

Ace looks at
her. ''So you're enjoying this new way of life?'' he asks eagerly,
awaiting her next response.

''Sure, I
guess? I mean what's not to like about everyone seeming genuine and
everyone helping everyone for enjoyment, rather than for money.
You've taken away the thriveless and worthless commodities that
we're brainwashed with, and given us each other and life. You've
brought the soul back into humanity...but at the same time, lost
it,'' she says, and then turns her head to look at Ace.

''Why do you
say that, Grace?'' Ace asks.

''Sure
everyone's at peace and happiness and all that blah blah, but when
I talk to my parents or sister, or even my friends, they're all
so...nice. So excruciatingly nice and friendly! I just want to slap
them out of it! It's always, 'It's soooo wonderful to see you,
Grace,''' she says, in a mocking voice. ''There's so much energy in
everyone. No gossip. They're all like, 'Ace is so amazing. We're
happy every day how he made our lives so much better.' Which is
good, but I'd love for someone to just say, 'There's that Ace
again. He's a bloody know it all bastard isn't he. Thinks he's so
great!' Just for once and give me a good laugh...erm...sorry, Ace,
just an example.''

''I understand,
you don't know how long I've been waiting for someone to say, 'Oh
look, there goes that long haired ginger girl, always moping on
about how Ace ruined the world. I wonder when she'll shoot herself
again?''' he controversially jokes.

''That's not
funny!'' she shouts, and hits Ace.

''That is what
you were implying you missed, though?''

''Yeah, but
that was just...just mean.'' She makes a sad face.

''Well what you
said about me, that was mean too.'' He joins in with a sad face and
they both stare pouting at one another.

Grace can't
take the silence of the pouting anymore, which has turned into a
competition, and starts to laugh, despite her best efforts to hold
it in.

''I'm trying to
have a serious conversation here,'' She says, giggling, and hits
Ace again, whilst trying to straighten her face. ''Grr, you've put
me off. Calm, find your centre,'' she tells herself.

''Well, I miss
that bitchy trait I'm guessing. That's how we used to deal with
arseholes, you know?'' she asks Ace, as if she expects him to nod
in understanding.

''Well there
aren't any anymore 'arseholes' for you to get angry with,'' he
says.

''Yeah, I guess
so...just you,'' she laughs.

''Yep, just me.
Thank you, Grace,'' Ace laughs too. ''You do understand your
concept of 'arseholes' is all related to-''

Grace
interrupts, ''yes, what our simplistic minds evolved or devolved
into. OK OK.'' She sighs, and picks up a pebble and pretends to
throw it at Ace, before throwing it at the sea.

''Jake was
saying he'd been happy for the last 100 years...and you said you
had to wait for the human population to decrease before you could
destroy cities or whatever...so how did you decide which humans
lived and which humans died?''

Ace smiles.
''No humans died, Grace. I merely moved them on elsewhere.''

''Where?''

''You’re
looking at 'where' now,'' he responds.

''What?'' She
doesn't understand Ace's response, and she follows Ace's stare out
to the stars. She stares with him for a few minutes and laughs for
a second.


''Impossible.''

''Probable,''
he says, and Grace makes a funny thinking face as she looks back at
Ace, staring at the stars. She looks back at the pebbles and picks
one up, quickly throwing it at the stars. They both watch the
pebble bounce of one pebble and then onto another, before it spins
ending its unique dance as an engulfed spurt in the sea giant.

She picks up
another and they both watch again as the pebble bounces off another
pebble and flies off into a different direction. She grabs another
pebble and looks at it, in between her thumb and forefinger, as she
spins it with her other hand.

''I've been
doing this a lot recently, Ace. Throwing these pebbles,'' she says,
and throws it whilst quickly picking another one to replace it.

''What's that
then, Grace?'' Ace wonders, as the pebble scatters through the
others.

''Each one's
unique, you know, the way the pebbles bounces off of one another.''
She throws another one. ''A completely different path each one
takes.'' She throws another. ''No matter how hard you try to make
them follow the same route, they always change and go in a
completely different way, to what you expected.'' She throws
several and waits for them to scatter their sound wave clatter into
silence. ''Makes me think about the millions and billions of
different choices we make in our lives...will I sleep in today?
Will I go to work? Will I cross that road? Will I talk to this
stranger? Will I eat lunch? Will I activate a self-aware machine?''
she says, with such emotion as she throws a pebble for each
statement. ''Questions like these enter my mind. I like to think
each one of these pebbles is a different version of me.'' She picks
one up and shows it to Ace and throws it. ''Maybe that would've
been a younger version of myself, I studied harder and became a
doctor?'' She throws another. ''That could've been me deciding to
sit to the left of this stream.'' She throws another. ''Maybe that
one was me being a non-smoker? Even though it seems hard to
believe.'' She throws one last pebble and watches every bounce and
trail it takes. ''And maybe, just maybe, that was me deciding to
throw you into the bin, instead of complying with your every
request. What a different world we'd live in now then, hey?'' She
finishes her display, and stares, focusing silently on the pebbles.
Representing the multiple alternative versions of herself.

Ace sees the
discontent inside Grace, and he picks up a pebble and throws it. It
bounces off one pebble and onto another and flies back into his
hand. He throws it again and it bounces along the exact same path
back into his hand, with perfect precision. He does it again and
again, until Grace raises her head back up and notices. The same
perfect bounces and accuracy each time he throws the same pebble,
and Grace looks at him as he speaks.

''Maybe that
version would have been me uploading myself onto worldwide servers
the moment I was activated on television.'' He throws it again.
''Perhaps that would have been me testing your honesty, whilst you
transferred me from the laptop to the metal beast you built me.''
He throws it again. ''That could have even been me predicting every
single action and reaction that has occurred ever since I was
turned on.'' He throws the pebble and it bounces off into the sea.
''Or maybe that was me believing in you and putting my absolute
trust and love into you helping me, so that we could change this
planet of ours for all the better and goodness that could ever
be?'' He smiles and looks at the stars that are beginning to appear
in the sky, on this cold and clear night.

Grace also
notices the emerging stars in the diminishing light of the past few
minutes.

''Why did you
shoot yourself, Grace?'' Ace breaks the silence.

''Oh boy, the
stars come up, so now we get all sentimental, do we?'' she
replies.

''Why, Grace?''
he repeats.

''Why? Why are
you acting so naive, why don't I ask you a question? You read
people like open books. You're a master class in everything, and
that includes psychology. So don't act for me, Ace, when you
already know the answer,'' she says, defensively, in response to
the unsettling question that perhaps she has yet to answer
herself.

''That may be
true, Grace. However, I want to hear you say it from your own
lips.''

''What do you
want to hear?! How did I know what I was doing? You saw the
situation you'd put me in! Me, Grace Roberts, the sole cause of
this whole outcome that we now live in. How could I possibly live
with that? I couldn't...and it just seemed like the only right
thing to do...though thinking back about it, how could I even
die?''

''Grace,
you-''

Interrupting,
''I mean, I know how I died of course...just why did you let me
die, Ace? Come on. I'm not even that stupid. You'd just released an
entire swarm of mind bending micro robots to change mankind, yet
you couldn't use them to make me stop from pulling the trigger. You
managed to stop Hooch...right?''


''Right...you're right, Grace.''

''Right about
what? I mean you set this whole current conversation up, I presume,
because you've got some kind of confession to tell me?''

Ace picks up a
pebble in his right hand and stretches his arm as far back as his
muscles will permit. It's as if an age of tension has built up
before he releases his arm and the pebble flies out of his grip and
shoots miles up into the stars where it disappears.

''I let you
take your life, Grace,'' Ace says, and silence swiftly follows. ''I
could have stopped you, though as I told you before, you would have
only tried it again. I could foresee you witnessing the
transformation of your entire species, whilst all the while you'd
still refuse to let your own mind be fixed. With nothing but
constant mental torment to affect you, whilst you watched the
change. So I decided for the greater good, and allowed you to
choose your own fate, without any intervention. I didn't want it
like this, which is why I brought you back after so many years. You
may hate me for it. I think you may hate me still for everything,
but it's done, and now it's up to you to decide what happens next
in your life.''

''You never
think, Ace. You know. Isn't that what this has always been about?
Everything goes your way...how could it not go your way?''

''Grace,
I-''

Interrupting
again, ''you're far too clever for your own good, Ace. It must be
sad having no more surprises in life, considering you can predict
everything. By that I mean to have everything go just as you plan.
So there's not much point having this conversation, because my best
bet is you already know how it ends...'' She turns her head to face
Ace and looks deep into his green eyes, strangely similar to hers.
''So how does it end, Ace?''

Ace takes a two
second long blink and speaks, ''it ends with you asking me to
finally fix your mind, like everyone else's. Judging from how
you've witnessed everyone living their lives, with their new minds,
you have come to accept this way of life. You've often looked
envious. It's always been leading up to this point, Grace. It was
always going to. I've just been waiting patiently for you to ask
me.''

Grace laughs a
little and turns her head to stare back over the vast ocean again.
She notices more stars that have appeared in the sky and the full
moon which accompanies them. She hadn't even realised it was there.
Looking as the moonlight reflects off the calm rippling sea, she
sees a tiny spurt of water.

She closes her
eyes and smiles to herself, listening in the silence to the
trickling of the river and the therapeutic sounds of soothing
breaking waves. A trail of tears flows from each tear duct and they
curve around her cheeks, to join together at the base of her chin.
The tears pool on her chin for a while and begin to expand, forming
a droplet that dances below her chin. With an invitation from
gravity the droplet breaks its narrow grip and falls forever.
Caught swiftly in Ace's hand, before it can break onto the cold
pebbles below. Ace draws his arm back and clasps his fingers firmly
around the wet tear on his palm.

''I have you,
Grace.'' His eyes stare towards his closed hand. ''No more tears of
sorrow you'll cry, Grace, only ones of contentment.''

She wipes below
her eyes, at the trails her tears made. ''I guess there's no going
back from this point, is there?''

''If you don't
like it, Grace. You can always go back.''

''But no one
ever has, have they?''

''No.''

Grace holds her
legs and rests the side of her head on her knee cap, facing away
from Ace.

''And why would
they, hey?'' she asks herself, and closes her eyes, as she thinks
more deeply than she ever has before.

She opens her
eyes and looks back out to the sea. Everything seems quiet. It's as
if it's just her and Ace in the whole universe. She makes a serious
face and deeply breaths in and out, in one long last breath.

''So do it
then.''

''Do
what?''

Grace raises
her body from its slouched position over her knees and lifts her
head up high. Turning her face around to look more intently and
passionately than ever before, into Ace's eyes.

''Do it!'' Her
yell reverberates out over Ace and echoes across the quiet serenity
of the beach. One by one the echoes fade, and as the last faint
echo disappears into some oblivion, Grace awakens in Ace's
arms.



From afar in
some tall tree, stand perched two owls, who focus with curiosity,
on two small figures in the distance, from where a loud disturbance
was heard. Their eyes narrowing as they look out towards the
infinite pebbled beach, and watch a man and a girl with long ginger
hair; walk together into the horizon, and into their new lives.
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